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AGRICULTURAL EFFICIENCY AND EQUITY ACT
OF 1983

WEDNESDAY, MAY 2, 1984

HoUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON AGRICULTURE,
Washingion. DC.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:10 a.m., in room
1304, Longworth House Office Building, Hon. E (Kika) de la Garza
(chairman of the committee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Jones of Tennessee, Harkin, Bedell,
English, Panetta, Huckaby, Daschle, Stenholm, Volkmer, Tallon,
Durbin, Evans of Illinois, Olin, Penny, Hopkins, Roberts, Emerson,
Skeen, Morrison, Gunderson, Evans of Iowa, and Franklm

Also present: Representative Smith of Nebraska.

Staff present: Robert T. Lowerre, associate counsel; John E.
Hogan, minority counsel; Mark Dungan, minority associate coun-
sel; Glenda L. Temple and Peggy L. Pecore, clerks; Steven McCoy,
Bernard Brenner, Gerald W. Welcome, Eugene Moos, Brenda
Hatton, William E. O’Conner, Jr., and Carol Ann Dubard.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will be in order.

Since we meet this morning to receive testimony, the Chair is
going to commence the hearing while we await the arrival of other
members.

We are receiving testimony today on H.R. 4565, the Agricultural
Efficiency and Equity Act, by Mr. Stenholm.

[The bill, H.R. 4565, follows:]

(¢V)



"2 H, R. 4565

To establish the farm and crop acreage base and program yield system to provide
more efficient, equitable, flexible, and predictable programs for farmers.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

NoveuseR 18, 1988

Mr. SteNHOLM (for himself, Mr. ROBERTS, Mr. BEDBELL, and Mr. lnuxil)
introduced the following bill; which was referred to the Committee on Agriculture

A BILL

To establish the farm and crop acreage base and program yield
gystem to provide more efficient, equitable, flexible, and
predictable programs for farmers.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
SHORT TITLE

SectiON 1. This Act may be cited as the “Agricultural
Efficiency and Equity Act of 1983”.
TITLE I—ACREAGE BASE AND PROGRAM YIELD
SYSTEM

ESTABLISHMENT OF PROGRAM

W @ A OO O B W N

Sec. 101. There is established the farm and crop acre-
10 age base and program yield system for the purpose of provid-



2
ing efficiency, equity, flexibility, and predictability in pro-
grams for farmers.
| FARM ACBEAGE BASE

8Ec. 102. (a) The Secretary shall provide that for each
farm on which at least one program crop was produced
during at least one of the five crop years immediately preced-
ing the 1986 crop year there shall be established and main-
tained a farm acreage base, which shall be determined in the
manner provided in subsection (b), for the purpose of provid-
ing a limitation on the number of acres which may be devoted
to the production of all program crops on such farm in any
crop year.

(bX1) The farm acreage base for any crop year begin-
ning after the 1985 crop year for any farm referred to in
subsection (a) shall be the number of acres which is equal to
the average of the total acreage planted to all program crops
on such farm in each of the five crop years immediately pre-
ceding any such crop year.

(2) For the purpose of determining the farm acreage
base for the 1986 crop year for any farm referred to in sub-
section (a), the county committee for the county in which
such farm is located may construct a planting history for such
farm if—
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(A) planting records for such farm for any of the
five crop years preceding the 1988 crop year are in-
complete and unavailable; or
(B) no program crop was produced on ‘such farm
for at least one crop year of the five crop years preced-
ing the 1986 crop year of such crop.
CROP ACREAGE BASE

SEo. 108. (a)1) The Secretary shall provide that a crop
acreage base shall be established and maintained for each
program crop produced on each farm referred to in section
102(a), which shall be determined in the manner provided in
subsection (b), for the purpose of providing a limitation on the
number of acres which may be devoted to the production of
such crop on such farm in any crop year.

(2) The sum of the crop acreage bases for all program
crops produced on any farm for any crop year shall not
exceed the farm acreage base for such farm for such crop
year.

(bX1) The crop acreage base for any program crop for
any crop year beginning after the 1990 crop year for any
farm referred in section 102(a) shall be the number of acres
which is equal to the average of the total number of acres
planted to such crop on such farm in each of the five crop

years preceding such crop year.
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(2) The crop acreage base for any program crop for the
1986 crop year for any farm shall be the number of acres
specified, in accordance with section 107(a)3), by the pro-
ducer to the county committee for the county in which such
farm is located before the time specified in the subparagraph
of section 104(c)2) relating to such crop.

(3) The crop acreage base for any program crop for the
1987, 1988, 1989, or 1990 crop year for any farm shall be
the number of acres which is equal to the average of the total
acreage planted to such crop on such farm—

.(A) in the 1986 crop year, and
(B) in any crop year which begins after the 1986
crop year and ends before the crop year for which the
determination is being made.
ADJUSTMENT OF CROP ACREAGE BASES BY PRODUCERS
8Ec. 104. (8) Any producer may, by submitting notice
to the county committee before the time specified in subsec-
tion (c) with respect to any crop year, increase or decrease
the crop acreage base for any program crop for any farm for
such crop year to the extent provided in subsection (b), sub-
ject to the limitation contained in section 103(a)(2).

(b)(1) The adjustment of any crop acreage base for any
farm under subsection (a) shall be allowed only to the extent
that the number of acres by which any crop acreage base is

increased (or, in the case of an increase in the crop acreage
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bases for two or more program crops, the sum of the number
of acres by which each such crop acreage base is increased)
does not exceed the number of acres which is equal to 25 per
centum of the farm acreage base for such farm for such crop
year.

(2) In addition to the limitation contained in paragraph
(1), no crop acreage base for any program crop for any crop
year may be increased by more than the number of acres
which is equal to the crop acreage base for such crop year
before such increase is made.

(c) Any adjustment by any cooperator of any crop acre-
age base for any program crop for any crop year for any farm
must be reported to the county committee of the county in
which such farm is located before the first day of the sixty-
day period ending on—

(1) the date required by law for the announcement
by the Secretary of any acreage or supply control pro-
gram with respect to such crop for such crop year; or

(2) in the case of—

(A) wheat, the July 1 immediately preceding
the beginning of such crop year;

(B) feed grains, the September 30 immedi-
ately preceding the beginning of such crop year;
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(C) upland cotton, the November 1 immedi-
ately preceding the beginning of such crop year;
and .
(D) rice, the January 1 immediately preced-
ing the beginning of such crop year,
whichever date occurs first with respect to such crop for such
crop year.
ELIGIBILITY OF PRODUCERS FOR PRICE SUPPORT AND
OTHER BENEFITS

SEc. 105. (a) No producer shall be eligible for any loan,
purchase, or payment relating to any program crop produced
on any farm by such producer for any crop year unless such
producer is a cooperator with respect to such farm for such
crop year.

(b) Any producer shall be treated as a cooperator for
any crop year with respect to any farm if such producer has
established and maintained a farm acreage base for such crop
year for such farm and a crop acreage base for such crop year
for each program crop produced on such farm unlessé

(1) the number of acres planted to all program
crops on such farm by such producer for such crop
year exceeds the farm acreage base for such farm for
such crop year, or

(2) the number of acres planted to any program

crop on such farm by such producer for such crop year
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exceeds the crop acreage base for such crop for such
farm for such crop year.
(c) The Secretary may suspend, on a nationwide basis,
any farm acreage base limitation, any crop acreage base limi-
tation with respect to any program crop, or any limitation
contained in section 104(b) (relating to increases in crop acre-
age bases) with :espect to any program crop if the Secretary
determines that—

(1) a supply shortage of any such crop, or other
similar emergency situation, exists with respect to any
such crop; or |

(2) market factors exist which require the suspen-
sion of any such limitation in order to achieve the pur-
poses of the program.

PROGRAM YIELD

Sec. 106. (a) For the purpose of determining the
amount of any loan, purchase, or payment for any program
crop for any crop year under any provision of law which re-
quires the yield for such crop to be taken into account, the
Secretary shall provide that a program yield shall be estab-
lished for each such crop for any farm which shall be deter-
mined in the manner provided in subsection (b).

(b)(1) Subject to paragraphs (2) and (8), the program
yield for any program crop for any crop year for any farm
shall be the average of the actual yield per harvested acre for

HR 4565 IH
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such crop for such farm for each of the five crop years imme-
diately preceding such erop year, other than (of such five
crop years) the crop year with the highest yield per harvested
acre, the crop year with the lowest yield per acre, and any
crop year in which such crop was not planted on such farm.

(2) The program yield for any program crop for any crop
year for any farm shall not be more than 110 per centum or
less than 90 per centum of the program yield for such crop
for the inmediately preceding erop year for such farm.

(3) The program yield for any program crop for the
1986 crop year shall not be less than 90 per centum of the
yield established for such crop under the Agricultural and
Food Act of 1981 (95 Stat. 1213).

(c) Subject to such regulations a8 the Secretary may
prescribe, the county committee for any county may adjust
any program yield for any program crop for any farm within
such county if the committee determines that a significant
change in any farming practice on such farm will materially
and permanently affect the yield for such crop on such farm.

(d) In the case of any farm for which the yield per har-
vested acre for any program crop referred to in subsection
(bX1) for any crop year is not available, the county committee
for the county in which such farm is located may assign such
farm a program yield for such crop for such crop year on the

basis of actual yields for such crop for such crop year on

HR 4565 IH
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farms which the committee determines are similar to such
farm with respect to size, location, and farming practices.
RESPONSIBILITIES OF COUNTY COMMITTEES

SEec. 107. (a)(l) For each crop year beginning after the
1985 crop year, the county committee for each county shall,
in accordance with such regulations as the Secretary may
prescribe, maintain records of the farm acreage base for each
farm operated by a cooperator within such county and the
crop acreage base for each program crop produced on each
such farm. '

(2) The establishment of the records of farm acreage
bases for the 1986 crop year shall be accomplished in the
manner provided in paragraph (1) of section 102(b) on the
basis of— ‘

(A) any crop planting history for any farm submit-
ted to the county committee for the county in which
such farm is located by any producer who seeks coop-
erator status under the program with respect to such
farm; and

(B) any reconstruction of any planting history for
any farm of any such producer by the county commit-
tee for the county in which such farm is located to the
extent provided in paragraph (2) of section 102(b).

(8) The establishment of the record of any crop acreage
base for any program crop for the 1986 crop year for any
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farm shall be accomplished by soliciting, at such time and in
such manner as the Secretary may by regulation prescribe,
from any producer who seeks cooperator status under the
program with respect to such farm the number of acres speci-
fied by such producer for any such crop for such crop year
pursuant to paragraph (2) of section 108(b).

(4) The county committee of each county shall solicit, at
such time and in such manner as the Secretary may by regu-
lation prescribe, from each cooperator with respect to any
farm located within any such ocounty the total number of
acres planted to program crops in each crop year beginning
after the 1985 crop year, and the total number of acres plant-
ed to each program crop in each such crop year on such farm.
The county committee shall—

(A) before the end of each such crop year, adjust
the farm acreage base and any crop acreage base for
the neﬂ; succeeding crop year for any such farm on the
basis of such information; and .

(B) before the beginning of such next succeeding
crop year, notify each such cooperator of the farm
acreage base and each crop acreage base which shall
apply to such farm for such succeeding crop year.

(bX1) The county committee of each county shall, in ac-
cordance with such regulations as the Secretary may pre-
scribe, maintain records of the program yield for any program
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crop for any crop year for any farm operated by a cooperator
within such county.

(2) The establishment of the records of program yields
for any program crop for any crop year shall be accomplished
on the basis of—

(A) any crop yield history for the five crop years
immediately preceding the 1986 crop year which was
submitted to the county committee by any producer
who seeks cooperator status under the program;

(B) any reconstruction of any crop yield history
for any farm by the county committee to the extent
provided in subsection (d) of section 106;

(C) the actual yield per harvested acre for such
crop for such farm for the 1986 crop year and each
subsequent crop year; and

(D) any adjustment in the program yield for any
such crop by the county committee pursuant to subsec-
tion (c) of section 108.

(3) The county committee of each county shall solicit
from each cooperator, at such time and in such manner as the
Secretary may by regulation prescribe, such information as
may be necessary to determine any program yield in the
manner provided in section 108(b) for any program crop pro-
duced on any farm within such county by such cooperator for
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any crop year. The county committee shall notify each coop-
erator of such determination for each crop year.

(cX1) If the county committee of any county determines
that the occurrence of a natural disaster prevented the plant-
ing of any program crop on any farm within such county (or
substantially destroyed any such program crop after it had
been planted but before it had been harvested), such county
committee may, subject to such regulations as the Secretary
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may prescribe, allow the producer to plant any other crop,

[
o

including any other program crop, on the acreage of such

[
[

farm which, but for the occurrence of such disaster, would

-t
[\

have been devoted to the planting and harvesting of such

—
(U]

program crop.
(2) For purposes of determining any farm acreage base,

-
(S B

any crop acreage base, or the eligibility of any producer to be

et
=2

treated as a cooperator, any acreage on a farm on which any

[y
-3

crop was planted as a substitute for any program crop, in-

—
@

cluding any other program crop, pursuant to any determina-

ot
©

tion under paragraph (1) shall be taken into account as if

[
(=]

such acreage had been planted to the program crop for which

[
et

such other crop was substituted.

[
[

DEFINITIONS; SPECIAL RULES

[
W

SEc. 108. (a) For purposes of this Act—

o8
-

(1) the term “Secretary” means the Secretary of

[
O

Agriculture;

ar ana A A ~
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(2) the term ‘“‘program’ means the farm and crop
acreage base and program yield system established in
section 101;

(3) the term ‘‘program crop”’ means any crop of
wheat, feed grain, upland cotton, or rice;

(4) the term “‘crop year’’ means the calendar year
in which a crop is normally harvested, except that, in
the case of a crop which is normally harvested in Jan-
uary, February, or March of any calendar jear, the
term “‘crop year”’ with respect to such crop means the
calendar year in which such crop is planted and during
which substantially all growth occurs;

(5) the term ‘“‘county committee” means a county
committee established pursuant to section 8(b) of the
Soil Conservation and Domestic Allotment Act (16
U.8.C. 590h(b)); and

(6) the term “‘cooperator’” means any producer of
any program crop who is eligible to receive any loan,
purchase, or payment with respect to such crop in
accordance with section 105.

(b) For purposes of determining any farm acreage base

or any crop acreage base under this Act, the number of acres

planted to any program crop includes any acreage which—

(1) under any other provision of law, is required

to be treated as having been planted by a producer be-
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cause of the participation of such producer in any acre-
age or crop limitation program established under or
pursuant to any Act of Congress;

(2) under any other provision of law, is required
to be treated as having been planted because of the de-
votion of such acreage by a cooperator to a conserving
use in the normal course of farming operations; or

(8) any producer was unable to plant to such crop
(or, if planted to such crop, was unable to harvest) be-
cause of the occurrence of a natural disaster as deter-
mined by the county committee for the county in which
such farm is located in the manner provided in section
107(cX1). |
(c) In the case of cotton planted pursuant to the skip-

row planting practice, the planted acreage of such cotton
gshall be determined on a row-acre basis rather than a
ground-acre basis for the purpose of determining any farm or

crop acreage base.

TITLE II—PRICE-SUPPORT LEVELS FOR
PROGRAM CROPS
Sec. 201. The Agricultural Act of 1949 (7 U.8.C. 1421

note) is amended by—

(1) in section 101—

HR 4565 IH
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(8) in the introductory paragraph, striking
out “, if producers have not disapproved market-
ing quotas for such crop”’; and

(b) subsection (d)(3) is amended to read:

“(3) the level of price support to cooperators for
any crop of peanuts for which marketing quotas have
been disapproved by producers shall be 50 per centum
of the parity price therefor; and no price support shall
be made available for any crop of tobacco for which
marketing quotas have been disapproved by produc-
ers;”’;

(2) in section 103(a)—

(a) in the first sentence, striking out ‘for
which producers have not disapproved marketing
quotas”’; and

(b) in the third sentence, striking out “and in
case marketing quotas are disapproved’’;

(3) in sections 105 (a) and (b), striking out “pro-
ducers” and inserting in lieu thereof ‘‘cooperators’’;

(4) in section 107, striking out paragraphs (5) and
(6); and

(5) amending section 408(b) to read as follows:
“() A “‘cooperator’ (1) with respect to wheat, corn,

24 cotton, and rice, shall be a ‘cooperator’, as that term is de-
25 fined in section 9(a)6) of the Agricultural Program Improve-
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1 ment Act of 1983, and (2) with respect to any other basic
2 agricultural commodity, shall be a producer on whose farm
8 the acreage planted to the commodity does not exceed the
4 farm acreage allotment for the commodity under title III of
5 the Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938.”.

HR 4565 IH
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The CHAIRMAN. Our first witness this morning_lis the author of

the legislation, my distinguished colleague and friend from Texas,

tClzxarles Stenholm, and we will be very happy to hear from you at
is time.

STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES W. STENHOLM, A
REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS

Mr. SteNHoLM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I want to first thank you for calling this hearing. Today our com-
mittee will be getting its feet wet on farm policy, continuing our
preparations for the watershed 1985 farm bill. Today’s subject is
:ery important if we’re going to make farm programs palatable to
armers.

Nobody knows J'et what next year’s farm legislation will look
like. We may end up fine-tuning the 1981 farm bill, or we may
decide to change channels. '

But whatever else the new law does, it will almost certainly have
to assign acreage bases and yields to participating farmers. If the
new farm program is even remotely similar to the present one, we
will need some wa{at:ezeasure how many acres a farmer normally
plants—that’s the and ‘what productive capacity is associated
with those acres—that’s the yield.

There are some farm bill fundamentals, some basic buildi
blocks, and a good set of base and yield formulas is one of them.
we could provide that up front, if we could give farmers a dependa-
ble base and yield benchmark to make their long-range plans, then
we would have a skeletal structure for next year's farm bill debate.
Havi iven farmers a fair production base, we could go on to the
more difficult questions of Jrioe support and supply management.

H.R. 4565 is a bill several colleagues and I introduced to stimu-
late discussion of bases and yields. Senator Bentsen of Texas has
introduced a companion bill, S. 2608. The heart of both bills is the
conce‘;;t that Congress can help farmers do some long-range glan-
ning 1{ writing base and yield formulas into permanent law. I be-
lieve that’s a sound conoeg;t.

The specific formulas for bases and yields in H.R. 4565, on the
other hand, are tentative. These formulas did not come to my office
chiseled on tablets of stone, and I hope that today’s witnesses will
suggest concrete ways they can be improved, as well as comment-
ing on the general notion that they should go into permanent law.

.R. 4565 has three aims: first, equity—a system that is consist-
ent between crops and fair to different production regions; second,
flexibility—letting farmers respond to market signals and follow
conservation practices without penalty; and, third, predictability—
removing uncertainty and guesswork by giving farmers a perma-
nent and reliable benchmark from which to plan.

Why do we need this bill? Would it really be all that much of an
Lxlnprovement over the present state of things? I think so, for sever-

reasons.

First and foremost, H.R. 4565 makes bases and yields a matter of
permanent law rather than 4-year farm bills. Because current for-
mulas have to be reauthorized every 4 years—and in reality, Con-
gress does it more often than that—farmers often can’t be sure
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what this year’s planting decisions will mean for next year’s farm
program. H.R. 4565 would tell them exactly how their base and
yield would be figured, not just this year and next year but into the
future, too. We would see fewer farmers planting for the program
just to protect their bases.

There are other reasons for passing a new base and yield policy.
H.R. 4565 allows farmers more flexibility in deciding for them-
selves how much they will plant. This, in turn, should increase pro-
gram participation since farmers are more likely to be satisfied
that their bases and yields are fair to them. The bill will make
yield determinations more consistent between crops. By acting now
on bases and yields, we will keep this important topic from slipping
throuih the cracks once the monumental task of writing the 1985
farm bill begins, and H.R. 45665 would remove base and yield for-
mulas from the vagaries of year-to-year political pressures, at least
as far as that is possible.

Most members of the committee are familiar with the bill, and I
won’t go into great detail. Briefly, farmers who grow one or more
of the program crops—wheat, feed grains, upland cotton, or rice—
would be assigned an overall farm acreage base determined by a
rolling 5-year average of their cumulative acreages of those crops.
Each program crop would have a crop acreage base, again based on
a rolling 5-year average. The goal would be for the sum of the crop
bases not to exceed the farm base, to avoid the phantom acreage
problem we have had under the 1981 farm bill.

As long as he notified USDA beforehand, a farmer would be able
to change the mix of crop bases within his overall farm acreage
base. So he wouldn't necessarily be tied down by what he happened
to plant last year, but could decide to plant more cotton and less
wheat than his bases called for.

Yields would be determined by a 5-year rolling average of proven
yields, with the high and low years dropped from the calculation.
Yields could be assigned in cases where it wasn’t practical to pro-
vide actual records.

H.R. 4565 doesn’t try to make price support or supply manage-
ment policy. That's for next year. The bill does tie price support
eligibi '%'oto compliance with the base program, but I see that as a
section Congress would amend regularly with 4-year farm bills. In
practice, that section would be routinely suspended and replaced
with whatever policy Congress has decided on.

Let me mention very briefly, Mr. Chairman, some changes I
would like to see in the bill as it is written. I may be anticipating
some of today’s testimony as I do so.

First, the bill tells farmers that, although they have flexibility to
chanfe some of their crop acreage bases, they can’t more t
double any crop base from year to year. It has been pointed out
this wouldn’t come into play often, and when it did, it would prob-
ably discriminate against producers who wanted to grow a crop for
the first time, so I think this provision should be either modified
or, more probably, eliminated.

Second, there will have to be some additions to title II of the bill.
The intent of that title is to replace the current system of perma-
nent-law allotments, quotas, and certificates with the new base
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system, but only for the program crops, of course. To do that fully,
some added I e wﬁ{ be necessary.

Third, I think we will need to count soybean acreage for pur-
poses of the farm acreage base, the ove planting history, but
not for purposes of assigning any kind of base or planting limita-
tion to soybeans themselves. I don’t think soybean producers would
object to this, since the effect in most cases will be to give them a
fairer corn base.

Finally, this bill doesn’t resolve the issue of double croppi%:nd
how that practice should be treated in our farm programs. This is
one area I am esrcia.lly eager for today’s witnesses to talk about,
and I would add here that in my opinion double cropping needs to
be recognized and taken into consideration.

As one who farms in a dry area in which double cropping is not
practical, I believe that it would make more sense for us to develop
a program that would ize double cmpping as a legitimate
production practice and provide a basis for those double croppers so
that, assuming we have a farm program next year, anyone who is
double cropping and is producing a crop in which there is a surplus
will also find it to his best interest to participate in a roduction. If
it takes a set-aside of 10, 20, 30, or 50 percent, it makes more sense
to me to have a base figured in such a manner that the individual
producer who is gg.l:lcltnng in the problem will find it to his ben-
efit and his neighbors’ benefit to participate in the program, but I
:vhi}al look forward to hearing what others would have to say about

t. .

Mr. Chairman, I make no grandiose claims for H.R. 4565. It
won'’t guarantee farm prosperity or absolve Congress of the burden
of writing farm bills, but it will give us a place to start from. It will
give us a framework for building next year’s new policies. What we
are talking about today is not 1985 farm bill, but it is a neces-
ik oo, Mr.

you, Mr. Chairman. '

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.

Are there any questions of our colleague?

[No response.]

The CHAIRMAN. If not, our next witness is our distinguished col-
league from Iowa, Mr. Bedell, who is a eosmnsor of the legislation.

Mr. BepeLL. Mr. Chairman, first of all I have a statement by the
Iowa Cattlemen’s Association that I would ask to have made a part
of the record. .

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, the statement of the Iowa
Cattlemen’s Association will ap in the record.

[The prepared statement of the Iowa Cattlemen’s Association ap-
pears at the conclusion of the hearing.]

Mr. BepeLL. Thank you very much.

I want to thank you for this opportunity to a before the
committee. I also wish to apologize. I have my Sioux City ple
here—I know some of you are coming to our steak dinner tonight—
and I am very much involved with them. Therefore, although I
think this is an extremely important issue, I am going to be limited
as to how much time I can spend with the committee. I certainly
appreciate what you are doing here and I hope you understand.
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. We understand and wel-
come the Sioux City visitors.

STATEMENT OF HON. BERKLEY BEDELL, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF IOWA

Mr. BepeLL. Mr. Chairman, as J'ou know H.R. 4565 is an attempt
to overhaul our acreage base and program yield system and put it
on a more equitable and permanent footing. I certainly want to
commend the 1?ll;n'.hor of th‘:l big, Mr. ?lt;lesnhohm llus wor%
in examining the issues and offering this pro t is ap n
from a reading of the legslation that a great deal of thougﬁt and
effort has been put into the measure.

We have heard many calls over the past several months for more
predictability and stability in our farm programs. In my opinion,
the proper reform of our acreage base system is the single best
thing which the Congress could do to achieve those objectives. I be-
lieve the need for this overhaul is fundamental and it simply must
be accomplished either before or as a part of the 1985 farm bill.

Problems with the current crop base system have generated
more complaints of unfairness from my farmers than any other
aspect of our farm program by far. I have heard from livestock pro-
ducers who found themselves with a reduced base because in cer-
tain years th:g had relatively more acres in hay or grass. I have
hy from other farmers, primarily livestock producers, who, be-
cause they chose not to m:icipate in past acreage reduction pro-
grams and thus had no , found themselves unable to partici-
pate in relatively attractive farm programs such as last year’s pay-
ment-in-kind program.

Many livestock producers wanted to participate in the PIK pro-
gram but found they couldn'’t, since they hadn’t participated in pre-
vious programs, had not certified their corn acres each year, and
thus had no acreage history. Moreover, they often did not have the
data to supKfB.r::l the proven yields documented by their cash cfram
neighbors. y of my livestock producers thus have concluded
that our acreage reduction programs favor the cash grain producer,
discourage the seeding of tillable land to legumes and grass, and
actually encourage larger and larger crop bases and higher and
higher program yields.

As you know, Mr. Chairman, I have in each of the 28 counties in
my congressional district a farm advisory committee composed of
some 30 members, nearly 700 in all. At each of our regular meet-
ings the issue of acreage bases and yields is invariably discussed
and when I ask for a show of hands, my farmers vote nearly unani-
mously to scrap the current base system and replace it with some-
thing similar to the normal crop acres [NCA] which we formerly
had in place.

As I see it, establishing a farm acreage base is superior to a spe-
cific crop acreage base because it allows each farmer to determine
the mix of crops which he will raise on his farm. The mix will be
determined largely by the relative price of each crop. Although I
understand that retaining the specific crop acreage in some
form is desirable as a means of allowing USDA to tailor a program
to more effectively reduce production of a given crop, I believe that
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this desire is outweighed by the interest we should have in keeping
our program simple and flexible.

Moreover, I believe that in most areas of the country one crop
can be grown rather readily as a substitute for another. Thus, if
the goal of our farm programs was to idle cropland generally, then
each farmer would be required to idle a certain percentage of his
farm acreage base. The farm acreage base should be determined by
zsg-syear moving average of total plantod acres, as set out in H.R.

I recognize that, partlcularly in some of our major wheat-growing
regions, the ablhty to substitute crops does not exist. I checked
with program officials at the Department of Agriculture to get
some idea of farmers’ ability to substitute crops from one to an-
other in different regions, but I was informed that such informa-
tion will not be available until later this summer. In fact, this will
be the first time in many years that such information is compiled.
However, one official did provide me with his very rough estimate
that 50 to 60 percent of our wheat is grown in areas where other
crops can be substituted.

I believe that our efforts to reform the acreage base must ulti-
mately include provisions to protect those who wish to return crop-
land to soil-conserving crops such as hay or grass. Of course, such a
provision was properly included in the sodbuster bill recently ap-
proved by the committee. Unfortunately, the provision was weak-

. ened to call for a study of this issue by the Secretary and a report
next year.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, I think that if an acreage base reform is
to succeed, then soybeans must be included as a program crop. Al-
though soybeans currently are not included within the scope of
H.R. 4565, I understand that Mr. Stenholm is agreeable to includ-
ing them in the bill as far as the total farm base is concerned.

Again, Mr. Chairman, I appreciate this opportunity to comment
and I look forward to efforts to try to refine this legislation and
move it forward.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. We appreciate your testi-
mony. If there are no questions, we will excuse you for the balance
of the day so that you may be with your Sioux City people.

Mr. BepiLL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Our next scheduled witness is our colleague,
Jack Hightower from Texas, who is occupied in his own committee.
He has asked to testlfy thls afternoon, so we will defer his appear-
ance until that time.

Our next witness is the Honorable Richard Goldberg, Deputy
Under Secretary for International Affairs and Commodity Pro-
grams. He will be accompanied by Mr. Milton Hertz, Deputy Ad-
ministrator for State and County Operations, Agncultural Stabili-
zations and Conservation Services, and Roy Cozart, the Assistant
Deputy Administrator.

We will be very happy to hear from you at this time, Secretary
Goldberg.
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STATEMENT OF RICHARD GOLDBERG, DEPUTY UNDER SECRE-
TARY, INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS AND COMMODITY PROGRAMS,
U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE, ACCOMPANIED BY
MILTON HERTZ, DEPUTY ADMINISTRATOR FOR STATE AND
COUNTY OPERATIONS, AGRICULTURAL STABILIZATION AND
CONSERVATION SERVICES, AND ROY COZART, ASSISTANT
DEPUTY ADMINISTRATOR

Mr. GoLpBERG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the
committee. My name is Dick Goldberg. I am Deputy Under Secre-
tary of Agriculture for Commodity Programs and International Af-
fairs, USDA, and as you introduced my colleagues this morning,
Mr. Chairman, I won’t reintroduce them at this time. We appreci-
gtseé 5t:he opportunity to appear before you today to discuss the H.R.

H.R. 4565 would provide for a permanent system of establishing
wheat, feed grains, upland cotton, and rice acreage bases and pro-
gram yields on a moving ui?'ear average of planted and con-
sidered-planted acreage in act production. ile the De
ment of Agriculture supports the general objectives of this bill, if
acreage reduction programs are to continue in the future the De-
partment believes that the provisions of the bill would more prop-
erly be considered in the context of deliberations on the 1985 omni-
bus farm legislation.

The department recommends that the committee defer action on
this issue until next year. While we do not recommend enactment
of this bill at this time, I am prepared to discuss the department'’s
reaction to the final approach taken in H.R. 4565 to the acreage
base issue.

Since others around the world increase production while we con-
tinue to cut our production, some are now asking whether these
programs—put in place back in the 1930’s—serve today’s agricul-
ture well. Agriculture today has changed rather dramatically in its
focus, composition, and orientation, and it may be better to first
review the merits of acreage programs in general. Without acreage
cutbacks, bases of course are not needed. This is why we believe
that broader discussion is appropriate in the 1985 farm bill before
more specific details concerning acreage bases and similar matters
are established.

Over the years one of the major complaints concerning acreage
reduction programs has been the establishment of bases. Farmers
in general like bases that are flexible and allow them to qualify for
program benefits with the minimum production reduction, as

inted out by Congressmen Stenholm and Bedell. The 1981 farm

ill legislated provisions that resulted in the establishment of large
bases which in turn reduced the effectiveness of the programs. I
might add, Mr. Chairman, that in doing that then you have to re-
quire more acreage reduction in order to get some semblance of
compliance with the stated objectives of a program.

These provisions required the Secretary to establish acreage
bases using either the acreage planted on the farm in the preced-
ing year or the average plantings of 2 years—which is the case, I
might add, for 1984. As a result, the acreage bases are larger than
the actual acreage. Acreage bases and actual plantings are shown
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in an attachment at the end of my testimony, Mr. Chairman. The
effect of these larger bases has been to cause the acreage adjust-
ment programs to be less effective. In other words, the bases exceed
the actual acres in almost every single commodity area, which does
reduce the stated purpose of this legislation.

Increasing the effectiveness of acreage reduction programs have
been contentious over the years. In most cases, whenever the ad-
ministration has tried to make the bases realistic and attempted to
improve the effectiveness of the programs within the framework of
the llegislation, Congress has overruled. Let me cite some recent ex-
amples:

The Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1980 which allowed produc-
ers to earn program benefits even if plantings on the farm exceed-
ed the normal crop acreage [NCA]. In other words, nonparticipants
were allowed to participate in price support programs, people who
had not signed up for the program followin§ the embargo of 1980.

Second, the Agricultural and Food Act of 1981 that establishes
bases on a single or a 2-year planting history. The Secretary has
chosen, as you know, to use the 2-year history this year also.

Third, the Agricultural Programs Adjustment Act of 1984 man-
dates haying and grazing of winter wheat cover on acreage conser-
vation reserve [ACR] land and summer fallow requirements. We
are not here to discuss the merits of those proposals, Mr. Chair-
man, but simply point out that those are factors that to some
would identify it as some eroding of the stated purpose of reduction
in planted acres.

e issue concerning the proper establishment of acreage bases
has been around for some time. Many support measures to increase
the bases and while at the same time admonishing the programs,
and their administrators for not operating more effective cutback
programs. At least, this has been the history. However, the provi-
sions of H.R. 4565 have the potential to reduce the slippage. H.R.
4565 also omits some areas where most of the slippage occurs. We
would like to go over both.

H.R. 4565 would establish an overall farm base with the total of
the individual commodity bases constituting the farm base, using a
5-year moving average of plantings as described previously by Con-
gressmen Stenholm and Bedell. Limited adjustments between bases
ﬁould be made in a program year, if requested before a specified

ate.

Eligibility for program benefits would be tied to planting within
all commodity bases, unless waived by the Secretary, which is a
modified form of cross-compliance. Base credit for land put into
permanent conservation practices would be given. The bill also re-
quires producers to plant within their base or ?ermitted acreage on
all program crops as a condition of eligibility for program benefits,
unless waived by the Secretary.

Some of the issues not adequately addressed by H.R. 4565 in-
clude: summer fallow; double cropping—both items, I believe, cov-
ered by Congressman Stenholm. The inclusion of crops such as soy-
beans, covered by both of the previous gentlemen, extra long stagw e
cotton, and other rotational commodities. H.R. 4565 allows 1986
commodity bases to be established at a ioducer’s discretion. This
disregards historical plantings and, we believe, dilutes the objec-
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tives of the legislation. In other words, if you started in 1986 your
5-year moving average would not become effective until 1991.

Although H.R. 4565 would also establish program yields based
ugon the actual historical production of a farm, rather than using
administratively determined yields would insure a more equitable
distribution of program benefits, significant difficulties exist with
respect to establishing program yields for the wheat and feed grain
programs since production on many farms is utilized for purposes
other than cash sales. Here again, Congressman Bedell and others
have pointed out what we are talking about. Such as, corn grown
for silage or feed grains fed to livestock where the livestock produc-
ers did not qualify for programs because they didn’t have a base.
It’s possible this problem may be resolved by utilizing actual ap-
praisals of the crop while it is still in the field, which is the method
presently utilized to a limited degree with proven yields.

We do not have the authority to change, nor do we intend to rec-
ommend changing the method for establishing bases for the 1984
and 1985 crops as provided for in the current Agriculture and Food
Act of 1981. If the 1985 farm bill is oriented toward continued pro-
duction cutbacks and reduced market shares, I can assure you that
provisions for establishing bases as well as other measures will be
considered in an effort to operate in the most efficient manner pos-
sible, programs that will control agricultural production.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my statement, and I would be
happy to respond to any questions that you or other members of
the committee may have.

[The attachment follows:]
SUMMARY OF PLANTINGS AND ESTABLISHED ACREAGE BASES
[Milion Acres)
Pntings Acreage bases
’ 1980 181 182 1983 1982 198 1984
Wheat T 806 889 874 768 907 09 937
Com 80 842 818 602 813 80 814

Rice. 34 38 33 22 40 40 4.2
Upland cotton 5 143 13 79 183 154 185

1 Estimated, was combined with sorghum base for 1983 crop and not reported separately.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Secretary Goldberg.

Are there any questions?

Mr. Stenholm.

Mr. SteNHOLM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would reiterate that the purpose of introducing this legislation
this year is to attempt to solve one of the problems that we have
had with past supply management oriented programs, with individ-
ual farmers not being able to participate because of the rules being
changed after the game was started or, in some cases, almost after
it is completed.

Therefore, I guess my first question, Secretary Goldberg, is this:
While acknowledging your opening statement that you would
prefer to do this next year, let’s assume for a moment that we are
going to do it this year. In the areas of summer fallow, double-crop-
ping and soybeans and the nonprogram crops, how would you sug-
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gest that this be handled in this legislation—include them or ex-
clude them?

Mr. GoLDBERG. I believe, Congressman, that—for purposes of as-
suming that we would go forward with this—that you would have
to develop some methods of attacking that question. I think it
should be discretionary, within the powers of the Secretalx'.

Doublecropping is something, I know what it is, and I really
don’t have a concrete proposal to suggest. In the areas of summer
fallow, some of the other things that we have done either legisla-
tively or administratively, I would like to see that left in the discre-
tionary powers of the Secretary.

I do believe as far as soybeans are concerned, Congressman, I am
glad that you did address that issue because that has been an in-
creasing production crop and I don’t know whether soybean pro-
ducers would like 5-year moving averages or not. It might have
some effect on what their support mighi?ie.

Mr. StENHOLM. There would be no intent on my part of creating
any kind of a base or allotment system for soybeans, since they as
an industry seem to be pretty united against it, but it has occurred
to me that we would have to include soybeans for rotational pur-
poses if we're goinito have an equitable base system. ‘

Do you believe the 60-day advance notice requirement for chang-
ing crop bases is appropriate? Would 30 days be workable, or would
less than 30 be possible for gathering information and having that
pllﬂgged into program decisions?

r. GOLDBERG. I am not sure, Congressman, whether it is 30 or
60 days, but I think that it needs to be pointed out that, while that
allows the farmer more flexibility as you rightfully point out, it
should also be mentioned that they will be maim' g shifts or at least
allowed to be making shifts in base commitments prior to knowing
what the program is going to be. In other words, the idea is that if
prior to July 1 for wheat, for example, on May 1 if they want to
shift corn base to more wheat or vice versa, they are going to be
doing it before the programs are announced. I don’t know if that is
a defect or not.

Mr. STENHOLM. I know there has been some serious question by
many we will hear from later today, as to the ability of a farmer to
make a decision 60 days before a program and then make that
change, and I think that's a valid point. However, at the same time
the whole purpose of H.R. 4565 is to allow individual farmers more
flexibility in making decisions based on the market. It’s going to be
interesting, hearing from others on that remark.

However, I was askini you specifically from a technical stand-

int, how soon would the department have to have information?

t's assume for a moment that we have a mass change from one
crop to another, up to 25 percent, which I doubt would happen but
is possible. That, in turn, if you are shifting, is going to cause over-

roduction, assuming a supply management program which is a

asic assumption at this point. Then you are going to have to have
an increasetf set-aside by those that have changed. You are going to
have to have a reduction accordingly, so that is the thinking
behind this. How soon would you have to have that in ASCS offices
in order for that to be plugged into a departmental decision on the
program?
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Mr. GoLpBERG. We would prefer a longer period rather than a
shorter period. If the choice is between 60 and 30, we would take
60. Quite naturally, if that were to take place, we would want to do
as effective a job as we can and I don’t know that 30 days would be
sufficient.

Mr. SteNHOLM. What are some more specific reasons why you
would like to defer H.R. 4565 until 1985?

Mr. GoLDBERG. I think, Congressman, that you have to basically
establish philosophically where you are going to be in the funda-
mental structure of a 1985 farm program. While we agree that
bases have been something less than equitable or less than success-
ful, we think in some way that you have—although you are point-
ing up the problem and we agree with you, and basically we agree
with some different approach than what has taken place in the
past, as you are outlining—we do think that this kind of legislation
should be included in the bill itself, as it has been in the past.

Mr. SteNHOLM. I thank you, Mr. Chairman.

REMARKS OF HON. E (KIKA) de la GARZA, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS

The CHAIRMAN. I thank the gentleman.

The Chair is going to continue with this legislation. Although we
appreciate your position, our decision is to move along with the
tools for basic legislation and get away from the view that every-
thing should be encompassed in the overall farm bill. We want to
chart another course and exercise another philosophy.

I don’t know if we are going to have loan rate and target prices
in the 1985 farm bill. In fact, I don’t know if we are going to have
an 1985 farm act at all for we don’t know what direction the art of
the possible will allow us to go. We would like to have certain
things in place regardless of who is chairman and regardless of the
makeup of the committee or the administration. We have to have
certain tools in }ilace that are not chandged every time. I would like
to have a farm bill not only for this decade but for this century.
We are not going to do that with what you advocate—that every-
thing be tied into what we do every 2 or every 4 years with mid-
course corrections.

I would liken the legislative process to sending a rocket to the
Moon, which is a very intricate process. That rocket has sensors
which are tied to a computer at the Johnson Space Center in Hous-
ton, and if gravity pulls or doesn’t pull, the Moon shines, the Sun
shines, humidity, or whatever impacts on the rocket, the sensor
picks it up and the computer base guides it. I would liken what we
do with this legislation to what we did when you made your an-
nouncement on the programs. We felt you were too late. Your De-
partment wanted to have the longest possible time, and we wanted
the earliest possible announcement. We arrived at a compromise.
Now we have an announcement date in place, and this next farm
bill doesn’t have to deal with when you are going to make an-
nouncements. That should be a constant. Acreage base and yields
also should be a constant and not adjusted every time you enact
legislation.
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I want to impress upon you that we don’t want to save every-
thing for one packet that ma% not ‘t;lly, or to legislate that particu-
lar package for 1 or 2 years. We would like to have a program that
a farmer and his banker or supplier can rely on—something that
all of us can look to and say: Here is the base that we will use and
the factors that will have to be taken into consideration.

I would think that the Department of Agriculture would be the
first one to support such a proposal so that you are not forced to do
something you don’t with. I think you need to work with us
now, to work out legislation to provide tools that will be workable
for the eventual legislation. There are certain elements that fit
into the present trend of legislation that should be set aside and
allow the tools to work with some degree of flexibility.

Those are my views. There need be no reply from you, but I
would appreciate Rur taking them back to your sources.

Mr. GoLpBERG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Roberts.

REMARKS OF HON. PAT ROBERTS, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF KANSAS ‘

Mr. RoBerTs. Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have a full state-
ment that I prepared, and would ask your permission to insert that
statement immediately following the statement of my colleague
from Texas, Mr. Hightower, if that would be permissible, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Hightower will testify this afternoon. The
gentleman understands that?

Mr. RoBERTS. Yes.

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, the gentleman’s prepared
statement will afpear after our colleague, Mr. Hightower.

Mr. RoBERTS. In that statement, Mr. Chairman, I make mention
of my thanks and support in behalf of my good friend and col-
league from Texas, Mr. Stenholm. He and I have talked at length,
as members of the National Agricultural Forum and the Co
sional Agricultural Forum and simply as Representatives from
farm States, about the need for a new farm bill. It always comes
back down to the bottom line that if you do not have an acreage
base which our farmers can utilize, that you are really not going to
make any progress. Therefore, I want to thank my colleague for in-
troducing this bill. I am one of the original sponsors.

I would hope that we would not take any action in this commit-
tee and in the Congress that would affect the acreage base for
wheat, at least, in.terms of crop year 1985. Perhaps in terms of
crop year 1986, all right, but I tzmk' it says something of how
tough it is to get any kind of farm legislation passed in this Con-
gress, that we have come through an 18-month battle in order to
get two things accomplished: One, to announce the wheat program
in time for farmers to make their cropping plans; and, second, to
get an acreage base so that the traditional wheat-producing areas
can at least icipate. That has taken us 18 months, and that is
the intent of this bill, as I understand it, to at least provide the
producer some long-term planning stability.

For the first time in recent memory, my farmers are now doi?
their spring field work with next year’s program locked in hand.
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Let me remind the members of this committee and all who are
here that in my territory, at least, that work for next year’s crop
starts around h. We had a big to-do around here last year
about when to announce the programs, and the timing of these pro-
grams is exceedingly important, and also to let the producer know
what is going on is also exoeedingl{aimportant. I would hope that
we would not add to the confusion that is already out in farm coun-
try by changing that ac e base for 1985.

Now, having said that, I think we have to address the acreage
base, as my colleague from Texas has pointed out, in ards to
fairness and participation. In terms of fairness, during the sev-
eral years in my personal view—and it is parochial, I would admit,
but in my country we do produce a majority of the wheat in this
country—we have disenfranchised the summer fallow producer
who did not add to the surplus and we, in fact, on the other hand,
have enfranchised the areas where they double crotg:use wheat as
a cash crop and they double crop it—to the extent that some people
have more in their acreage base than they have acres on their
farm. Now that simply is not fair, and I think it is the intent of
this bill to take that first step, to address that issue of equity.

Second, prior to the mini farm bill that we just in regard
to the wheat program, that I was just talking about, we onltihad 5
percent of the wheat producers in Kansas signed up for the pro-
gram. After we made some acreage base changes and changed the

ate of the announcement, now we have 70 percent of our produc-
ers in that program, so if you are going to about icipation,
wl;,ether a farm program works or not, you have to deal with this
subject.

Let me ask Secretary Goldberg a question. Is it your stand, sir,
then, it is not so much that we ought to address this problem with
the new farm bill considerations, but is it your stand that perhaps
my farmers and everybody else who is witnessing this, that they
can at least bank on what is going to happen in 1984 and 1985, and
there are not going to be any changes until crop year 1986?

Mr. GoLbpBERG. Congressman Roberts, I believe in my testimon¥ I
did mention that we have no intention of changing anythi or
1984 or 1985. This bill, as you know, does nothing until 1986.

Mr. RoBerTs. I appreciate that, and I would hope that this first
step could be discussed now. Perhaps—I don’t know—would my col-
league like to make a comment at this time?

Mr. SteNHOLM. Yes. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. RoBerTS. I would be happy to aeld.

Mr. STENHOLM. As Secretary Goldberg stated, and let me clarify,
nothing in H.R. 4565 changes anything in the 1984 and 1985 farm
bill. We are only talking about 1986.

Mr. RoBerTs. I think that is a point that should be made to all
present.

You said on page 2—and I am not going to get into any argu-
ments with you here, or at least unless you let me—but you said
that in most cases whenever an administration has tried to make
the bases realistic and attempted to improve the effectiveness of
the program—and the key word there is “effectiveness’—Mr.
Chairm%n, I see my time has run out. May I have an additional 2
minutes?

85-686 0—84—3
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The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, the gentleman is recognized
for an additional 2 minutes.

Mr. RoBerTS. You drop down to the third example here, where
supposedly haying and grazing of winter wheat cover in the
summer fallow requirements are not effective— we only had 5 per-
cent of our producers in the program. Now we have 70 percent.
How does that square with your statement in terms of effective-
ness? I thank you for the changes. I am not trying to pick on you. I
thank you, and I want to especially thank Mr. Cozart. I have
fll:;neti i ]shoes every morning ever since he made those changes.

ughter.

Mr. GoLDBERG. I am sure he would thank you for that, Congress-
man.

Basically what we are saying is that any changes, either adminis-
tratively or because of pressures or legislation or whatever reason,
that alters the effectiveness of a program—and that is, to reduce
production—in our judgment reduces the effectiveness and the suc-
cess of the base idea and the production adjustment ideas.

Now the other side of the coin that you mentioned, Congressman,
is whether or not, if you don’t do some of these things, whether you
get participation. I guess I don’t know. I can’t really respond to
what all these things do in terms of what turns a producer to par-
ticipate. We also know that prior to the enactment of the 1984 leg-
islation involving wheat for 1984, we had better than 50 percent
signup nationwide in the previous wheat program.

n other words, for what purposes these changes are made as far
as getting compliance, I guess you and I could debate quite a while
whether or not that does it or doesn’t do it. In certain areas, in
gour alll'ea I am quite confident that that probably had something to

o with it.

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, the gentleman’s time is ex-
tended for a cougle of questions. '

Mr. RoBerTs. I would just like to serve notice to the committee
that when we get to the new farm bill deliberations, that I will be
attempting to amend this legislation or the new farm bill to gro-
vide some i)ermanent help to the summer fallow producer and to
those people who gractice good conservation practices. We just
passed a sodbuster bill in this committee to reward those kinds of
practices, and I just would hate to see a farm program continue to
discriminate against those kinds of producers and just make it im-
possible for them to participate in the program.

I earlier had an amendment, a year or two ago, that provided a
conservation credit factor as it would affect the acreage base, and
was successful with it. It did pass the House. It did not pass the
other body, but I intend to do the same kind of thing as of these
coming deliberations.

I think at this point, Mr. Chairman, I will yield back the balance
of my time and we can go from there.

Mr. STENHOLM [acting chairman]. The gentleman from Tennes-
see, Mr. Jones.

Mr. JoNEs. I have no questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. STENHOLM. Mr. English.

Mr. EncLisH. Mr. Goldberg, there were several of us back in 1981
who strongly opposed the elimination of the normal crop acreage
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program. We felt that at that time, and pointed out, I believe, that
it was necessary to continue some type of emphasis on historic or
traditional growing areas. I don’t think that any of us who were
urging that we hold to the NCA at that point recognized how true
our statements were.

In retrospect, wouldn’t you agree that the Con and the ad-
ministration made a very big mistake with the elimination of the
NCS from the 1981 farm bill, given the changes that have taken
place, the double cropping that has taken place in the southeastern

art of the United gtates with wheat, the land that has been

roken out in some regions of the country, marginal land, the tre-
mendous damage that has been done as far as conservation is con-
cerned?

Mr. GoLbpBERG. I wonder, Congressman, if I could get you to go
over that again. I followed you through the first part of the NCA
and why we should have preserved some type of historical thing,
but I didn’t quite follow the breaking out of the erodable lands and
overstegping conservation practices.

Mr. EncuisH. Right. Is it not true that the doublecropping prac-
tices taking place in the southeastern part of the United States,
where farmers can participate in the programs, breaking out of
marginal lands that were not included in a part of that base, would
that not have been averted if we had held to the NCA?

Mr. GoLbpBERG. Congressman, it is my understanding that double-
cropping was included in the NCA.

Mr. EngLisH. That it was made a part of the NCA at the time?

Mr. GOLDBERG. Yes, sir.

Mr. EncGLisH. However, is it not true that the practice of double-
cr(:ipping has been greag‘y expanded since we dropped the NCA,
and that those additional areas that have included this practice,
the great expansion that has taken place, would not have been a
part of that NCA, and therefore would not have been covered by
the program, and therefore would have been discouraged?

Mr. GoLpBERG. Congressman, basically you are correct because,
as I understand it—and I don’t want to apologize for not being
around in 1981 and 1982, because I wasn’t, at least not here—but
as I understand it county committees had the authority in those
years to make those commitments——

Mr. EnGLisH. However, that was one of the major——

Mr. GoLpBERG [continuing]. And that did contribute to the in-
creases.

Mr. EncuisH. Right, and that was one of the major proposals of
the administration’s farm program in 1981, if I remember correct-
ly, and the Congress went along with it. As I said, it was an error
both by Congress and by the administration.

Mr. GoLDpBERG. That’s true.

Mr. EnguLisH. If we had not agreed to that proposal, if we had
continued the NCA, then we would not be looking at much of the
expansion, particularly as far as wheat is concerned, that has
taken place over the last couple or 3 years. Therefore, we would
not be dealing with as significant a carryover. Therefore, we would
not be dealing with as significant a surplus and, therefore, farmers
would likely see higher prices than they do now and we would not,
of course, be looking at all the tremendous amount of damage that
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has been done over the last couple or 3 years as farmers try to
maximize the use of their assets, namely, to use every available
acre for 1produc’cion. We would not be seeing the tremendous
amount of damage that has been done to what taken years of
conservation work to build up, and millions of dollars being spent
by the Federal Government.

Mr. GoLpBERG. Congressman, let me respond this way: There are
many reasons why we have exceeded, why the bases have contin-
ued to increase and why production has continued to increase. Cer-
tainly one of those instances is what you mentioned yourself, but I
think that it would be incorrect to say that that was the sole
reason for the problems that we have today with excessive wheat
stores on hand. There are many, many factors, including the 1981
farm bill.

Mr. EnguisH. I would agree that production is—certainly we
have had great yields. We have had a cougle or three good growing
years and that has had an impact but the point I am getting to,
though, is that the production, the land that has been put in pro-
duction has been greatly expanded, and the reason that it was
greatly expanded was because we did not continue the normal crop
acreage program. .

Mr. GoLpBERG. That is one of many reasons. I guess I have some
other reasons why those——

Mr. EngLisH. Can you give me a bigger one, a bigger reason?

Mr. GOLDBERG. Income; the price sn;ll)f)ort programs themselves;
to broaden the base, get a larger base; all those things.

Mr. ENgLisH. Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous consent to have
one additional minute to follow up.

Mr. StenHoLM. Without objection.

Mr. ENcGLisH. I want to follow through on that. I keep hearing
that by administration spokesmen. Now, as I understand it, in
order to follow that line of thinking— which is that supposedly the
target price and, I suppose, the benefits of the programs are what
you are saying is increasing production—but in order to participate
in those programs one has to reduce garoduction. Now could you ex-
plain to me, then, how a program that is designed to reduce pro-
duction and in which one, in order to participate, one has to cut
back on production, how does that increase production?

Mr. GOLDBERG. I believe, Congressman, I follow your chain of
thought. Technically speaking, what you are saying is that the two
things run counter. How can you have programs that are designed
to reduce production and then sit here and say, well, the programs
have given incentives to increase production?

Mr. EncGLisH. I will insert one caveat, of course.

Mr. GoLpBERG. Basically, we are both right.

Mr. ENGLisH. The one caveat that I would insert, of course, is
that the Secretary has the authority and the responsibility to de-
termine whether there is going to be any cutback, and if the Secre-
tary chooses not to exercise that authority and virtually everyone,
then, is included in the program, obviously that would be an incen-
tive. However, that would be the Secretary’s actions. It would not
be the program itself.

The reason that the incentives are provided to participate is with
the idea of trying to maintain supply and demand, and if there is
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no desire to maintain that supply and demand balance, if there is
no desire on the Secretary’s part to reduce production, then obvi-
ously it does become an incentive. Therefore, only if the Secretary
chooses to make it so does it become an incentive. Isn’t that cor-
rect, Mr. Goldberg?

Mr. GoLDBERG. I don’t believe so, Congressman, because I honest-
ly feel that farmers are like anybody else in the world. If you give
them incentives to either overproduce or incentives to reduce pro-
duction dramatically, financially, by support levels and so on, they
will respond. They respond to what the Congress of the United
States enacts for them and what we administratively K;opose.

Mr. ENgLisH. Oh, wait a minute. Wait a minute, Mr. Goldberg.
Wait a minute. What has the Congress done? It has turned the au-
thority over to the Secretary. That is what the 1981 farm bill did.
It said “Mr. Secretary, you do whatever you want to do.” That’s
what we did. That is what the 1981 farm bill consists of. It is total-
ly abdicating, if you will, any authority that the Congress might

ve.

Mr. GoLDBERG. We can debate it but——

Mr. ENGLisH. That is what the 4-year farm bill did and then,
when the Secretary has refused to act, the Congress has tried to
come back and say, ‘“Yes, but we have to do something.”

Mr. GoLbBERG. Congressman, you come from a wheat State, and
I don’t see anything in the discretionary authority of the Secretary
of Agriculture mandating that he raise target prices, as the 1981
farm bill did mandate legislatively.

Mr. EnguisH. That’s correct.

Mr. GoLpBERG. He had no authority to reduce targert prices. As
a matter of fact, by legislation they increased.

Mr. EngGLisH. That’s correct, ang that is the incentive for farmers
to cut back on production, is it not?

Mr. GoLDBERG. I don’t believe so.

Mr. EngLisH. Why does a farmer parti:(i’pate in the program or
why do we have a program, if it’s not to reduce production? What's
the pu of it?

Mr. GoLpBERG. I guess what I am trying to point out through
some of my testimony here this morning is that some of these pro-

ams that we have had in the past, and some of the slippage that

as occurred because of changes in the program along the way,
have not made these things effective. However, your original chain
of questioninf, if I can recall, had to with why are farmers produc-
ing crops on land that should not be utilized for crops or is margin-
al (if something, some other reason. My response, you didn’t agree
with.

Mr. EnGLisH. You agreed with me at first, and then you started
trying to insert and say, “Well, there are other reasons.” I asked
Kou if there was a bigger reason and you didn't come up with a

igger reason, I don’t believe.

r. GOLDBERG. I can’t tell you which one is the highest pﬁori?
but I think that all these matter, there are many reasons involved.

Mr. ENGLIsH. Mr. Chairman, my time is up but I would like to
come back and pursue this thought here a little later.

Mr. StENHOLM. For the record, I want to make it clear that
though there are elements of H.R. 4565 that do resemble NCA or



34

the old NCA program, this is not a simple return to NCA that we
are proposing, where you look at the individual crop acreage bases,
for example, and several other aspects. It is, I guess, a close first
cousin.

Mr. EnGLisH. Would the chairman yield?

Mr. SteNHOLM. I would be happy to yield.

Mr. EnGuisH. I think it is very important, though, that we look
at the history of these programs. I think it is very important that
we consider what has taken place, that we review what has taken
glace, the successes and the failures, what changes that might be

rought about. I think that the gentleman’s legislation—and cer-
tainly I am in sympathy with the thrust of that legislation—I
think comes back and we have to underscore the fact that if we
had not removed the NCA at the administration’s urging, that we
wouldn’t be facing many of these problems, either in conservation
or in overproduction, that we are facing today.

Mr. STeENHOLM. I certainly agree with the gentleman from Okla-
homa on that point.

Mr. Skeen.

Mr. SKEeN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Goldberg mentioned that some of the issues that weren’t
adequately addressed in this bill was one dealing with a crop that
we have a great deal of interest in, and that is extra long staple
cotton. I wondered if we have addressed the problem of the soybean
situation, and I would like to ask the gentleman from Texas if you
have avny plans on initiating or including in this program the ELS
cotton?

Mr. STeNHOLM. I believe that there will be found considerable
merit for including ELS in the overall farm acreage base concept
in the same manner in which soybeans are now being addressed. I
would defer to the gentleman from New Mexico and others who
have an interest in the ELS program before we write the final
draft, but after the information that has been presented to us and
some of the discussion I think that, yes, it should be.

Mr. SKEEN. That’s the only interest I had. Thank you, Mr. Chair-
man. I appreciate it.

Mr. STENHOLM. Mr. Morrison.

Mr. MorrisoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would just like to inquire of Secretary Goldberg: The Secreta.l}'
of Agriculture, Mr. Block, has started some of the administration’s
efforts in looking at the 1985 farm bill by holding hearings in vari-
ous parts of the country, perhaps not formal hearings but getting
people together from various elements of the agricultural commu-
nity. I have seen only the press reports from those meetings; know
that at least part of the testimony has been related almost specifi-
cally to a market orientation for the 1985 farm bill; and it seems
today that we have under discussion the concept of acreage limita-
tions or at least building a base so that you can proceed in the di-
rection of a greater control, a more specific control on the farm
than the free market concept would bring to us.

How do you sense that those hearings have gone? Do you think
most of American agriculture is going to be looking at a return to
the restrictive programs of the past as opposed to a more o’fen
world competition in the agricultural marketplace in the future?
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Mr. GoLbpBERG. Congressman, let me respond this way. I have not
personally attended either of the two listening sessions but I have,
of course, been briefed and I have read the same reports that you
have and I have examined the broad range of witnesses that have
appeared at both sessions, the one in Chicago and the one out in
California. I guess the answer to what you are saying is that what
seems to be coming out loud and clear from all segments of agricul-
ture—not only producers but processors, marketeers, warehouse-
men, and so on—is that they would like to give up some of the en-
tanglements and the restrictions and all the stuff that goes with a
farm program as you identified earlier, in exchange for more free-
dom to maximize their resources of production and make some de-
cisions on their own.

I think that we are in a ﬁgsit'ion of adjustment, and I guess that
is why one of the things that we feel is wrong when considering
this type of legislation today is that it presumes that we are going
to continue with some form of price support program similar to
what we have had today, based on bases and so on. However, on
the other hand, as we commented to Congressman Stenholm and
others, this bill does remove some of the prior objections to this
I‘:zpe of activity that has occurred in consideration of previous bills.

e certainly commend Congressman Stenholm and others for at-
tacking the problem but we don’t think that now, with the jury
still out on what form of agricultural program producers and
others see for the 1985 bill, now is the time to get into this kind of
legislation.

Mr. MorrisoN. So you are inclined to feel that the passage of
this legislation, even though it may be progress in——

Mr. GoLDBERG. It is progress if you continue the present way of
doing things, but I think that it automatically assumes that we are
going to have this kind of legislation. However, to answer {our
question about the listening sessions, in the listening sessions I be-
lieve that the mainstream of American agriculture does favor a
more market-oriented approach to our present large supply and
limited marketing situation, particularly as it relates to exports.

Mr. MorrisoN. I thank you, Mr. Secretary.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. STeNHOLM. I believe I would have to add at this point, in re-
sponse to your question, the hearings that this committee has con-
ducted, 2 days, and the hearings that I have participated in and, I
think, other members of this committee, do not get quite the same
message coming from the country and the farm organizations as
far as the pursuit of a market-oriented agricultural policy with no
regard whatsoever for the need of supply management.

would say that my interpretation—subject to correction from
any member of this committee—of what we have heard is that we
are looking for more effective, market-oriented supply manage-
ment. Therein is the reason for this legislation. This is not presup-
posing what the 1985 farm bill will encompass but it is saying if we
are going to have supply management, let's design a program that
will be effective. I think everyone, including the Secretary, has
agreed that what we have done in the past has not been as effec-
tive as it should be.

Mr. ENGLisH. Would the gentleman yield?
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Mr. STENHOLM. I would be happy to yield.

Mr. EncGuisH. I think the gentleman makes a very good point. 1.
would state that the real question that is going to be facing farm-
ers in the 1985 farm bill is whether they want to take charge of
their own fate; whether they want to try to deal with their prob-
lems or whether they want to, as the Secretary has suggested in
the past, pray for a natural disaster. It is do something or do noth-
ing; that is the choice that faces the farmers, and I have yet to
meet a farmer who wouldn’t prefer to sell his products.

However, the fact of the matter is, we have lost 25 percent of our
export markets in the last 2 years and we have chosen to sit back
and do nothing about it. We have taken a few trips overseas and
we have done a little gladhanding, but that isn’t selling any of our
products overseas. I think the real question is whether we are
going to take charge and become aggressive in our sales overseas,
and whether we are going to take charge and bring supply and
demand in balance and in line here at home. That means i
control of your own fate. I think what the Secretary has proposed
for us to do is to do nothing except sit and pray for a natural disas-
ter, and I don’t think that that is what most farmers support at all.

Mr. STeNHOLM. Mr. Olin.

REMARKS OF HON. JAMES R. OLIN, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF VIRGINIA

Mr. OLIN. Mr. Chairman, thank you.

I would like to make a cougle of observations. On this point it is
very clear to me, not having been in agriculture a whole long time,
but it is very clear from my conversations with farmers in my dis-
trict that what they really want is some reasonable amount of sta-
bility and some reasonable amount of rational policy so they can
plan their lives, their economic lives, with some degree of having
some decent control. They don’t like the instability that they have
been getting in the last 4 or 5 years. They don’t like the radical
movements. They can’t plan their businesses and they can’t suc-
ceed, and they are having an awful time. They want some good
sound policies.

I would like to identify with the remarks of the full committee
chairman when he spoke of the desirability of pursuing this legisla-
tion in advance of the main farm bill. I think that when you think
about it, we are talking about a farm bill that is going to be quite
complex. We have a lot of things about the farm program that
need to be corrected. It is obviously costing too much. It is too vola-
tile. It is based on acreage bases that are not really very close to
reality. It has a lot of inflexibility in it; it is not self-correcting.

It seems to me it is pretty evident that with the complex situa-
tion here, both on the question of how much we ought to be grow-
ing and what our incentives ought to be, that we are going to be
better off in constructing a good, reasonable farm bill if we take it
step-by-step, and this is one fundamental step: How much should
we be producing? What should our basic program be? Obviously we
are going to have to have some reasonable relationship between
production and market in order for anything to happen that is
good for the country and good for the farmers.
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I think I would commend the gentleman from Texas, Mr. Sten-
holm, for bringing this legislation forward. It provides an opportu-
nity for the farm community to think this as of it through and
arrive at some consensus which then is capable of being incorporat-
ed in the main farm bill. If we take these major pieces of our
puzzle here we are putting together, and take each one and anal
it in maybe a little more rational form before we get to this crisis
that we will finally end up with the whole farm bill, you have a
much better chance of reaching rational decisions with regard to
the major, fundamental pieces of the puzzle and avoiding the exces-
sive horse trading that comes at the end of a bill when everybody
is trying to figure out how they are going to get the most out of it,
and a lot of damage is frequently done in bills.

I am not saying that that is going to happen here, but I would
like to urge the Secretary of Agriculture and Mr. Goldberg to give
some further consideration to whether or not you shouldn’t accept
the idea that this is worth talking about, worth working through—
you like some of the things that are proposed here—with the idea
we can sort of get that talked through and get it a little bit behind
us, sort of put it on the shelf. It then can be fine-tuned, if neces-

, when we finally get ttoedputting the main pieces of this bill to-
ether. I would be interested in any comments you have on that.
at is so illogical about that process?

Mr. GoLpBERG. Well, I guess we believe, Congressman, that while
this addresses some of the inequities and lack of success that we
have had under existing legislation as it applies, we don’t feel that
it is all that so technical that this consideration—if the direction
continues the way it has continued in the past—that this kind of
legislation cannot be considered as a part of the new farm bill. I
guess our feeling there is that, as the chairman said before he left,
he wanted some tools. Well, I agree with him. Tools are necessary
in order to build anything but if you get too many tools outside the
area of what you are trying to build, you can’t build too much.

I just think that some of the parts of the puzzle, so to speak, or
parts of the finished product, those parts should all be considered
at the same time so that you can come out with a combination of
what Congressman Stenholm mentioned, and that is something not
dissimilar, not a total departure from price sutpport ideas or even
acreage reductions but in the greater context of what people really
want, the Congress wants to pass, the administration and so on, in
terms of legislation. I think it is that important to consider all
those things at that time and not now.

Mr. OLIN. If the Secretary would take one more comment, that is
that this legislation certainly is not taken out of context of the
whole. It doesn’t prevent later integration, and I certainly would
urge Mr. Goldberg to give further consideration that you might
really—the Department and we all—might benefit quite a bit by
pursuing this idea and developing it, and then fitting it into the
whole later rather than trying to get all of the ideas, and in the
final analysis we get there in 1985, we have to get this job done,
and suddenly it’s a great big crescendo with a huge amount of mill-
ing around, different people positioning themselves as you know
occurs on these bills. I woulgo be pretty sure myself in my own
mind, and I bet you are too, that you are going to have a much
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tougher time coming up with a good, rational, sound end answer if

approached that way.

fha.nk you, Mr. irman.

Mr. STeNHOLM. Mr. Franklin.

Mr. FRANKLIN. No questions, Mr. Chairman. -

Mr. SteNHOLM. Mr. English.

Mr. ENGLisH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Goldberg, I want to continue to follow this approach that I
mentioned earlier because I think it is very important. Now, as I
understand, again, what you are saying is that the et price is
an incentive for farmers to produce. Now it was my understanding
and my recollection, as far as legislation is concerned, that a
Ferson can obtain a target price assurance or, for that matter, the
oan rate only if he participates in the program, and the Secretary
then has the authority to outline and to state what those require-
ments might be contained in the program—how much acreage is to
be reduced, what other requirements the Secretary might deem to
prescribe. Is that not correct? i

Mr. GoLpBERG. The target price, Congressman, encourages a pro-
ducer to produce to the maximum that he can under the law and
with administrative regulations in the program. I might add, Con-
gressman—you mentioned earlier about the export situation—high
target prices in this country also encourage producers in every
other section of the world to overproduce.

Mr. EncguisH. All right. Let’s stop right there and explain that to
me. Exactly how does our target price—which states that in order
to receive this kind of assurance you have to participate in a reduc-
tion in production as prescribed by the Secretary—how does that
work as far as increasing our domestic production as well as for-
eign production? Go through this step-by-step and explain that to
me.

Mr. GOLDBERG. It encourages, within the base established with
the restricted things that a producer can do, particularly in wheat,
to raise wheat to the outside limits of his capability and within the
framework of the program.

Mr. ENGgLisH. All right.

Mr. GOLDBERG. It does not always necessarily mean that he is
going to overproduce.

Mr. EnGLisH. Well, let’s stop right there and let's——

Mr. GoLpBERG. I would like to complete it if I could, Congress-
man.

Mr. ENcuisH. I want to make sure I don’t misunderstand you, if
you don’t mind. I don’t want any slipping by here real fast so that
we don’t understand exactly what it is we are talking about.

Let’s take this theoretical farmer out here. He has 100 acres. The
Secretary prescribes that, in order for him to participate, he is
going to have to reduce 20 percent so he is going to have to produce
on 8% acres of land instead of 100 acres of land, so he cuts back. He
Rla.rticipates in the program. He goes out and he seeds his crop.

ow do you think the Good Lord, then, is going to prescribe that
that wheat that is on that 80 percent is going to grow more than it
would have otherwise grown?

Mr. GoLpBERG. No, Congressman, but as I pointed out earlier, we
erode some of those things administratively—sometimes within the
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frz;t{nework of Congress’ pressures, sometimes the Secretary him-
self—— .

Mr. ENcLisH. Wait a minute, now. What does that have to do
with target price?

Mr. GoLpBERG. Well, wait a minute. You're talking about produc-
tion now, and I'll get to the target.

Mr. ENgLisH. But that’s what the incentive is. We are talking
about that the target price is causing that land to grow more than
it would have otherwise grown. Now if we hadn’t had a reduction—
if the Secretary says, “Now in order to get this money you don’t
have to cut back 20 percent”’—then that farmer would have plant-
ed 100 percent. Now, somehow he is going to grow more on 80 acres
of land than he would have grown on 100 acres of land otherwise.

Mr. GoLDBERG. Realistically, Congressman, the percentages that
are prescribed by the Secretary are the percentages that are man-
dated by Congress.

Mr. ENgLisH. Wait a minute.

Mr. GOLDBERG. After you get down to the nitty-gritty of establish-
ing the rules and you incorporate all the other little parts of it,
those percentages don’t add up the same as they did originally.

Mr. ENGguisH. Cite to me in the law, Mr. Czr’oldberg, where the
Congress states that the Secretary will have a 10, 15, 20, 30, what-
ever percentage it is, reduction, acreage reduction? Cite to me
where the Congress tells the Secretary what that percentage is
going to be, or even if there is going to be any at all?

b Mr. GoLpBERG. The Congress does not tell the Secretary that,
u ——

Mr. EngGLisH. Then why did you just say that it did?

Mr. GoLpBERG. You come from Oklahoma, sir, and the Congress
has asked the Secretary within his discretionary authority, to
allude to some of the other things I mentioned earlier——

Mr. EncuisH. His discretionary authority?

Mr. GoLpBERG. That has to do with the double-cropping problem,
the haying and grazing, the summer fallow. All of those things add
production acres.

Mr. EngLisH. Let’s go back to this 100-acre farm we're talking
about, and explain to me how he gets more production out of 80
acres than he would out of 100 acres, just simply because there is a
target price—an incentive to go to 80 acres as opposed to that 100
acres. How does that production increase, and %ow does the fact
that he is cut back from 100 acres to 80 acres, how does that get
some fellow in France to grow more grain?

Mr. GoLpBERG. If you didn’t have all the incentives in the pro-
gram, Congressman, I would question whether he would go in full
tilt and produce all of what we are suggesting.

Mr. EngLisH. Now what is it that he is producing on those 80
acres that he wouldn’t be producing otherwise? You're going into
production full tilt on 80 acres as opposed to going into full tilt on
100 acres. I don’t understand. Where is your logic on that?

Mr. GoLDBERG. Congressman, some farmers, if it were just a vol-
untary situation, determining the cost of fertilizer, seed, chemicals,
and everything else, and you did not have the incentive for the
target prices, all of those programs, I would rather imagine that
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§ou would find better conservation practices and less production.
ou would not go to the 100 acres.

Mr. EncLisH. Now, let’s look at that. Now we had that kind of
situation taking place. We came out with a program that the Secre-
tary came out with, announced in August, which farmers didn’t
find particularly attractive. Now in my good State they went out
and they planted every acre they had. Do you know why theX
m‘anted every acre they had? Because they are businessmen and,
ike any other businessmen, when they find themselves in a finan-
cially strapped situation they try to maximize the use of the re-
sources that theﬁ' have. They try to get ever{';‘iollar that they possi-
bly can out of those assets that they have. That’s what every good
businessman does, and that’s what these farmers are trying to do,
so they didn’t follow your theory. They went the other direction.
They had to. They didn’t have any choice. They had to maximize
and bring every dollar they possibly could out of er\::'{ acre that
they had. They had no choice because the price fo! them into
that position. Now how does that square with your theory?

Mr. GoLpBERG. Obviously, Congressman, your theory and my
theory are——

Mr. EncguisH. No, it's not theory. That’s fact. That’s not theory.
You are talking theory and I am talking fact, because it happened.
It was your program, your Secretary's program that went out
there, and the participation in the State of Oklahoma at that time
was below 50 percent, down—if I remember correctly—about 45
ﬁercent. The one factor that they kept harping on is, “If we could

ave some haying and grazing, then we could afford to participate
in the program,’ and they got that additional incentive, even
though the Secretary had fought it.

Now tell me, as a little sidelight here, what was it in that wheat
bill, other than freezing target prices, that the Secretary didn’t

- have authority to do anyway? Was there anything in there that he
didn’t have authority to do?

Mr. GoLDBERG. I think freezing the target price is a monumental
change, Congressman, from where we were.

Mr. EncLIsH. I'm talking about what else is there in that bill,
gtl;er than freezing target prices, he didn't have the authority to

07

Mr. GoLDBERG. Paid diversion.

Mr. EncLisH. He didn’t have the authority for paid diversion?

Mr. GoLbpBERG. Oh, yes, he did have the authority. You're right.
He had that.

Congressman, I don’t remember the Oklahoma signup but I be-
lieve it was at least 50 percent before that bill.

Mr. ENGLisH. No, it wasn’t. I object. It wasn’t. I hate to tell you
that. I wish it was, but it wasn’t. It was about 45 percent, 47 per-
cent, if I remember correctly.

Mr. GoLpBERG. That’s even considerably above what our original
projections were. That isn’t too bad.

Mr. EncguisH. If that was your original projections, evidently you
weren’t too interested in getting many people to participate. You
obviously didn’t provide any additional incentives but, after the
wheat bill is gssilsed, we are getting greater participation, greater
participation. Why? Because the incentives are there.
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Now let’s get back onto this 100-acre fellow. Now you come back
and tell me that for some reason he is going to go out there and
produce more on that 80 acres than he did on the 100 acres, and
you still haven’t gotten me convinced on how that is done.

Mr. GoLpBERG. Congressman, for 40 years we have had soil
banks, we have had set-asides, we have had diverted acres, we have
.had all different names but basically they were designed to accom-
plish the same purpose. In a given year—depending upon what
weather conditions, modern technology and scientific improvement
in agriculture, increased yields, what agribusiness has done for
American afn‘culture in the areas of fertilizers and chemicals and
seeds that I alluded to earlier—those all contribute to improved
and increased production. It also makes a farmer more efficient,
and hopefully it will help make him a little bit more money.

Mr. ENGuisH. I don’t £sag'ree with a thing.

Mr. GoLpBERG. The farmer, as you point out, is a smart business-
man, and how he looks at the program and how he can maximize
production in order to get the most out of both the price support
program and production himself, he will do.

Mr. ENgLisH. I don’t disagree with that.

Mr. GOLDBERG. As you point out, he doesn’t have any choice be-
cause those programs give him the incentive. You ask why a target
Ex;ce has anything to do with it, and I am here to tell you that it

an awful lot to do with it.

Mr. EngLisH. All right, now. Let’s stop right there. Now tell me
what the objective of the program is. '

Mr. GoLDpBERG. I know what the objective of the program is, Con-
gressman, but it doesn’t work.

Mr. ENGLISH. What is it?

Mr. GOLDBERG. It’s to reduce production in line with our demand
for existing and—— .

Mr. ENGLISH. Why do we do that?

Mr. GoLpBERG. Why do we do that?

Mr. ENGLISH. Yes.

Mr. GoLpBERG. Theoretically, so it will improve farm income, and
we can adjust our supplies in relation to demand.

Mr. EncGLisH. To strengthen market price, right?

Mr. GoLDBERG. And it doesn’t happen.

Mr. EncgLisH. I see. You don'’t believe in supply and demand?

Mr. GoLpBERG. Yes, sir, I certainly do.

Mr. EncLisH. Well, then, if you believe in supply and demand
and you are going to reduce the supply, what does the law of eco-
nomics tell you is going to happen?

Mr. GoLDBERG. If you reduce the supply?

Mr. ENGLISH. Yes.

Mr. GoLpBERG. If you effectively reduce it, or try to reduce it?

Mr. EncgLisH. If you effectively reduce it.

Mr. GoLbBERG. If you effectively reduce supply in the total world
market—and J'ou have to take the whole thing in its context—you
will increase demand.

Mr. EnGLisH. Wait a minute, now. The total world market, Mr.
Goldberg? Wait a minute, now. We are talking about here in the
U}x;itled t&lages I don’t know that we have a farm program for the
whole world.
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Mr. GoLpBErG. We have a farm program the whole world re-
sponds to. I can tell you that, Congressman.

Mr. EngLisH. We respond to the French; we respond to the Cana--
dians; we respond to Australians. Everybody responds to each
other because we are competitors.

Mr. GoLpBERG. Yes; we have made it a little easier for them to
respond to us.

r. ENoLisH. I don’t know about that. Maybe we have. Maybe
you're right. You could be, when I see some of the responses that
we have to some of the challenges that we have gotten from
abroad, and we gust go back and we say, “Well, that’s all the farm-
er’s fault. Our farmer is just making too much money.” That has
been what our response has been.

Now the question I want to ask you, though tell me—here in the -
United States we are going to produce less wheat than we would
have otherwise, unless you think that you can produce more wheat
on that 80 acres than you would have on the 100 acres—now tell
me, if you reduce that supply, what happens? Don’t you strengthen
market price?

Mr. GoLbBERG. If you effectively reduce it.

Mr. EncLisH. OK. Now if we are not going to effectively——

Mr. GoLpBerG. We don’t do that.

Mr. EncuLisH. If it is not going to be effective, explain to me,
then, how you can produce more on 80 acres than you can produce
on 100 acres?

Mr. GoLDBERG. I think, Congressman, I have tried to respond to
that question.

Mr. EncLisH. It has been pretty weak. I haven’t understood it,
and I daresay that nobody in this audience has understood it.

Mr. FRANKLIN. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. EncuisH. I would be happy to yield.

Mr. FRANKLIN. I heard complaints from the wheat-growing
States earlier about the Southeastern States and the new attitude
toward double cropping and, particularly, planting wheat. Were it
not for a high target price, do you think that those Southeastern
States would have gone to double cropping wheat and, therefore,
caused the problem that exists now of oversupply?

Mr. EncLisH. If the Southeastern States re that they can
make a dollar off wheat by double cropping, and they could still
remain in the program by performing those poor conservation prac-
tices, I see no reason why they wouldn’t. I would agree with you if
the gentleman’s point is that we made a very serious error in 1981,
in allowing people who have not traditionally grown those products
to get in and still participate in the prﬁfra.m. '

Mr. FRANKLIN. If the gentleman would continue to yield, I would
like to further point out that in your example of the 100-acre
farmer in Oklahoma, and as far as it applies to the total wheat pro-
gram of the country, I don’t think we can look at it in that concept.
We also have to look at what that 100-acre farmer’s program in
Oklahoma will do the 100-acre farmer’s program in Mississippi. If
it encourages him to set aside 20 acres and raise 80 acres of wheat
that he wasn’t raising the year before, then we haven't effectively
attacked the problem of supply and demand for wheat.
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Mr. EnGLisH. As I pointed out to the gentleman, if you’re talking
about normal crop acreage and the serious error that the adminis-
tration made in dropping normal crop acreage and allowing people
who had not grown wheat previously to get into production of
wheat and participate in the program, I would absolutely and total-
ly agree with the gentleman. However, you still come back, regard-
less of whether you are talking about whether the Southeast is in-
volved in the production of wheat or not, we are talking about the
total production nationwide. They are going to grow wheat regard-
less, if they can participate in the program. That is exactly the
point, and I would totally agree.

Now the question I would like to get back to Mr. Goldberg with,
though, is if we are going to cut back 20 percent of the acreage that
is producing wheat—nationwide or in the State of Oklahoma or on
a 100-acre farm—how in the world can you grow more on that 80
percent than you could on the 100 percent? That is what amazes
me. I never have figured out that logic. Have you an answer, Mr.
Goldberg?

Mr. GoLpBERG. I think the fallacy, Congressman, is that you
automatically assume that if you cut acres, you cut bushels, and
_ that isn’t the way it works out.

Mr. EncLisH. No; what you are automatically assuming is that
you can grow more on 80 percent of the acreage than you can on
100 percent of the acreage. That’s what you are saying.

Mr. GoLDBERG. If depends.

Mr. ENgLisH. OK. Explain to me how it depends.

Mr. GoLDBERG. I think I've been through it a couple of times
now.

Mr. EnguLisH. Try it one more time. I'm a little slow. Let’s just
take it step-by-step and see if you can get me to understa.nd that.

Mr. GoLpBERG. No, Congressman, I don’t think you're slow. Per-
sistent, not slow. [Laughter.]

Mr. ENGgLisH. OK. Let’s try it in little bitty steps, then, and
maybe I'll understand it, because I sure don’t understand it. If I'm
not slow, then somebody is missing something someplaoe

Mr. GoLDBERG. Basically, your question is, How do '{ou produce
more wheat on fewer acres than you did on more acres

Mr. EncGLisH. That's right.

Mr. GoLpBERG. How you do that, I guess, from a technical stand-
point I tried to point out earlier: No. 1, weather conditions.

Mr. EncLisH. Now, you're going to have the same weather re-
gardless of whether you've got 100 acres or 80 acres. I mean, the
sun is not going to shine any different, unless you think the Good
Lord is involved in this thing.

Mr. GoLpBERG. Except you don’t have the history of what would
have happened either way.

Mr. ENcLisH. As I said, what we are talking about, we are cut-
ting back. Either we cut back or we don’t. It doesn’t matter what
the history is or anything else. If we cut back, there is no way that
the weather is going to be any different for that 80 acres t it
wguld lha;re been for the 100 acres, so the weather is out. Now,
what else?
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Mr. GoLpsirc. However, if you didn't plant the 100 acres, how
are you going to know what you got, even though you planted only
80 acres? That's my point.

Mr. EnGLISH. Next year the weather is going to be the same——

Mr. GoLpBERG. Not necessarily.

lvgr‘.’ Encrisu. All right, let’s put it this way: Tomorrow is May 4,
right?

Mr. GoLpBERG. Yes, sir.

Mr. Encrisn. Now I'm going to take a gamble here. I'll bet you
any amount of moncy you want to bet, that May 3 the weather
would be the same regardless of whether I plante({ 80 or 100 acres.
|Laughter.|

Now if you’ve got some kind of insight as to how that 20 percent
difference in acreage planting is going to change the weather con-
ditions over that land, then I'm going to give up bhecause you've got
something going I don’t know about.

Mr. RoBerTs. Would the gentleman yield at that point?

Mr. EnGuLisH. I'd like to get an answer to how this thing changes.

Mr. RoserTs. Maybe I could help.

Mr. EncuisH. | would be happy to yield.

Mr. RoBerTs. I will take even smaller steps than the little bitty

Mr. EncLisH. I appreciate that.

Mr. RoBerts. We had an amendment before the committee sever-
al years ago when we were considering the farm bill, to adjust the
loan rate for the amount of average rainfall that fell on farm coun-
t.rK. We about had it passed until the corn boys really figured out
what we were up to. [Laughter.]

However, 1 think that does have a bearing. 1 think the weather
does have a bearing on this. In my country you're not talking
about 100 acres. Let's move it up to 500 acres, and 250 of that has
to lay idle if in fact we are going to have any crop next year. The
problem with the program—and I realize you want program integ-
rity—is that if you do not allow these people to produce and take
part in the program, and have the timely announcement and recog-
nize that conservation practice, they don’t go to double-cropping as
they do in Mr. Franklin’s area but they go to continuous cropping.
Then you get 500 acres in production, and then you get into a lot of
different practices that do not have really a good, long-term bene-
fit, and you get more production.

That is the thing that always amazes me. We don’t have any al-
ternative. We can’t go to another crop, and so the program ends up
discriminating against the traditional wheat-producing area and
enfranchising the farmers in Mr. Franklin’s area who, quite frank-
ly, I don’t blame for using wheat as a cash crop because they tell
me that all of the rest of their crops, in terms of their prices, they
are depressed. When I ask my in-laws from South Carolina why are
they in the wheat business, they say, “Well, you get the tobacco
business back to a profitable situation, and cotton and soybeans,
then we won’t go into the wheat business.”

However, we had a Senator from Alabama who held up an im-
proved wheat program for 2 weeks simply because the retary
did not give more consideration to those farmers who plant cotton
and soybeans and double-crop wheat. That was an incredible state-
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ment, as far as I was concerned, and points out the value of this
bill to get back to an NCA, so that there is some long-term plan-
ning and we don’t have these problems that would arise.

Mr. EnGLisH. I think the gentleman makes a good point, but he
still doesn’t enlighten me why, on May 3, the weather is going to
be different if I plant 80 percent than if I plant 100 percent. That is
the question I am trying to get answered.

Mr. STENHOLM. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. EngLisH. I would be happy to yield.

Does the gentleman know why it is going to be different on May
3 if you plant 80 percent as opposed to 100 percent?

Mr. StenHOLM. I am about as confused with the little bitty steps
as I was the intermediate steps, as I am with the long steps. I don’t
believe we are going to ascertain an answer to that question.

Mr. EncgLisH. All right. Let’s move on, then. If we have this little
hole here, in the theory that the Department is operating under,
let’s see if we can take the next step.

Mr. GOLDBERG. I could try one——

Mr. EncLIsH. What do you have besides the weather, now, Mr.
Goldberg? )

Mr. GOLDBERG. Can I try one more answer, Congressman?

Mr. ENGLISH. Sure.

Mr. GoLDBERG. Fine. Basically, acres are not acres, just as some-
times you are not comparing, say, apples with apples. What I am
saying is that where you have a voluntary p: and you are
only going to be allowed to plant 80 acres instead of 100 acres—not
comply with conservation practices, not do anything else, but maxi-
mize the best you can do under the program that has been estab-
lished—you are going to select the very best acres you've got.
Given whatever the weather at May 3, 4, or whatever happens,
that is how you have an opportunity to do better than you might
have done if you had gone the other way.

Mr. EngrisH. Still, though—to follow your line of thinking,
then—one would have to assume for some reason that that farmer,
if he has the opportunity to go out and plant 100 percent, isn't
going to plant his best acres. What I would suggest to you, Mr.
Goldberg, he is going to plant those good acres r;ﬁa;rdless of wheth-
er he is in the program or out of the program. t still gets back
to, if you are planting 100 percent, 100 percent is all. I would agree
with you wholeheartedly that if he is going to lay out 20 percent,
the 20 percent is going to be the worst acres he has, but I still say
that you can’t produce more on 80 percent than you can on 100
percent.

Mr. Chairman, I'm afraid I'm not getting too far down the road
with this. I appreciate your patience. Thank you very much.

Mr. STENHOLM. Any other questions?

Mr. FRANKLIN. Mr. Chairman, could I be recognized for just 1
minute?

Mr. SteNHOLM. Yes, Mr. Franklin.

Mr. FRANKLIN. I would like to ask Secretary Goldberg if you
know the figures for the PIK program that we have just been
through and experienced, about the percentage of acres that were
set aside and the resulting reduction in total production because of
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that tremendous set-aside. Did the production decrease equally
with the percentage of land set aside under the PIK grogram? ‘

Mli)e GoOLDBERG. | think the answer is no, but I don't have the
numbers.

Mr. FRANKLIN. I think we all realize—I will yield in just a
minute—I think we all realize that we didn’t have a resulting re-
duction in production equivalent to the percentage of land that was
set aside. I think we can all agree to that. Why not?

Mr. ENGLIsH. Would the gentleman yield? We may not all agree.

Mr. GoLDBERG. You mean why not?

Mr. FRANKLIN. Why didn’t we? If we reduced, if we set aside 50
percent of our farmland under the PIK program, why didn’t we get
a 50-percent decrease in the amount that we produced?

Mr. GoLpBERG. We get into farming practices and what acres are
reduced for those that comply, and then the increases in produc-
tion and productivity amongst those that don’t participate in the
program, S0——

Mr. ENgLisH. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. VoLkMER. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. FRANKLIN. I would be glad to yield to Mr. English. ‘

Mr. ENGLISH. First of all, if the gentleman could tell us what pro-
duction would have been if we hadn’t had the program, perhaps
then we could determine whether it was 50 percent or not.

Second, I would certainly agree, and I have with Mr. Goldberg,
and I don’t think there is any debate over the fact that if a farmer
is going to lay out some acreage, he is going to lay out the worst
acreage he has. Therefore, 1 sup&se you could say that from a con-
servation standpoint there may be value in that, but I would agree
with that approach if that is what the gentleman is s?iy;mg

Third, if the gentleman is pointing out that the PIK program is
not the best way to reduce production, I would wholeheartedly
agree with that, and I think that we spent a lot of money that
could have been better spent otherwise.

Mr. RoBerTs. Would the gentleman yield to me?

Mr. FRANKLIN. I would be glad to yield.

Mr. RoBERTs. In Kansas, at least, we had 19 percent fewer acres
under cultivation than we did the year before under PIK, but the
wheat crop was roughly the same as the year previous. The differ-
ence was that we had adequate moisture—and we are back to the
rainfall business—but we had a good moisture and we had a great
crop. The year before we had a freeze that destroyed one-third of
our crop.

I think the key factor is, what would the surplus have been over-
all if we had not had PIK? Most of the estimates that I have been
able to obtain from the Kansas ASCS office and the USDA indicate
that we would have had a carryover of around 2 billion bushels in-
stead of about 1.3 billion. No, it did not reduce the surplus to the
extent that we would like to have the prices where they are, but in
terms of at least preventing more of a surplus and continued prices
that would just be a real glsas ter over and above what we have, I
think it was effective.

Mr. FRANKLIN. Mr. Chairman, since I still have the time, if I
could I would like to move back to the subject which I thought we
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were here about, and that is to discuss this specific bill, if I could,
and direct a question to the chairman concerning his bill.

In my area we have the ability to produce all of the covered crop
commodities. Just for example, let’s assume that I have a farmer
that has 100 acres, and he has established a base of a fourth in feed
grains, a fourth in cotton, a fourth in wheat, and a fourth in rice.
Under your proposal, could that farmer then determine, by increas-
ing two of his crop commodities that are covered by 25 percent, to
plant half his place in rice and half his place in cotton, and not
plant any feed grains, any corn? Do you understand my question?

Mr. STENHOLM. Let me take a run at it.

Mr. FRANKLIN. He has established an equal 25-acre base in
wheat, corn, rice, and cotton.

Now, under your bill, can he then say, ‘“Well, with that estab-
lished base I am going to plant 50 acres to cotton and 50 acres to
rice.”

Mr. SteNHOLM. He can over a period of time. He can make a
change of 25 percent of any of his individual crop acreage bases
after 1986, and can eventually shift his whole farm into any oné of
those commodities if he so chooses by changing 25 percent of each
individual crop acreage base in any one year.

In the first year of the program, 1986, it is our intent to allow
him to choose the distribution of his individual crop acreage bases
within his overall farm acreage base, as established with 5-year his-
tory—1985, 1984, 1983, 1982, and 1981—to establish his farm acre-
age base. However, in the first year we é)ropose to allow every indi-
vidual farmer in the United States to determine how he wants to
farm in 1986. Now this is the flexibility we are talking about, and
he sets his base.

The idea behind this—and it goes back to the philosophical collo-
quy that we have had between Mr. English and Mr. (?oldberg—is
one that we are going to decide next year, and there is a distinct
difference of opinion. We have been through this, and we have paid
dearly because of some experiments over the last 2 years in the
market-oriented approach. No one argues with that. You can just
look at the budget, but the hope here is to set aside that argument
and try to devise a program that will allow producers in your area
who for various reasons today cannot participate—and we will hear
some others, not the least of which is the limitation of payments
issue that is going to trouble us in whatever we do next year—and
also in Mr. Roberts’ area, where we have had time and time again
proven that a summer fallow producer finds it impossible to par-
ticipate in the program.

Now if we can set that aside for a moment—and the question you
asked, I think, is very relevant—the goal of this legislation is to
devise a base allocation system that will cause your producers and
Mr. Roberts’ producers and Mr. English’s producers to not use for
an excuse, whether valid or otherwise, the manner in which bases
are created and the rules are applied t6 a given crop year to keep
them from participating in the program. Now that assumes that
Kgu are going to have a need of supply management. I happen to

llieve that is a valid assumption, or I wouldn’t be pushing the leg-
islation.
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Mr. Goldberg has suggested that maybe that is not a valid con-
sideration; therefore, maybe we ought to put it off until next year.
I hope Mr. Goldberg will heed our chairman’s request to work with
this committee this time in devising it, and I certainly want to
work with the gentleman from Mississippi in devising this base
plan so that we in fact avoid some of the problems that have been
associated with past supply management programs that don’t work
because I think if there 18 one thing we all agree to, it is that what
we have been doing is not working, for various reasons. :

However, the question tirou asked me, no. You can ¢ e up to
25 percent of any individual crc;gaacreage base, but in 1986 it is
going to be a determination for that year, and then we start indi-
vicétexglly the 5-year moving average, in the bill as currently consti-
tuted.

Mr. EnGLisH. Mr. Chairman.

Mr. VOoLKMER. Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SteNHOLM. The gentleman from Oklahoma.

Mr. EnGLIsH. Just ve?' briefly, again I would agree with what
you said. I think you made a verﬁgood point.

- There is one additional point that I would make, and that is, any
legislation—whether it is this legislation or anf other legislation—
if we have this Secretary of Agriculture back, I think we will have
to include some requirements that the Secre act. I don’t think
we can leave it to the Secretary’s discretion. The Secre will
have to ca.r&‘tlhem out, and that is where the problem is. We can
provide the Secretary with the tools—and goodness knows, he has a
whole host of tools available to him now—but the fact is, this Sec-
retary has refused to use those tools. That is the reason we find
ourselves in much of the dilemma that we are facing.

1 appreciate the chairman yielding.

Mr. STENHOLM. Any other questions?

Mr. VoLKMER. Mr. Chairman.

Mr. STENHOLM. Mr. Volkmer.

Mr. VoLkMER. I don’t know if you wish to discuss the matter I
discussed with you yesterday at this time, with Mr. Goldberg here,
or not. However, I have a little different situation in my district
than Mr. Franklin has proposed but it is similar, except that the
commodity that is fairly prevalent in my district is one of those
that is not in the program, as I talked to you yesterday. When you
have rotation of crops like I have in my district, and interc
able, and then throw in soybeans, we raise a problem of diminish-
ing quota for the croY.

n other words, if I interchange 1 year soybeans with corn, then
the following year I have reduced my base on my corn. I would like
to know if somehow we can work this out, because we have a prob-
lem in my district where wheat and soli'beans are interchangeable
on the same land as well as corn or milo and soybeans. Therefore,
without soybeans being in here I can see, if a person feels that it is
going to be a good year, that you could have a diminishing base for
your program Crops.

Mr. SteNHOLM. If the gentleman would yield, we discussed this
earlier and Mr. Bedell also testified to the same concern that you
have. It is my intention to work with you and Mr. Bedell and
others to draft the language to include soybeans and other crops
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that might be includable in the farm acreage base but not in
regard to individual crop acreage bases. As long as we have an ELS
program, as Mr. Skeen is concerned about, as long as we have a
soybean program in which there are no bases, there are no allot-
ments, there are no quotas, there is unlimited production, I don’t
propose to change that.

However, I think we do have to include in the farm acreage base
a recognition of an example you gave me yesterday, a 100-acre
farm in which an individual plants all to soybeans 1 year and all to
corn the next year. I think that we have to recognize that, in the
spirit of this legislation, to provide a system that would equitably
allow him to participate in the corn program in those years in
which we have a corn program, but not have his soybeans affected
30 long as they do not wish to be affected. Yes, I think that can be

one. :

Mr. VoLkMER. The other question I have is—and I don’t know if
this should be addressed in this bill or if it is addressed in other
parts of the law—but I understand that at the present time, if I
have two separate farms within the same county and operate them
together, those are put together as far as base is concerned. Is that
not correct?

Mr. GoLDBERG. Yes, sir, I believe they are.

Mr. VoLKMER. Is that the intention, also, within this legislation?

Mr. STENHOLM. The intent of this legislation is to approximate as
closely as possible the current system of ASCS farm numbering
and the system under which it operates. There is no proposed
change in this legislation, as yet, to that.

Mr. VoLkMER. All right. I just wanted to understand that when
we talk about farm in here we are talking about not just each sepa-
rate farm but owned and operated basically by the same people,
whether it is a partnership or individual. The allocation, then,
under farm program or total farm would be those total farms. I
just wanted to understand that.

Mr. RoBerTs. Mr. Chairman, if I could be recognized for just one
observation, I think probably there isn’t a member of this commit-
tee, if he adopted his hindsight glasses, who could not find fault
with any Secretary of Agriculture or any past administration
dating from Secretaries Freeman, Hardin, Butz, all the way up,
and even a former member of this committee who served with dis-
tinction as a Secre of Agriculture, Secretary Bergland, on what
we could have done. I can remember very well some real concern
and frustration on the part of the fact that President Ford and Sec-
retary Butz did not declare a set-aside prior to the world supply in-
creasing so much.

However, let the record show that while my colleague from Okla-
homa expresses some concerns that I have, that I think this Secre-
tary has been most responsive in regard to the date of the wheat
program and the acreage base changes that have taken place under
very, very difficult circumstances in refa.rd to budget consider-
ations and, yes, politics that have been played on the part of both
sides of the aisle. We met with the Secretary and he was worried
about program integrity but he did yield to our suggestions, and it
has resulted in increased participation.
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These are tough, tough decisions in regard to program integrity.
I appreciate the Secretary’s willingness to listen. I wish he had
acted earlier but then, on the other side of the fence, we delayed
consideration of all of this in this very committee about 1 year ago,
80 he really didn’t have too much of an alternative. Again, I would
like to thank Mr. Cozart, Mr. Goldberg, and Mr. Hertz for your
consideration and the part that you played in allowing my farmers
to at least participate in the program. From that standpoint, I
think under the backdrop of a very, very difficult time you have
been responsive. I wanted to make that point.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. VoLkMER. Mr. Chairman.

Mr. STENHOLM. Mr. Volkmer.

Mr. Voi.kMER. Could I address one other thing that was brought
up by Mr. Franklin? That is the question of how does the base con-
tinue to increase, so you have perhaps the same amount of produc-
tion in wheat as we did last year. However, isn’t it true that some
pﬁople who do not participate increase the amount of acreage that
they——

Mr. GoLpBERG. Absolutely. Yes, absolutely.

Mr. VoLkMER. That also then, after the following year, increases
their base to come within the program——

. Mr. GoLbpBERG. That'’s exactly right.

Mr. VoLKMER. So we have that problem also, and I think we
need to address that problem with this legislation, also, if we are
going to pursue this legislation. Otherwise, for those who don’t par-
ticipate and therefore increase, the following year their base is in-
creased. You are going to continue to increase your base forever.

Mr. STENHOLM. Mr. Secretary, I too thank you and Mr. Cozart
and Mr. Hertz for testifying today. Again, I would repeat that I
hope that you will heed the chairman’s request to work with this
committee on developing this legislation this year in the best possi-
ble way, in the anticipation that it may be a part of next year’s
1985 farm program. If it is not—as you have suggested, that it may
be premature—then we have not lost anything by attempting to
put together a bill in the best possible form and the most workable
form that may have an effective supply management program,
should we choose to go that way.

Thank you.

Mr. GoLpBERG. Thank you, Congressman.

Mr. SteNHOLM. Next I would like to ask Mr. Earl Pryor, Mr. J.B.
Cooper, Mr. John S. “Duke” Barr, and Mr. Larry Meyers, if you
would all gather at the table. We will take each of you in a panel,
and announce it will be the intent of the committee then to break
immediately after this panel and reconvene at 2 o’clock with Mr.
Tommy Fondren.

I believe Mr. Barr will be here this afternoon. He is not present
at this time, so I recognize Mr. Earl Pryor of Condon, OR, president
of the National Association of Wheat Growers. Mr. Pryor.
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STATEMENT OF EARL PRYOR, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
ASSOCIATION OF WHEAT GROWERS

Mr. PrYOR. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Congressmen. I will
attempt to streamline my testimony somewhat, due to the limita-
tions of time.

Mr. SteNnsoLM. We will include your entire written statement in
the record, and would appreciate your summarizing and stating
those pertinent points you would like to make to the committee.

Mr. PrYor. Thank you. I would like to go through the entire first
page of testimony as you have it, to set the stage for what we are
trying to point out here, and then I will try to summarize as best I

can.

The National Association of Wheat Growers appreciates this o
portunity to present its comments today on the Agricultural Effi-
ciency and Equity Act. I am Earl Pryor, a wheat farmer from
8ondon, OR, and president of the National Association of Wheat

rowers.

Since the mid-1970’s the United States has produced a yearly av-
erage of 2.5 billion bushels of wheat. Considering that acreage re-
duction programs have been in effect for 5 of these years and that
many acres have never been planted but are available for wheat

roduction, the production capacitf' of the United States is quite
arge and certainly well above 3 billion bushels per year. Even with
acreage cutbacks, the U.S. production has increased, as have year-
end supplies as referred to in table 1. Exports as a percentage of
U.S. wheat production have been declining, and excess stocks have
accumulated over the past three seasons.

Four major factors have contributed to this situation: the rela-
tive value of the dollar; the world recession and debt load carried
by many of our trading partners; world oversupply of wheat; and
competition. With the respect that these forces will continue to
heavily influence the U.S. wheat outlook, it is important that ad-
justment programs be as effective as possible and that farmers

ave as much knowledge as can be provided about the operation of
future programs.

H.R. 4565 lays important groundwork for the design of new farm
program authority, and we commend Congressman Stenholm for
the effort that went into the development of this proposal. This
measure addresses some of the most fundamental defects in cur-
rent farm programs, and it aims to build predictability into future
farm polic{.

The bushel base for the 1982 session was 90.7 million acres, and
a record 2.8 billion bushels of wheat were harvested on those 79
million acres. The participation rate in the lﬁﬁercent acreage re-
duction program was 48 percent, and 5.8 million acres were di-
verted.
In 1983 the wheat base grew to 90.9 million acres and a crop of
2.4 billion bushels was produced with 73 percent participation in a
combination of acreage reduction, cash, and Payment-In-Kind—
PIK—Land Diversion Programs. Land diverted under these pro-
grams amounted to 28 million acres.

The wheat acreage base for the 1984 Wheat Program is 93.7, and
perhaps 20 million acres will be diverted under a 20 percent acre-
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age reduction—10 percent paid diversion and a 10-20 percent PIK
am. Production this year will likely average between 2.4 and
2.6 billion bushels.

These statistics reveal several things. First, we can see that the
national wheat acreage base has grown by 3 million acres or about
3 percent since implementation of the 1981 Farm Act. We also see
that it has taken increasingly larger acreage cutbacks, ranging
from 15 percent of the farmer’s base acres in 1982 to 30 percent in
1984, in an attempt to keep production in line with domestic and
export utilization. Moreover, we find that programs for additional
aci-eage diversion must also be offered to gain useful program re-
sults.

H.R. 4565 would establish in permanent law the determination of
an overall cropland base derived from a 5-year rolling average of
the major program crops grown on a farm, including conservation
acres. It would establish a system of individual commodity bases
which would stairstep to arrive at a 5-year rolling average by 1991.
I think we all understand the other basic concepts of the program.

In regard to the idea of using a moving 5-year production history,
it has considerable merit. This approach should build stability into
annual programs and limit any inflation of base ac e. In doing
do, it would also make program terms more predictable for farm-
ers. Giving base credit for land devoted to conserving use is ve
important. This feature will complement future conservation ef-
forts which must be undertaken.

We are unsure.of the need for individual commodity bases within
the farm acreage base, as the provisions of the bill would seem to
reduce the farmer’s flexibility in making annual crop decisions.
Further, the provision requiring a wheat farmer to report to his
county ASCS committee any intended change in his crop acreage
base by May 1, or 60 days before the announcement of the Acreage
Cutback Program, is totally unworkable.

Farmers cannot finalize their cropping plans until they learn the
details of the Government’s Commodity Program. Forcing them to
adjust their bases prior to the program announcement is like
asking someone to commit himself to a game plan before he has
been told where the goalposts are. Unfortunately, I think I have
been in that situation before but I don’t want to be there again.

Also, we note that the legislation does not deal with the matter
of establishing bases for farmers who are unable to plant and har-
vest two crops off the same land in a season, or double cropping.
Any workable base structure will have to deal with double-crop-
ping practices.

Provisions in H.R. 4565 for the determination of program yield
warrant further study on our part. The concept of omitting the
high and low years of production history in arriving at a 5-year av-
erage proven yield would appear to run counter to current produc-
tion trends, thus delaying the appearance of farm efficiencies and
management improvements in a grower’s farm program yield.
Also, not all farmers may want to prove their yield.

In summary, H.R. 4565 makes important progress toward elimi-
nating the fundamental problems in the operation and administra-
tion of farm programs. It represents a necessary first step in struc-
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turing new farm legislation, and we look forward to working with
the committee toward this end.

I would like to respond to Congressman Stenholm’s concerns. I
think we have addressed the fact that there is a need to include,
most likely, soybeans as a part of the base acreage program. It also
seems like cotton has a place in this program.

In terms of double cropping and the question about summer
fallow, particularly in those areas which have over 12 inches of
annual rainfall, there is occasionally the opportunity for them to
double crop in those areas and they would run into the same situa-
tion that we see in other areas. They would be limited in their pro-
gram management by this scenario and, as Congressman English
80 ably commented, we have to be as efficient as we can be and use
all of our resources if we are going to survive, so somewhere we
need to look at that.

To reiterate again, we are really very ‘pleased to see that conser-
vation acres would be included as part of the base. That is particu-
larly acute to myself. I have been a promoter of conservation for
quite some time and I have lost 650 acres of base because of the
loss of conservation acres, and 1 am not the only one out there. It
has really been an impediment to any kind of conservation pro-
gramming.

In regard to the remark by Congressman Roberts about the July
1 announcement date, he is very correct in his remark that
summer fallow areas need that information by March 1. Really, if
we could develop a program with continuity and some predictabil-
ity, that kind of a goal would be attainable. As it has been, we are
certainly not in that position.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Pryor appears at the conclusion
of the hearing.]

Mr. SteNHOLM. Thank you, Mr. Pryor.

We will next hear from Mr. J.B. Cooper, the legislative vice
president of the Grain Sorghum Producers Association, Roscoe, TX.
I alm more than happy to introduce a constituent here today. J.B.,
welcome.

STATEMENT OF J.B. COOPER, JR., LEGISLATIVE VICE PRESIDENT,
GRAIN SORGHUM PRODUCERS ASSOCIATION

Mr. CooreRr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am glad to be here and
to testify on this bill.

I want to make a couple of comments before I start my reading.
The dialog this morning has shown us that we have a problem, and
we are trying in this bill to take some historical facts and data that
we have used in the past in bases and yields and establish some-
thing for the future, so that we will be familiar with it and not be
tied to something in the past that has been a problem.

The farmer out on the turn row and in the coffee shop is ready
for an honest appraisal of this situation, to look at it, because we
recognize we do not have a long-range farm program or policy in
the United States that we can bank on. The farmer has a problem
every Ti:ear: “Well, what am I going to do this year? What can I
do.” They are all ready and willing to do their part to produce a
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goﬁtable production in agriculture if they believe that their neigh-
'li'.h willf do tllxo oa:&e with them. d yields

erefore, I see this p on bases an as a good build-
ing block that will allow ,armera to have confidence in the future
of any type program; that they will know ahead of time how they
can react to that. We have a survey from our organization, that
has been rendered to us from our members. The question, “Do you
favor a supﬂly management program to keep supplies of grain in
balance with demand,” we had 94 percent favoring yes on that.
Their method of it was through a sup?ly management p
with mandatory controls. That is true of our membership and our
farmers in the coffee shop.

With that, I will get into my prepared statement. I am J.B. -
Cooper, Jr., from Roscoe, Tex. ] am a farmer, and legislative vice
president of the Grain Sorghum Producers Association. Qur nation-
al office is located in Abernethy, TX, the center of the grain sor-
ghum belt. I appreciate the opportunity to speak for GSPA in su
port of the cultural Efficiency and Equity Act of 1983 whici
Congressman Charles Stenholm has introduced as H.R. 4565.

I would like to submit to the committee GSPA's prt?f:oaal for the
1985 farm g:gram legislation. We call our plan the National Food
and Fiber Security Program. I encourage you to note thmrincipal
objectives of this plan: to return agriculture to a profitable posi-
tion; to secure an adequate but manageable U.S. production of food
and fiber; and to reduce Government costs.

We are submitting this proposal to you at this time because we
want you to see that the procedures we propose for the operation of
a supply management program are almost identical to H.R. 4565.
We have worked closely with Congressman Stenholm in develop-
ment of this plan.

GSPA is firm in its belief that future farm programs must hold
production in line with consumption. If you will look at the record,
you will see that this country produced more corn and sorghum
than we could sell in the last 6 out of 8 years. The only 2 years in
which we did not overproduce were 1980, a year of widespread and
severe drought, and 1983 when drought and PIK combined to
sharply reduce production.

Because overproduction was allowed to continue year after year,
the burdensome surplus depressed prices and created the necessity
for the very expensive and dramatic PIK program. If we had pre-
vented these stocks from building as we went along, PIK would not
have been needed. A 5-percent reduction at most, or in some cases
a 2-percent reduction, would have been all that was needed to hold
the proper balance on our production with sugfk' for sale.

Since Congressman Stenholm introduced H.R. 4565, GSPA has
continued to hold meetings and discussions on this bill and our
plan with farmers throughout the sorghum belt. There are a few
provisions that we feel would strengthen the bill, to make it more
acceptable to a majority of the producers. We have also modified
our plan in tryinito line up with this grogram.

One revision which we believe would be necessary relates to the
farm acreage base, which we in GSPA call the farm NCA. H.R.
4565 states that the FAB for a farm cannot exceed the total culti-
vated acres. While we originally felt this was good, we have deter-
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mined that we would lose the support of:farmers in regions where

double-cropping is a normal practice. We ‘now récornmend that the

gAB be set at the average plantings of basic crops for the previous
years. . Y L -

We especially like the provision that-a farmer can swap one cro{

e base, what we call a commodity base, for another. H.
4565 limits the swap to 25 percent of the FAB during any year, and
states that a farmer cannot more than double any commodity acre-
ein 1 Fyear Our board recommends that no more than 20 percent
of the FAB be exchanged in 1 year and that no restriction be
placed on the amount of swap of any commodity within that range.

Our reasoning is that H.R. 4565 limits a farmer to those basic
crops he is planting at the time the program goes into effect. The
GSPA plan permits a farmer to exchange up to 20 percent of the
FAB for another basic crop, whether or not he has planted it
before. This would be very important to farmers who have been
planting only one or two of the basic crops. The GSPA plan would
also allow a farmer to increase a small CAB faster. In both plans
the total FAB would remain the same, of course.

Under H.R. 4565, a CAB exchange would be subject to a rolling
5-year average. The new CAB would be averaged with the previous
4 years to establish the CAB for the following year. In the GSPA
plan the CAB, once established, would remain constant except
when exchanged. Then, when a swap is requested and approved,
the new CAB is treated in the same way as the original one.

GSPA'’s Food and Fiber Security Program does not have provi-
sion for farm yields because we recommend the future feed grain
program set the loan levels at the national average cost of produc-
tion. There would be no deficiency payment and there would be no
need for individual farm yields for that purpose. If the target price
concept is to be continued in any commodities, the provisions for
istablishing the farm yields should be written as they are in H.R.

565.

Mr. Chairman, you can see that the changes we recommend are
really minor, but we think they would strengthen H.R. 4565. We do
support H.R. 4565 as an important first step in writing a workable
farm program. By establishing permanent formulas, this program
would free both farmers and administrators of much of the {ear-to-
year uncertainty which accompanies the present system. It gives
farmers the flexibility they need to adjust to changes in farming
practice or market demand and, at the same time, provides a
framework for holding production in line with consumption.

We must have a good supply management program, or the food
and fiber system that we have, that the American people take for
granted, will be gone forever.

I have also included a chart of USDA's cost-of-production esti-
mates since 1980, showing their bottom-line profit or loss on the
major U.S. crops on a per acre basis, to show how much it is cost-
ing this Nation to continue producing under the present system.
On the next page of my testimony you will note that all the crops
except peanuts are showing a significant loss for the last several
years. l?:anuts, as you are aware, are under a mandatory control
on domestic production.



We encourage this committee to pass H.R. 4565. 1 thank goou
nﬁann for the opportunity to present the views of the Grain
um Producers Association.

Mr. SteNHoLM. Thank you, Mr. Cooper. Without objection, we
will include in the record both the USDA cost-of-production sheet
that you made reference to, and also the National Food and Fiber
Security Program that you made reference to. I would have that
placed in the record also and encourage all of my colleagues on the
committee to study it very carefully as we continue our delibera-
tions on the 1985 farm bill.

[The attachments follow:)
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USDA COST OF PRODUCTION
NET PROFIT OR LOSS(-) PER ACRE"

1980 98, 1982 “l:;;:'i)
1981

CORN - '—" -

U. S. Average $3.40 -$40.90 -$61.27 -$23.11

U. S. Northeast -4.78 -52.29 -66.54

U. S. Southeast -52.42 -67.04 -60.45

Lakes-Corn Belt 14.89 -36.61 -58.86

Northern Plains -15.57 -48.67 -72.62

U. S. Southwest 41.20 31.75 -44.82

Southern Plains -25.77 -33.92 -69.75

Southwest -80.40 -158.23 -203.38
BARLEY

U. S. Average -38.30 -46.76 -60.84 -54.03
0ATS

U. S. Average -38.27 -28.72 -47.64 -46.21
WHEAT

U. S. Average -16.45 -28.14 -34.80 -15.35
RICE

Mandatory Control on
Domestic Production

FLAX

Source:



GRAIN SORGHUM PRODUCERS

NATIONAL MRASOUARTERS TOLEPHONGE 000 200800
(] ABBRNATHY, TEXAS 70001
A _NEW PT:
Grain Sorghum Producers Association has spent more th the
National Food and Fiber Security Program. The plan firs 983,
GSPA Natfonal Board spent an entire
GSPA then took
was overwhelming 2 -
The GSPA Board and
bers, who approved it in fifteen d
area. On March 4, 1984, 1
Food and Fiber Security 1
for the 1985 Farm zations have
or part of this plan their Ly,

NATIONAL FOOD AND FIBER SECURITY PROGRAM
I.  Objectives:
A. To return agricultyre to a profitable position .
B. To secure an adequate but manageable U.S. production of food and fiber

1. To assure the American consumer of a consistent and abundant
supply of U. S. farm products

2. To assure the world that the U. S. will be a reliable and
aggressive exporter of agricultural commodities
C. To reduce government cost

I1. Implementation:

A. shall be established by the Secretary of
food and fiber commodity each year. The
be the estimated con-
Security Reserve. Any
“ be subtracted from this
- roduction Goal.

1. for the year will be the previous three
trend adjusted for international politi-
affect consumption.

2. will be maintained by
th against unpredictable
wo ational Security Re-
serve will be limited to no more than i6% of the normal annual
consumption. Storage and interest on the National Security



Reserve will be paid by the government. The National Security
Reserve will be divided into two categories:

a. One-half (8{) of the reserve may be released after the na-
tional average market price has reached 110/ of the National
Comnodity Security Price.

b. (8%) may be released after the market price
reaches 1154 of the National Commodity Security Price. -

Any Carryover stocks in excess of the Security Reserve will be
deducted from the National Production Goal. This annual adjust-
ment will prevent surplus from building.

ESTIMATED CONSUMPTION + SECURITY RESERVE - CARRYOVER = NATIONAL PRODUCTION GOAL

A Farm NCA will be established for each farm by a five-year
average of the total acres planted to basic crops, including
PIK and ARP acreage.

A be determined by a five-year average of
th rop acres, including PIK and ARP acreage, not
to.exceed the total of all Farm NCAs.

A will be established as follows:

a. Farm NCA into Commodity Base
,» water, fertility and
of all his Commodity Base
Farm NCA. Once established,
Farm Commodity Base Acreage will remain constant except
when exchanged as follows:

b. A fa one Commodity Base Acreage for another

(1) Signup for exchange is made in the County ASCS Office
two manths prior to the mandated date for the announce-

ment of Commodity Program by USDA.
This will time to adjust the
National

(2) Exchange does not exceed 20% of Farm NCA per year.
will be the total of all

be a five-year average of
t average yield improvement

trends.



E. The National Cwmdi*x P%uction AcmF will be determined by dividing
tiona uction y onal Commodity Per-acre Yield.

KATIOHAL PRODUCTION GOAL + NATIONAL PER-ACRE YIELD = NATIONAL PRODUCTION ACREAGE

the

F.

will be determined (in percentage) by
ty Production Acreage by the National

NATIONAL COMMODITY _  NATIONAL COMMODITY
+ BASE ACREAGE QUOTA

Production Quota will then be applied in the

same ratio to each Farm Commodity Base Acreage.

Example:

If the Nationa tion Quota is 85% of the

National Commodity Base Acreage, each farm may plant 85% of the Farm
Conmodity Base Acreage.

1.

The remaining acres will be placed in a soil and water conserva-
tion program (Conservation Acres).

No harvested production will be permitted on Conservation
Acres. .

(1) Grazing will be allowed except during the six months
normal growing season.

(2) Haying will be allowed only when the area is declared
a disaster by the local ASCS.

must be rotated annually. No land may
be counted as Conservation Acres more frequently than every
third year.

Conservation Acres must be managed according to conservation
requirements of local ASCS.

Fragile land may be removed from cultivation by seeding to
practices and counted
ibly 5 years). Such a
provision acreage be increased
to assure removal of average yield equivalent.

Total cross compliance will be required.
A marketing card b:' : - of commodities.

marketing card. A

penalty will be imposed

Substitution will be all is destroyed by natural
disaster after the planting date for that crop. A release must
be obtained through the local ASCS.
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H. National Commodity /Securi ty Prices

To assure adequate and constant supplies of food and fiber, it is
necessary to assure the average producer that his reasonable production
costs will be recovered. A National Commodity Security price will be
set by the Secretary of Agriculture at the national average cost of
production, using the average tenant cost of production as couputed

by USDA on three-year average yields. The National Commodity Security
Price will be assigned to each region according to the normal price
differential caused by market demand, transportation costs, etc.
(Similar to current CCC Loan allocations).

1. Purchases or sales of farm commodities will not be permitted at
prices below the National Commodity Security Price for the region
except for normal quality discounts for grades below normal trading
quality.

2. Price supports will be made to producers at the county National
Commodity Security Price less all carrying charges (such as
storage and interest) at rates equal to government cost on each.
This will assure that there will be no net cost to the government

in administering the loan program to enable producers to follow
an orderly marketing program.

1. Exports

Exports of agricultural products are essential to the balance of trade
and the yeneral economy of the United States. To establish itself as
a reliable and stable trader, the U. S. should announce to the world
that it will maintain its recent average share of the total world ex-
port market and our share of any increase in world consumption and,

if necessary, will use:

1. Subsidies to keep the price of U. S. commodities competitive in
the world market

2. Credit programs equal to foreign competition.
The NATIONAL FOOD AND FIBER SECURITY PROGRAM
is GSPA’s Plan to give farmers
FLEXIBILITY
LONG-TERM PLANNING

and an OPPORTUNITY FOR PROFIT

35-688 O—84—5
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Mr. SteNHoLM. Testifying for the Fertilizer Institute, Mr. Larry
Meyers, vice president for legislative affairs.

STATEMENT OF LARRY MEYERS, VICE PRESIDENT, LEGISLATIVE
AFFAIRS, THE FERTILIZER INSTITUTE

Mr. Mevers. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the com-

mittee. The Fertilizer Institute appreciates this opportunity to
resent its comments today on the Agricultural ciency and

uity Act. On behalf of our membership, we support the bill be-
cause we believe it provides a solid groundworg for bringing a
more businesslike approach to American farm policy.

By way of background, the Fertilizer Institute is a voluntary,
nonprofit association whose members represent approximately 95
percent of the fertilizer production in this country. The institute
represents aptproximabely 300 member-companies, including pro-
ducers, manufacturers, traders, retail dealers, and distributors of

fertilizer materials.
Mr. Chairman, with your permission I would like to summarize
our statement today and be willing to answer any questions the

committee may have, and would like for our full statement to be
entered into the record.

Mr. SteNHoLM. Without objection, your full statement will be
made a part of the record, and we welcome your summary.

Mr. Meyers. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

As | mentioned in our opening statement, we support H.R. 4565
because it takes a fundamental step toward bringing more predict-
ability into the future farm policy. BX its very nature, culture
is a very unpredictable business, and our industry faces constant
challenge and a balancing act between supplying needed crop nu-
trients without delay and avoiding the overproduction situation
that depresses both agriculture and our industry.

Mr. irman, it takes months to move nitrogen from the South-
ern gas belt, ‘i)hosphate from the Florida mines or potash from the
Canadian and New Mexico mines, and it takes years of advance
planning to decide when to open these mines and when to :gen
these plants. For the time that is built into these things, and addi-
tional time that our retail dealers and our bulk blenders must have
to decide soil samples, the analysis of those soil samples, to mix
properly the fertilizer to match each farm, all these things total
time. For these reasons, the Fertilizer Institute has re})eatedly
come to Congress and their farm colleagues and asked for more
early announcements of farm programs.

e industry’s capital investments and our position as a major
employer are evidence of our commitment to continue to supply
the American farmer with this essential crop input and our goal to
help insure that farmers can continue to count on us for a depend-
able supply. Stability and predictability in a farm policy are the
keys to this industry achieving those goals.

r. Chairman, it may come as a surprise to some that the Fertil-
izer Institute would support a bill like this one which could offer a
framework toward production controls, particularly when it is
known that fertilizer use gr acre has been flat for several years,
but our industry realizes that there is no profit in fertilizer if there
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is no profit in farming. That is the reason the fertilizer industry
can support some type of constant production controls in the near

term.

We would hope that this type of pr?ram would be on a short-
term basis and that food and fiber demand can be stimulated
through various export programs to continue to expand, and even-
tually we can return our farmers to the E)int of maximum produc-
tion and maximum efficiency. It is this efficiency of scale and lower
per-unit cost of production that we see as being the most successful
policy for the American farmer, but we also realize that overpro-
duction—a fact with our basic commodities—results in very low
profits—if any profits—for the American farmer, and this is having
a very serious impact on those farmers and their input industries
such as fertilizer.

In approaching this problem, we in the fertilizer industry know
that we cannot live through another dramatic, last-ditch reduction
effort like PIK. It is far better to have a predictable, constant
supply management program that can lead us carefully, in a busi-
nesslike way, out of the current oversufply situation. This bill,
H.R. 4565, appears to be the beginning of a more businesslike ap-
proach to current farm problems. :

We welcome and support your initiative today, Mr. Chairman.
We have not commented today on the specifics of this legislation,
greferring rather that the affected farm groups consider the spec-

, and we in turn will add our voice to those who seek the con-
sistency that we hope to achieve through farm policy.

However, we do know that the issue of base acres remains a
point of confusion each year for both farmers and their support in-
dustries as we try to estimate the demand that farmers are goi
to have from year to year for fertilizer materials. H.R. 4565 woul
appear to make important progress toward eliminating this funda-
mental problem and thus bring a more predictable and indeed a
more businesslike approach to farm programs.

Thank you, Mr. irman.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Meyers appears at the conclusion
of the hearing.]

Mr. SteNHoLM. Thank you, Mr. Meyers, for a very excellent
statement.

Mr. Pryor, you observed, as others have, a problem with the pro-
vision of this bill that requires a farmer to report to his county
ASCS committee any intended change in his crop acreage base 60
days prior to the announcement of the program. I concur with that,
but I guess I want to amplify my reasoning for putting it in there.

I believe that we are moving and are going to continue to move
toward a so-called market-oriented program. I think we have differ-
ent definitions of what we mean by market-oriented, but I think
obviously any program has to be market oriented. I also like the
concept that we got in the recently passed farm bill of a trigger
mechanism that puts into permanent law certain things that will
occur, should market conditions—namely, over—reach certain
levels. I think that is another one of the efﬁrnlx'amentals that must
be included in any future legislation.

With that in mind, it occurs to me that we are going to have to
choose a system as we proposed, of allowing farmers to somewhat
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be the judge of what the ver is going to be, what the export
markets are goinq to be, m?m the g:tn?nformation we have
riodically available to us. Individually we farmers will be loo.
at that. If in our judgment we believe that we want a change for
market reasons, we can change, though I happen to believe most
changes in Croi Acreage Bases will occur for other than market
reasons—I] think conservation, need of rotation historically have
been more of a basis for wanting to change the way we farm, but I
am not assuming that. I guess my question is, for you to comment
on as we look at the final draft of this bill, if we want early an-
nouncement ot;f)rograms, which we do, would it be better for us to
allow individual farmers to make our decisions and then plug that
into the overall crop acreage base—wheat is what you are con-
cerned about today—and then have the resulting mix of set-asides,
diverted acres, or whatever will occur in the farm program be sub-
ject to the determination of the individual farmer, or let the de-
rtment, as we now do it, make that determination with no flexi-
ility to adjust individually. Comments?

Mr. PryYoOR. It would seem to me that one way to help solve this
situation might be to allow a farmer to make a tentative indication
of where he would like to put his crop acres at a date prior to the
announcement of the programs, on what his information is.
Perhaps then the Department might be able to react to that and to
try to structure their gr(lﬁrams, trying to get a balance of product.

I think each individual farmer would really have reservations
about being locked into production. Within our organization it is
obvious, in any discussion that goes back to the old NCA concepts,
I believe, that frankly we thought those worked to some degree and
we are still looking over our shoulders and that kind of a concept.

Mr. SteNHOLM. Well, the farm acreage base is a close first cousin
to the NCA concept.

Mr. PrYOR. Yes.

Mr. STENHOLM. I also would observe, we sign up and I guess we
farmers want to have our cake and eat it too. That is of the
problem with effective supply management pro t we are
ﬁoin to have to deal with, but it occurs to me that if we want the

exibility of changing our minds, depending on various changes in
weather and what have you, we are going to be locked into some of
the same problems that have brought us to where we are today
economically.

I guess my question again would be to you, that we are going to
have to answer before we go to final draft on this, do we want to
keep it like it is, in which we lock in a crop acreage base and do
not give a farmer a chance to make a change—that is the status
quo—or are we willing to allow farmers to make a determination? I
would submit to you that, even if we have to do it 60 days ahead of
time, that is better than what we have today—admitting I may
have difﬁculti\; making that decision, but that 18 my decision and I
kind of like the idea of the flexibility of this bill, of giving farmers
a chance to make our own determinations. We are going to have to
look at how we can structure the legislation better, if we are going
to allow us the flexibility to change our minds after the Secretary
makes his decision. Then we've got problems with the cost factors
and the workability of a supply management program, do we not?

Wl
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Mr. Pryor. I think one of the problems that we are really speak-
ing to is market demand and what farmers want in a new farm
program. We hear differing voices between mandatory controls and
market-oriented supply-demand programs. I think before we can
really address that in a concrete fashion, we need to perhaps look
at that kind of a discussion. Perhaps in your deliberation on this
bill, you might be looking at scenarios to fit either one of those con-
cepts because they may have a marked impact on one position or
the other.

Mr. STeNHOLM. In regard to the double-cropping, would you am-
plify a little further your association’s position on double-cropping
and how the farm acreage base and tﬂ? individual crop acreage
bases should handle the double-cropping question?

Mr. Pryor. That's a tough question. I think we recognize that,
particularly in the soybean growing areas, that they need this kind
of flexibility. We would probably be the first ones to recognize,
probably they are the most efficient wheat producers we have now
in terms of cost. I think we have some built-in advantages, but in
terms of unit cost per bushel of production they get to use their
resources twice in several instances, and for that reason they can
produce it at least cost and it helps their cash flow.

By the same token, we as farmers would like to have the same
kind of flexibility when we have the opportunity in fallow areas,
when we are blessed by weather, to have that flexibility to take ad-
vantage of resources, so there is where push comes to pull or what-
ever kind of a definition you would like to have. I don’t have a so-
lution for that. I wish we were in a position where we had a good
enough market that we could stick to proven and traditional prac-
tices of farming, but that is not the case. Until we return to that
kind of a situation, we are going to have a continuation of innova-
tion and change in farming, trying to make the best use of our re-
sources.

Mr. SteNHOLM. It’s a difficult dilemma, and I guess my philoso-
phy that went into the part that I am talking about now—not
what’s in the bill—but I believe it is important that we recogni
this capability. As a wheat grower in dry west Texas, I would like
to see a producer in the wet Southeast, if we have to have a set-
aside program, participating in that program and reducing his
double-cropping to contribute solving to the overall supply problem
in 1986 and beyond, rather than have a situation as we have it
today in which they are doing it outside the program and not
having to participate. That is in the overall concept, assuming we
are going to have a supply management program.

Mr. Pryor. I might react to that, in the fact that I think the
members of the wheat community would probably endorse a set-
aside program where everybody set aside tge land in the set-aside
requirement and didn’t put a crop on it. We have been felt to be at
a disadvantage because we couldn’t put an alternate crop on those
acres, unless we could recrop barley or something like that which
put us in an equity position with other areas, so I guess that is our
basic concern in this kind of a scenario.

If everybody were on equal footing, if we had cross-compliance
and we had a level playing table, I think we would endorse that.
The problem with our programs in the past, we have been giving
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away 8o much to comply with the program, we couldn’t play the
game, so we were fo to the alternative of trying to change the
program. It's as simple as that.

r. STENHOLM. Mr. Cooper, would you comment on the same
question regarding the double-croppin?

Mr. CoorPEr. Yes, Mr. Chairman. I feel that the program, to get
the base and yield thing to function properly we ought to start
where we are. That is the normal practice in certain areas of the
country, and we have a very small amount of it in west Texas. It's
more of a catch cro?. It's not double-croppinﬁ; it's catch-cropping
more than it is doub e-cropFing, but we feel that should be part of
the proiram and then any future deviation or cutback, they should
share likewise in that to make effective icipation in any type of

rogram. This base and yield thing would be a good building block
or supply management and, if there is not a supply management
rogram, it is certainly not going to hurt to have this thing in
ocus for the future.

It appears to me that any time a commodity does well and starts
to make any profit at the marketplace, here comes the other seg-
ments of the area with reople that jump into it all of a sudden.
This program will not eliminate that; it restricts it to a gradual

hasein situation, to where we can live with it, and I think therein
ies the secret of this thing. Let's put in a double-cropping provision
in your program and let them share in your program, and let’s just
make the thing work with proven practices or practices being in-
cluded throughout the country.

Mr. SteNHOLM. Mr. Meyers, would you have a comment on
either of those two questions, not necessarily from your current po-
sition, but you have had a lot of experience in the past dealing
from the administrative standpoint on workability of farm pro-
Elrl'ams, aréd I would be interested in knowing your observations on

at point.

Mr. MEevers. My personal observation is that you should include
a provision so that double-cropping would be covered by this type
of legislation. We have a tremendous ability in this country to
focus farm programs because we do have the county ASCS system
that can adapt to local situations, and as I was listening to the an-
swers here it strikes me that a double-cropped situation could
simply be an asterisk at the bottom of the explanation. A farmer
would have to certify—in this case of the discussion today, wheat—
as his double crop, and the ASCS would take that notice. He would
have to utilize that double-crop perhaps in 2 out of 3 years, some-
thin% like that, for it to continue to qualify. He would know and
the USDA would know that his total base, then, is above his total
number of acres, ability to plant, and that is why you have to have
the asterisk or secondary notice that it would be a true secondary

crop.

’I‘l)me difficulty in ignoring double-crop acres, then you force
farmers outside the program and that 1s where we get our wild
swings that prove difficult for the financial community, farmers
from a financial standpoint, and input industries like fertilizer to
be able to supply. I think we have a tremendous ability now to see
what the alternatives are, and we know—1983 proved to us—that
we can vastly overproduce our markets. We have two choices; we
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can try to control our production slowly and gradually to meet
those markets, or we have to rely on a dramatic action like PIK.
Speaking, as I have to today, for the fertilizer industry, that is not
an acoeme industry.

Mr. oLM. Mr. Roberts.

Mr. RoBERTs. Yes; thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have one question
for all three, and would like for Earl and for J.B. and for g.a.rry to
comment.

Let’s go back in th:fast for a moment, and I sup I could say
to return to those thrilling days of yesteryear and the sound of the
great horse free market and the thundering hoofbeats of $5 wheat,
and so on and so forth. If we were to somehow regain our 70 per-
cent of our export shares, as ogposed to the 47 percent, what would
that do to our supply-demand needs and our acreage base plans
here? Earl, would you like to comment on that?

_Mr. PrYor. It would seem to me that I enjoy looking at that
vision.

However, you are suggesting that this proposed plan would not
work in that kind of a scenario?

Mr. RoBERTS. I am not suggesti.ng that. What I am really refer-
" ring to is, on page 3 of 8 testimony he said, “We would hope
this of program would be on a short-term basis, and that food
and fiber demand can be stimulated through various export pro-

ams 80 that we can return eventually to the point of maximum

arm production.” I think we would all share that goal to a certain

extent and I am just wondering, if we were able to get back to
that—I am not saying we can, I am not even saying we should to a
certain degree—but what would that do to this kind of program?
Would there be a need for this?

Mr. Pryor. It would seem to me that we have a tremendous ca-
pacity to Iproduce, and the real challenge is to try to expand our
markets. I don’t know. This is getting away somewhat from the dis-
cussion, but we are talking about really structuring ourselves to
maintain an equitable base in a period where we have oversupply
conditions. It would seem to me t we need to do—our organiza-
tion is really looking at three concepts.

No. 1, we think that a conservation program and its attendant
effect to reduce production is probably the cornerstone to any new
farm program that we are looking at. Second, we have to expand
our marketing opportunities; and a third thing is, the farm pro-
gram as we look at it is merely something to provide a safety net
when all of those other avenues by some aberration, either market
supply or whatever, impact that marketing program.

e are very concerned about the fact that the valuation of the
dollar, in our judgment, has probably had more impact on our loss
of markets than any other single segment. We have looked at a
minimum, in terms of real value, increase in the dollar by 50 per-
cent since 1980. We have lost, in the last 2 years, we have lost 10
percent of our world market in wheat, which amounts to a high
degree in terms of our percentage, as you indicated.

t seems to me that we could make better use of our resources by
trying to expand our market and pumping it back into our supply
base. It is my personal conviction that we could make better use of
the PIK bushels by putting them out as a bonus basis, trying to get
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back our share of the market, than we can‘lz{ going to budget au-
&rizations trying to get dollars in various schemes to take care of

t.
The Kroblem with the domestic PIK is that you dump those bush-
els right back on top of the reduced acreage and that production
that you are trying to reduce. You end up not helg:g the domestic
market, but merely dumping excess bushels on that. It keeps the
price down and we don’t see any increase in the domestic struc-
ture. It seems to me that we need to take those bushels out of the
domestic market totally, put them out in an incentive program,
and try to regain our share of the market.

Under the GAT situation, we are allowed to regain or to main-
tain our equitable share of the market, as long as we don’t substan-
tially undercut our competitors, and I don’t see that we are sub-
stantially trying to alter our market share when we are trying to
fet back the other 10 percent. It seems to me that we need to move

orward in trying to stake out our share of the market instead of
turning the other cheek.

Mr. RoBerTs. If I might just add one thought, I guess what I am
really asking for is that even if we do, even if we are able to
expand our exports, Mr. Stenholm and I have agreed many times
that there is no such thing as a free market. It is not out there. We
always have people who want to wear the Secreta.rzaof Agricul-
ture’s hat, in Washington or elsewhere. Still, with that, and still
with increased world demand there is still a good cause and reason
for stability in farm program folicy through this kind of an NCA
plan. I guess the answer I was looking for was yes.

Mr. per, would you care to comment?

Mr. Coorer. I would like to respond to that, Congressman. I
think that you have a very good point, and it’s a position we would
like to be in. This program, it would appear to me, would be ideally
made for that in that the farmer, anticipating that there is—nor-
mally not all commodities share e%ually in the profitability at any
one time. We accept that. Then when one commodity comes alo
and is doing well for some reason and has a good market possibili-
ty, the farmer can adjust his CAB that year 25 percent for that
commodity if he so chooses, before the announcement is made, an-
ticipating that it is going to be a good situation. '

eoretically, then, if there is apparently not enough acres to
provide the production needed for that, there is nothing wrong
with the Secretary saying, “Well, you all can plant 115 percent of
that base this year,” and give the farmer an opportunity to add to
that after he makes the initial decision. I think it's a perfect, tai-
lormade thing for hopefully continuing to expand our export
market and everything. This is the tool that could do that, and it
helps two crops. It helps the one you take it away from, to get it in
a better situation, and it provides you an olpportunity to move into
market with a commoditg' that is doing well.

Mr. RoBerTs. You said that just like we planned it. [Laughter.]

Mr. Meyers, would you care to comment?

Mr. MeYErs. Thank you, Mr. Roberts. I would like to comment
and expand on the statement that was made about using our PIK
commodities as an export bonus. The Fertilizer Institute adopt-
ed an agricultural policy which would include that concept. J.B.,
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we call it a market enhancement program, since PIK seems to
have fallen out of favor, but the base proposal that you are discuss-
ing today seems to fit exactly.

is is our proposal and our thought that we offer onlﬁ' as an of-
fering of a suggestion at this early stage in the farm bill consider-
ations and that is, study our productive ability in this country and
our markets, both domestic and foreign, so we will know what our
potential is. Grow for that market. Control our production so that
we don’t overgrow for those markets. Continue the farmer-held re-
serve program, to absorb the surpluses that Mother Nature will
necessarily give us and to have surplus commodities when we need
them, in times of short supply.

When Mother Nature is too beneficial to us and we have too
much in the farmer-held reserve system, cap that system at a man-
ageable level and when commodities go into it above that cap, then
you have your export-type PIK program or, as we call it, a market
enhancement program that you can use these extra commodities
on a 2-for-1 basis or whatever to help expand your market sales
overseas, but tie them to additionality. Only ma.{e these PIK com-
modities available when a country agrees to buy more than what it
has bought in the past. That way you don’t run into conflict with
your grain companies and your normal sales. _

Above all, tie all this in a neat little bundle with long-term con-
tracts, long-term agreements with our overseas customers. Let's
have them tell us what they want us to grow for them in future
years, rather than having the United States serve as the largest
and residual supplier of grain.

Mr. RoBERTs. I appreciate that.

d.B., do you really want to go down the mandatory road? Every
time I ask my producers out in Kansas what they would like to do,
I am getting the same kind of feedback. They worry that their
neighbor is not into the program. and they have gone into the pro-
gram and, like Earl, they have lost their acreage base and they
haven't added to the surplus, and they are frustrated and mad and
angry. They are saying, “By golly, if the current voluntary pro-
gram isn’t working, let’s go mandatory. By golly, let’s get that pro-
duction down.”

Then I say, “Well, would you have supported the mandatory pro-
gram under option A that the Department offered here several
months ago?”’ :

”Oh, no, not that mandatory program. I want a mandatory pro-
gram with an acreage base I can live with,” and “I want a manda-
tory program to force those old southern boys out of that wheat
production,” and “I want a mandatory program with a loan rate at
parity or maybe, you know, a 90 percent loan,” and “I want a man-
datory program” if it’s with all the if’s, and’s, and but’s.

What worries me is that we went through a minifarm bill here
where we couldn’t get corn to ride sidesaddle with us, we couldn’t
get the South to ride sidesaddle with us without some concessions
to them, and I worry that we won’t (glet any farm bill passed. I just
basically worry about anything mandatory coming out of Washing-
ton, if you want to know the truth.

What is your response to that?
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tiMli'coomallof believef theviioﬁrgh‘;"mmda " has a bad connota-
on for us—farmers, po everyone.

Mr. RoBzrTs. In my personal m&to means that if any
southern farmer gets into wheat producﬁon he is shot at sunrise,
but that may be a little harsh. [Laughter.]

Mr. Coorxr. I think that the farmer out in the coffee shop at
home is using the word “mandatory”. because he is in a financial
crisis now, and he is torilkanythmgtogetoutofaﬁnan
cial crisis if he knows w thing accom liahed

Mr. ROBERTS. That’s the key It’s because of the price and the
frustration with a current farm policy that is not working, that
they want to jump out of the pan to somewhere, but 1 worry
that it is going to be a mandatory

Mr. CoorEr. Let me offer a suggest:on on that, in that what can
we do about crea a voluntary utuatnon that it is going to be
right near requn'ed l?"ego into the program, and leave the
word “mandatory” out of it. Let's leave the option—— [Laughter.]

Mr. ROBERTS. A voluntary-mandatory program

Mr. Coorer. Would you go along with that? Let’s leave the
option where a farmer does not have to go into the program, but
let’s make a penalty or take away the beneﬁts or do something to
where we are going to get effective ﬁmcn

Mr. RoBERTS. Mr. Marlenee from Montana and I have introduced
a voluntary-mandatory, equity-fairness, two-tier, bushel pricing bill
that will do just that.

Mr. Cooper. That sounds good. I like the sound of that. [Laugh-

Y
r. ROBERTS. I forgot parity. Put parity in there.

Mr. CooPEr. No, let’s not get too many in there.

Mr. RoerTs. Oh, and apple pie and John Wayne, g.:ughter]

Earl, may I ask of you, sir, would the changes
in the 1984 program and the 1985 program in wheat, did that make
a big difference to you up there in Oregon like it did on us in
Kansas? That’s a leading question. )

Now you were about your conserving use acreage, and
now at least in terms of that idled land and that stubble, you can
designate your PIK and your diversion payment and your conserv-
ing use acreage requirements on that stubble ground, and you can
go to an alternate crog in terms of barley, and you have that situa-
tion locked in for 1985 in terms of some planning. Will that be of
some help to you up there?

Mr. PrYOR. Absolutely. I think that is a very livable program at
this time. It is unfortunate that we couldn’t achieve our results
without that kind of a slippage in terms of feed grain production,
but that was the only way you could get it so that you could live
with it. Farmers have to make a living and meet their cash flow
requirements, and under the present scenario we couldn’t reach it
any other way. We p ly looked for the paid diversion to give
some u&front dollars where people are in tight financial straits.

BERTS. | appreciate that.

I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman. Thank

Mr. StTENHOLM. I might comment a little on helpmg to ut a defi-
nition on that voluntary-mandatory program concept. We have an
example that will be before the House next week in whxch this



71

committee voted a sodbuster bill that provided that voluntarily avl}y
farmer could break out highly erodible land. He can do this. We
are not saying that any farmer cannot do that but what we are
sayingbeis,lfhechooeestodothat,thatheisgo' to lose all pro-
nefits. The basic concept is that any farmer that chooses to
erodable land should be allowed to do that—assuming his
neighbors let him, and that is a problem you get into there—but if
he chooses to do that he should not expect the taxpayer or anyone
else to subsidize him in doing it. - '
Now all heck has broken loose on this, and folks saying we are
taking away the rights of individuals. We are not taking away any
rights. I think that same concept we should ore, as we get into
the 1985 farm bill, is allowing freedom for folks to participate in
the free market but make sure they have that opportunity. There
maﬁrbesome.interesﬁnglitﬂeaideeﬁ'ectswecanhaveﬁ-omthat.

Mr. FRaNkuIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I want to direct my question again to Mr. Cooper on the same
thing that Mr. Roberts was talking about. In the mandatory as-
pects of this program, it appeared to me that for this kind of con-
cept to work there would have to be mandatory requirements for
participation. After a fellow, for instance, decides what his base is
going to be—you are going to give him that alternative, he deter-
mines that, he adds to it or subtracts from it under the(rrovisio
of this bill—would you be willing to favor the same kind of i-
sions that you ified concerning mnndatorg particpation, without
the guarantee of cost of production as a loan?

Mr. Coorgr. I think that to provide a requirement like this with-
out some safet%net at this point in time would not be acceptable to
the producer. We feel out in the country that if we could produce
on 80 or 85 percent of our farmland production to pro-
vide the suﬂ)lies at a profit—we're i gout profit per unit,
per acre, whatever you want to call it, per farm—where the farmer
can go back and do the kind of for-conservation and practices that
we are used to doing and like to do and should do, that is what we
are looking for. We had rather get a profit from the marketplace,
and the only way we can see getting to the marketplace is to con-
trol the supply, into the uction of the supply that would create
themarketatthefﬁee t would be equitable to us.

Mr. FRANELIN. 1 understand the theory, sir, but what happens
when we get into a situation where the cost of uction in the
United States exceeds the world market price of that commodity?

Mr. Coorer. That is a real different situation. It happens in our
export situation, and I would say there I would look for us, the U.S.
Government and agriculture, to make a commitment that we are
iging to maintain and continue our fair share of exports and mar-

ting, and whatever enhancement program we might need there
might be better than any subsidy payment to the producer himself.

Mr. FRankLIN. Would you be willing to accept as a long rate, if it
is going to be based on a given like cost of production, world
market price?

Mr. Coorggr. I didn’t hear the last

Mr. FRANKLIN. Would you be willing to substitute most of pro-
duction as a guarantee loan for the term of world market price?
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Mr. Coorer. There needs to be some recognition of that, yes, I
agree with you, to make things move. It is a difficult situation but
we believe that if the restriction on production is effectively em-
ployed some way, that over a couple of geea.rl we will get to the
place where the cost to Government will be nominal. That is what
our hope would be.

Mr. . That is what we are all shooting for but the ques-
tion is, how do we go down that road to get to the end of it?

Mr. Coorer. We are going to have to breach this chasm between
now and then to effectively get there.

Mr. RoBerTs. Would the gentleman yield at that point?

I noticed in your testimong, J.B,, that you were talking about
there wouldn’t be any need for a target price under this system,
and I didn't understand that.

Mr. Coorer. OK. That'’s on our grain. On our Grain , on
our securitﬁ' plan, the Food and Fiber Program that we have at-
tached to the back of the statement there, we are not looking for a
target price in our commodity. We are looking, rather, for a sup-

rt price, Frobably a loan price at about 95 percent of the average

.S. cost of production, that would be the safety net for us at that
point in time. We recognize that perhaps cotton would need a
target price because of its competition with synthetics and other
factors, and that is the reason we say in there that we don’t object
to the 5-year averaging of yields to establish yields, but our pro-
gram does not call for a target price support of the U.S. Treasury
to grain sorghum. 4

Mr. RoBerTs. I would only add, if you have a ta.?et price for
cotton I am not sure you can not have a target price for any other
cr?s or vice versa. I didn’t understand how that would function,
and I appreciate the response. Thank you.

Mr. PER. Yes, sir. A

Mr. SteNHOLM. I think I need to clarify again, now, the ‘“Food
and Fiber Security Plan” is a proposal for the 1985 farm bill. It has
nothing really to do with the concept of bases and yields, and we
keeg wanting to get into that for the same reason that we
with the Secretary this morning, because the only reason you need
a workable base and yields program is if you are going to have
some kind of supply management program. '

That’s obvious but what we are proposing is, let’s not presuppose
that but let’s start talking about it anyway, which we are doing all
over the country today, and what I wanted to do right after Mr.
Meyers’ comment was insert the words, ’my opinion.” You just de-
fined the free market system about the best anybodgooould, be-
tween the three of you, just a moment ago in talking about market
expansion and maintaining markets and how we function. It was
one of the best examples of what I personally consider market-ori-
ented agriculture that you could give, and that’s what we are all
talking about. I think we are talking about effective market-orient-
gd supply management. Any business has to have that to stay in

usiness.

I would like to ask each of you or your representative if you can
stay over this afternoon. There are going to be some additional
questions that we may want to get wheat and.qra.in sorghum in
particular to comment on. If your schedule will permit you, we
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would love to have you back this afternoon. If not, well, we will
certainly be in touch with you and your representatives in putting
the final touches on this before we go to markup. We thank you for
appearing and testifying. We will recess now until 2 o’clock.

[Whereupon, at 1 p.m., the committee recessed, to reconvene at 2
p.m., the same day.]

AFTERNOON SESSION

Mr. SteNHoLM. We will resume the hearing on H.R. 4565, and
the first witness this afternoon will be the Honorable Jack High-
tower, a Member of Congress from Texas, the 13th Congressional
District, also a member of the Agriculture Subcommittee of the Ap-
propriations Committee. We welcome you, Jack.

STATEMENT OF HON. JACK HIGHTOWER, A REPRESENTATIVE OF
.CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS

Mr. HicHTOWER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, members
of the committee. It is certainly a pleasure for me to appear before
the committee today, and I commend you for the hearings that are
being held to establish a reservoir of information with which to de-
velop the 1985 farm bill.

I have just finished participatin%din 2 days of hearings in my own
district, as you know very well, Mr. Chairman, and I thank you
again for your participation in those hearings and the leadership
that you demonstrated. During those hearings we had -approxi-
mately 40 individuals, representing their own views, as well as the
views of various farm and commodl:g organizations, expressing
their ideas about the 1985 farm bill. The transcript of those hear-
ings will be forwarded to the committee when they are finished.

would like to add my support to your bill, Mr. Stenholm, H.R.
4565, which would provide a more stable and predictable way of de-
termining acreage bases and program yields. During the recent
hearings manﬁ' I‘Eiroducers expressed support for the guidelines es-
tablished in H.R. 4565. I can also report that the farm and com-
modity organizations in Texas supgsr: the legislation.

There are several reasons why and yield establishment is a
major issue. One, many feel that current Government policies are
not effective in controlling crop production, and that the methods
of calculating and implementing acreage and yield bases have been
at least gartially responsible.

Two, base acres sometimes exceed actual cropland acres. H.R.
4565 requires that the sum of individual crop acreage bases not
exceed the overall farm acreage base.

Three, base yields may exceed or sometimes fall below average
actual yields. .

Four, changes often are made in the procedures for calculating
the acreage and/or yield base.

While the Secretary of iculture determines many of the de-
tails currently, many feel that Congress should specifically desig-
nate these procedures in the 1985 farm bill.

Farmers realize that longer range planning is essential for sound
management decisions. It is about time that Congress and the ad-
ministration realized the same thing. If there is anything which
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our producers and usiness industry deserve, it is a semblance
of predictability an etebﬂityinfemprmnm Heaven knows
that farmers face enough uncertainty fro; weather, which was
evidenced in last s drought.

As Members of Congress, we were u to give Secretary Block
as much flexibility as possible in the 1981 farm bill. I am not sure
that this same stra will provide a solution to our farm prob-
lems in the future. It is quite likely that Congress will have to
assume more of the reeponsiblhty in establishing the details of the
1985 farm bill to prevent the uate supply management plan-
ning which has occurred by the USDA in the past
. Last year, in an attempt to provide eddit.ional pla.nning time for
farmers, Congress passed legulation which required earlier an-
nouncement of farm programs by the Secretary f Agriculture.
Judging from the fiasco which develo with last-minute
changes in the 1984 wheat program, it looks as though we will
have to make refinements in that also.

Many of my producers have indicated to me that they cannot
afford to participate in the farm programs because the acreage
bases which they are assigned do not accurately represent their
current operations. Also, many of my producers in west Texas are
in a state of transition from irrigated to dry land farming, and
:rlnltll:t have the opportunity to change their acreage base to reflect

As many of you know, there are also several ereas in the country.
which have experimented with various crops in the past. Some of
these plantings were made in years during which acreage bases
were being established, and some producers are now faced with
acreage bases for crops which they normally would not produce
and have no plans to produce, or inadequate Kaaee for crops which
they normally do produce.

I feel that the mmal establishment of crop acreage bases in 1986,
provided that they do not exceed the total farm acreage base, will
allow producers to establish acreage bases which accurately reflect
their croppmil patterns. The 25-percent adjustment provision in
H.R. 4565, with 60 days pri g ior notice to the county committee,
provides a mechanism by which our producers can adjust their
crop bases from year to year for whatever reason. However, the
current restrictions in section 104(bX2) prevent a producer from
producing a crop for which he does not ‘already have any crop acre-
age base. This may be overly restrictive and may require

Producers have told me countless times that they can adapt to
many things if they are simply glven a reasonable period of time in
which to react. We must provide producers with a mechanism
which they can rely on and which establish their acreage bases
and yields in such a wa ilthat will allow adequate planning time
gc:r production decisions. H.R. 4565 is a significant step in the right

irection.

I appreciate the opportunity to address the committee on this im-
gortant issue, and look forward to more discussion as work on the

985 farm bill continues. I thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SteNnHoLM. Thank you, Mr. ilghtower We appreciate your

leadership on agricultural matters your cooperation with mem-
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bers of this committee as we work on mutual problems concerning
agriculture. '

Before we continue, I have the prepared statement of Mr. Rob-
erts for the record. '

[The prepared statement of Mr. Roberts follows:]
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STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE PAT ROBERTS
H.Y 2. 198“

I commend my friend and colleague from Texas for
introducing this legislation. I am an original cosponsor of
the bill and believe that the concept behind this
legislation is sound. The farmer is very trpstrated‘over
the fsct he never knows what his farm program acreage base
will be from one year to'tho next. By putting the acreage
bases into permanent law we will be giving the producer a
better planning horizon and make the decision to participate
in government programs easier.

H.R, 4565 takes the normal crop acreage concept from the
1977 Farm Billland adds to that some new changes_to allow
the producer flexibility that did not exist under the NCA's
of the 1977 sct. The current systenm, initiated by the 81
act sllows for crop specific bis.s, with those bases bdbeing
established on an average of the two preceding years.
Unfortunately, this allows a producer who wants to expand
his base to stay out of the prokrln for two years and in the
3rd year his base could bde d;ublod, In addition, the
currant system in use now allows the doudble cropping
producers to actually have more USDA base acres than he has
ascres on his farm. This issue will have more to be
addressed in the fara bill nox@ year.

The most important aspect of H.R. 84565 is that it
allows producera flexibility to change bases to meet
changing market conditions for the various crops but does

not allow expansion of the over all base too rapidly.
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While this bill is a 390d first step in the long road
to urit{ng next years Omnibus farm bill, there are several
concerns that I think need to be addressed including the
mechanics of how the bill will work in variouP sections of
the county. For example, in my district and the major.
wheat producing areas of the néiion the bill does not
address the issue of summer-fallow crop land. I need not
remind the Committee that an equitable treatment
of the summer-fallow farmers crop land base has eluded
Congress and the USDA for over 40 years. However, I am
hopeful that we can work out a solution to the problem and
address the fact that a 50/50 summer-fallow producer will
often have wheat acres under cultivation that are double his
USDA acreage base. We simply cannot understand, in the name
of equity, how double cropping producers can have more USDA
base acres than they have farm land on their farm, while the
summer-fallow producers cannot get the USDA to recognize his
total tillable acres. What this has led summer-fallow .
producers to consider, and with considerable success, is the
use of minimum tillage to farm his entire tillable acres
every year. In short, by not getting USDA recognition of
his true ncreage'basc the summer-fallow producer is
abandoning traditional summer-fallow conservation
practices, going to continuous cropping practices with good
yields. A ’ .

Several years éso. I introduced to this QOnpittee the
concept of a conserving acre credit factor. This
legisiatlon simply rewarded the summer-fallow producer for

following sound conservation practices by adjusting his USDA
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base to reflect more accurately the ndibor of acres under
cultivation. This Committee may want to take another look
at this as a means of providing and equitadble treatment tbo
the summer-fallow producer. Congreasman Stenhola has given
me his assurance that he will work with all parties
concerned to get language in H.R. 84565 to address the
summer-fallow question, the issue of doudble-cropping, and

the problem of base inflation.
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Mr. SteNHoLM. Mr. Huckaby, would you have any question of
Mr. Hightower?

Mr. Huckasy. No, thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SteNHoLM. Thank you.

I believe we will do as we did this morning. We will try to divide
this afternoon’s witnesses into panels. I would suggest we take Mr.
Barr, Mr. Fondren, Mr. Elkin, and Mr. Senter in the first panel.

If all are present, if you all would take your positions at the
table, we will ask you if you can to summarize your written state-
ments. With unanimous consent, we will insert into the record all
of your statements and any extraneous material that you may offer

ay. I ask you to summarize as best you can and then stand for
questioning from the committee.

The first witness, then, will be Mr. John S. Barr III of Oak Ridge,
LA, president of the National Cotton Council. Welcome, Duke.

STATEMENT OF JOHN 8. BARR III, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
COTTON COUNCIL

Mr. BArr. Thank you. Good afternoon. As you said, I am John S.
Barr III, a cotton producer from Oak Ridge, LA, and president of
the National Cotton Council on whose behalf I appear. The council
is the central organization of the cotton industry, representing pro-
ducers, handlers, and processors from the Carolinas to California.

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity of appearing here
today and I commend you on holding these hearings—as well as
Representative Stenholm, who I see is one and the same this after-
noon—for introducing the bill to generate discussion on this sub-
ject.
If Congress is going to continue some sort of supply management
ﬁglsicy for American agriculture, then without a doubt something

to be done to rationalize the base acreage with demand for the
crops in question. Under the current system, we have seen upland
cotton’s base acreage go from 15.3 million acres in 1982 to 15.4 mil-
lion in 1983 and 15.5 million in 1984.

These increases occurred for several reasons. Under current law,

g::gcipants in the USDA me reduction programs have their

protected. Acreage required to be devoted to conservation use
is considered as planted for purposes of calculating a farm'’s base,
and that’s the way it should be.

However, what has caused the growth in the cotton base has
been increased cotton plantings by nonprogram icipants. The
1981 act provides that a farm’s individual cotton may be the
average of the frevious 2 years’ planted acreage, 80 when a farmer
increases his plantings, the base from his farm increases, as does
the overall base. Under current law, then, we protect the partici-
pant’s base and allow the nonparticipant’s base to rise as his g}!ant-
ings increase. There is really no practical way the base can be re-
duced ftfm%er current law as long as an acreage reduction program
is in effect.

On first blush, then, Mr. Chairman, it might appear that the bad
guy in this scene is the farmer who does not participate in the
acreage reduction program. He is increasing his acreage and thus
intensifying the supply problem that necessitated the acreage re-
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duction plan in the first place, and by increasing his plantings, he
is increasing his individual base as well as the overall base of the
whole commodity.

The inclination is to say that such a program makes no sense at
all, but let’s go a bit further and examine why the farmer didn’t

icipate in the program in the first place. did he choose to
orego the price support loans and protection of target price pay-
ments? Sins:lgl&)obecause the policy which limits et price pay-
ments to $50,000 per person forces that farmer out of the program.
He cannot be expected to forego both the production from his land
and the benefits from the farm program. So what happens? More
oftt;:z ﬂthan not, he increases his plantings in order to protect his
cash flow.

Because it has this effect, some might be inclined to question the
method of base calculation, but in 1981 Congress believed this fea-
ture was needed to take care of the new farmers who had no estab-
lished bases. It was an equitable way to allow them to establish a
base, and it made sense.

Therefore, Mr. Chairman, we are at this point today because so
many in Congress and in the urban press don’t understand farm
programs. Since the thirties we have been talking about some form
of supply management concept. Congress carefully constructed
supply management programs, and then turned around and made
those very programs unworkable by limiting them to smaller farm-
ers.

By now, it should be obvious to anyone who has looked at recent
census data that a significant percentage of today’s agricultural
production is on the larger farms. We neither praise nor condemn
that, but simply state it as a fact. In cotton, we believe about 80
percent of our production is grown by about 25 percent of our grow-
ers. :

In reality, then, we don’t have a supply manafement program
for American agriculture. It has a am we call supply manage-
ment, but that program doesn’t eftectively manage supply because
it makes particxfation economically infeasible for those who grow
most of the supply.

When you think about it, the current suppliamanagement pro-
gram is ludicrous and absurd. How can you have a program to
manage supply by limiting acres, if at the same time you limit ben-
efits so that the people who have the acres can’t participate?

Mr. Chairman, we can understand the committee’s desire to get
as much as possible out of the way this year before writing th
farm bill, but I raise a word of caution on moving on this bill right
now. The presumption inherent in H.R. 4565 is that future farm
%.licy is going to be based on some form of supply management.

at presumption may be correct, and agrobably is. If for no other
reason, we have 50 years of precedent already established, but I'm
not prepared to say with certainty to this committee today that the
cotton industry is going to want to continue a &rogram that talks
about supply management but is basically rendered ineffective by
paﬁnent limitations. _

oving now to the specifics of H.R. 45665, its concept of a farm
acreage base is an improvement over the normal crop acreage or
NCA approach which we have opposed.



81

The NCA base as administered under the 1977 act, for example,
was the acreage planted in that 1 year, which was 1977. H.R. 4565
provides for use of a 5-year moving average, thus allowing some ad-
justments as conditions change. The crops that make up the farm
acreage base are specified as wheat, feed grains, cotton, and rice,
plus conserving use acres. By contrast, the 1977 act’'s NCA provi-
sion allowed the Secretary to include any crops he chose and ex-
cluded conserving acres. A much broader list of crops was actually
used. This greatly restricted farmers’ options, and was one of the
reasons cotton growers were unhappy with the NCA concept.

Likewise, we opposed cross compliance as it was administered in
the decade of the 1970’s. H.R. 4565 allows a 25 percent flexibility
among farm crop bases, and this does soften the impact of cross
compliance and makes it somewhat more acceptable.

The yield provisions of the bill would be an improvement over
the present system of calculating farm payment yields, in that it
allows no more than a 10-percent reduction from 1 year to the
next. We would suggest a slight change of wording in the last
clause. of section 106(b), substituting the word ‘“harvested” for
“planted.” This would prevent a zero yield being assigned to a crop
that was lost completely, either by hail, drought, or flood. .

Later in the year, Mr. Chairman, we will begin intensive efforts
to develop specific policy for the 1985 farm legislation. It is entirely
possible that our position regarding acreage bases may change as
we move through the policy development process later this year
and early next year.

I want to thank you and the members of the committee for the
opportunity of being here today. If you have questions, I would be
glad to respond.

Mr. SteNHOLM. We will hear from the other three witnesses at
the table, and then we will question you as a panel.

Next we will hear from Mr. Tommy D. Fondren, chairman of the
board, Plains Cotton Growers and, more importantly, a constituent.

STATEMENT OF TOMMY D. FONDREN, CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD,
PLAINS COTTON GROWERS, INC.,, AND BOARD CHAIRMAN,
TEXAS ASSOCIATION OF COTTON PRODUCER ORGANIZATIONS,
ACCOMPANIED BY GERALD CASWELL, PRESIDENT, AND
DONALD JOHNSON, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT, PLAINS
COTTON GROWERS, INC.

Mr. FonDREN. The importance goes both ways, Mr. Congressman.

I am glad to be here today. Mr. Chairman, I am Tommy Fon-
dren, Lorenzo, TX., as you indicated. I also have with me today
Gerald Caswell, the president and Donald Johnson, the executive
vice president of Plains Cotton Growers, Inc.

I am appearing here today in a dual capacity—as chairman of
the board of Plains Cotton Growers, Inc., Lubbock, TX., and also as
board chairman of the Texas Association of Producer Organiza-
tions, referred to as TACPO. My statement for PCG represents the
views of about 4.8 million acres of cotton base in the high plains of
Texas. TACPO is an organization of all the eight producing organi-
zations in the State of Texas, and we represent some 8.1 million
acres of base in the State of Texas.
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Speaking for both TACPO and PCG, I want to first commend
you, Mr. Stenholm and the efforts of this committee, the hard work
and the long hours that you all have put in in an effort to make us
a system that is perhaps a little more compatible for our needs.
Neither TACPO nor Plains Cotton Growers, as boards, have had an
opportunitf' to develop specific recommendations concerning H.R.
4565, but I feel safe in saying that all eight organizations are in
general agreement with the intent and purpose of this bill. We
expect to continue studying and working with Mr. Stenholm and
others in an effort to make this-a better possible bill.

At PCG we do have six concerns presently that we would like to
point out to you. I would like to indicate that these six concerns
are PCG concerns and not TACPO concerns. The reasoning behind
this is the fact that TOCPO hasn’t had an opportunity to gﬂly dis-
cuss this and come to a board position. The proposals that I am
about to go over also will refer to cotton only. We feel that the
other commodity organizations will have an opportunity to present
their views. We would like to present the cotton views only.

I also would like to stress that we have all intentions of working
with the National Cotton Council, Mr. Barr and others, in the best
possible way to come up with the best situation for cotton produc-
ers across the Nation. We do want to show our interest and con-
cern for Texas and the Plains Cotton Growers region.

One thing that we have some problem with, we don’t see any
method of voluntary reductions and being able to retain bases. We
feel like that people that would go into a program or would volun-
tarily reduce acres for soil conservation purposes, livestock pur-
poses, et cetera. We feel like there should be some manner of con-
serving these bases, establishing a method of keeping them intact.

The procedure for establishing program crop yields in the first
year, 1986, we think leaves room for a great deal of improvement,
not only on the high plains but in other areas of the Cotton Belt as
well. Severe weather over the past 5 years has caused average
yields and 1984 program yields to fall far below the land’s true pro-
ductive capacity. ASCS yield-setting procedures have made the sit-
uation worse by changing from a 90 percent floor in the 1980’s to
no floor in 1981, back to 90 percent in 1982, and only 80 percent in
1983, with 1985 yet unannounced. These two things—an unusual
series of bad crop years and vacillating ASCS grocedures—have re-
duced our yields so low that we will have trouble supporting a pro-
gram to begin in 1986 which doesn’t provide for yield adjustment.
Perhaps this could be done through ASCS county assessment on
each farm’s capacity to produce under normal conditions.

Also related to the bill’s 10-percent maximum and minimum in-
creases and decreases, we would like to point out that under the
circumstances perhaps a 10-percent floor with probably a 30-per-
cent ceiling would be much more workable under the circum-
stances. It also appears to us, Mr. Chairman, that it would be diffi-
cult to generate broad support for H.R. 4565 unless some provisions
are made for doublecropping.

While we like having the option of alternate crop acreage bases
by as much as 25 percent flexibility, we do have some problems in
the fact that when we make a decision prior to September 1 for
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cotton, we feel like that is going to be a great deal ahead of time

for a producer to make a good, solid position decision.

. Mr. Chairman, we also have some concern about the discretion of
the Secretary of Agriculture and his powers. We would like to see

some consideration given to restricting that authority, perhaps

leaving the extent of the Secretary’s authority to be decided by the

Congress in the passage of the general farm legislation.

We appreciate the opportunity to be here today and express our
views and our interests, and we would be happy to answer any
questions that we might have raised. Thank you, sir.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Fondren appears at the conclu-
sion of the hearing.]

Mr. STENHOLM. Next we will hear from Mr. Irvin Elkin, presi-
dent, Associated Milk Producers.

STATEMENT OF IRVIN J. ELKIN, PRESIDENT, ASSOCIATED MILK
PRODUCERS, INC.

Mr. ELkIN. Thank you, Chairman Stenholm and members of the
committee. I am a dairy farmer from Amery, W1, and I am also
the president of Associated Milk Producers, Inc.

Today I would like to emphasize my concern for agriculture in
the aggregate. Dairy farmers recognize that their economic well-
being is linked directly and substantially to the conditions of pro-
ducers of other commodities. Stability in the dairy sector is impos-
sible unless agriculture as a whole is healthy.

I want to stress that in constructing the 1985 farm bill, a key
strategy must be to develop the most unified position possible
among the various sectors of agriculture. The experience of the
1981 farm bill provides an all-too-vivid reminder of the consequenc-
es of a splintered farm bloc.

That is why hearings like these are so important, enabling the
various segments of agriculture to join together to learn from one
another and better understand each other’s concerns and perspec-
tives. This is a critical step forward in identifying consensus posi-
tions.

Needless to say, there are many danger signals in the current
economic situation, and corrective measures must be taken soon if
this Nation’s food and fiber system is to remain strong. Discussion
gga {;he 1985 farm bill provides an excellent place to focus this

og.

AMPI feels that constructive Government involvement is a ne-
cessity in modern agriculture. When it comes to this subject the
question is not, “Should Government be involved,” but, more prop-
erly, “When and how?”’ Farmer and consumer interest make re-
sponsible Government involvement in agriculture a reality, not a
choice, in our comPlex economy and world markets.

U.S. agriculture’s basic problem can be simply defined: Farmers
are overproducing foreign and domestic market demand. We have
too much of virtually all commodities.

Therefore, AMPI members believe effective supply management
is essential to recovery of the farm economy. Wh.i.ﬁe we do not feel
it is proper for us to prescribe specific stabilization measures for
other commodities, we are vitally concerned that future public
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policy equitably tailor total agricultural output to more evenly
match market demand, both foreign and domestic.

The administration’s implementation of the Payment-In-Kind
Program was a tacit admission that its previously advocated free
market position could not satisfactorily correct crop surpluses.
Farmers and ibusinessmen were already on the ropes, and the
alternative to PIK was to watch commodity prices go still lower to
eliminate producers and clear the market of surplus—a painful
and foolish path.

Farmers responded enthusiastically to the PIK program, proving
that the supply management with an incentive to reduce produc-
tion approach does work. To be effective, supply management pro-
grams must be taken seriously. Total agricultural output must be
addressed. Such programs should integrate provisions that avoid
driving producers of a particular commodity into the production of
another. This should involve better coordination between all com-
modities in the administration of supply management measures.

Safeguards against expansion are an inteiral part of the new
Milk Diversion Program. Participants in the diversion program are
restricted to selling their dairy cattle for slaughter, export, or to
another dairy farmer already in the program. Additionally, con-
tracting producers cannot make idle milk production facilities
available to other milk producers.

The new Milk Diversion Program is providing tangible evidence
that supply management can constructively address surpluses.
Positive results are already visible in the first few months. Febru-
ary milk production was 2 percent down and March milk produc-
tion some 3 percent below earlier levels. This represented the first
declines in over 57 months of consecutive increases. More impor-
tantly, CCC purchases for January, February, and March of 1984
were down 4, 25, and 42 percent respectively?l"om the same months
a year earlier. Reductions in milk production and CCC purchases
should become even more dramatic as the year proceeds, since di-
version participants only had to comply with 50 percent of their
total contracted amount in the first quarter of the program.

I think it needs to be emphasized here—certainly to the news
media, urban audiences, Congress, and the administration—that
dati;f' farmers themselves are financing some 95 percent of the
total cost of the diversion payments.

AMPI believes that once stability returns to the rest of agricul-
ture, the dairy provisions of the 1949 Agricultural Adjustment Act
that has served farmers and consumers so effectively can be oper-
ated without much change, but until then supply management
measures are necessary.

In March we held our annual meeting. Delegates passed a resolu-
tion emphasizing the continuing need for supply management and
providing dairy farm families with strong, individual incentives to
reduce milk production when Government purchases exceed a spec-
ified reasonable level. A key element, we believe, would be a per-
manent standby legislation activating a supply management mech-
anism in perioci,s of surplus production.

A similar concept of a supply management trigger is featured in
the feed grains, rice, and cotton provisions of the recently enacted
Agricultural Programs Adjustment Act of 1984, which activates
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sup}l)‘lg' management measures at specified levels of carryover
stocks.

In closing, let me say that a key objective for dairy and all farm-
ers must be more permanent policy to replace the piecemeal, emer-
gency quick fixes that have characterized recent years. We cannot
afford to keep addressing agriculture on a crisis-to-crisis basis. A
more stable and long-term approach is needed that will allow farm-
ers to plan for the future with more certainty of Government
action.

We look forward to the development of sound provisions for the
1985 farm bill that will benefit taxpayers, consumers, and farmers
alike. By working together in an environment of mutual respect
and concern, we can be successful.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Elkin appears at the conclusion
of the hearing.]

Mr. STENHOLM. Thank you, Mr. Elkin.

Next we will hear from Mr. David Senter, national director of
the American Agriculture Movement.

STATEMENT OF DAVID SENTER, NATIONAL DIRECTOR,
AMERICAN AGRICULTURE MOVEMENT -

Mr. SENTER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We appreciate the oppor-
tunity to appear before this committee. I am David Senter, nation-
al director for the American Agriculture Movement.

Mr. Stenholm, we want to commend you for your efforts in put-
ting together this legislation to help move toward some permanent
legislation to solve part of our problems in agriculture. We fully
support the effort to pass as much as we possibly can into perma-
nent law because, as we travel across the country, the inconsisten-
cy and huge swings in Government policies are the main drawback
to producers going into the program.

We suggest that all USDA agencies use ASCS yields that are fig-
ured. At the present time we find Farmers Home Administration,
Federal Crop Insurance, and ASCS all separately ring yield his-
tories on farms, and causing many “glroducers problems trying to
participate in different programs. at we are talking about is
consistency in the agriculture programs.

We very much support the concept that allows producers to
make predetermined shifts between commodities, because produc-
ers need the ability to adjust their operations to meet changing cir-
cumstances. We of the AAM feel that all major commodities should
be supported equally to prevent farmers from switching from one
crop to another. Over the years there have been industry-accepted
ratios established between certain crops, at which switchi om
crop to crop due to prices will not occur. It should also be noted
that we feel that if the ratio is established between commodities,
well, then, this would help stabilize both domestic and world pro-
duction of these various commodities. I did include some numbers
on the ratios in the testimony; I won’t go over it, but I would ap-
preciate the committee taking a look at it.

Mr. Chairman, too often the decisions are political instead of re-
alistic. The American Agriculture Movement supports mandatory
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production programs based on bushels and pounds. We must bring
all producers into the program, whether they be foreign investors,
insurance companies, or people just farming the tax loopholes.
They must all be forced to do their fair share of supply manage-
ment.

I might note right here that if everybody was brought into a
mandatory program, that it would take a considerably smaller cut
for each producer to reach the same goals, so each producer would
actually be producing more than a lot of us do trying to participate
in the current programs.

We support a national referendum to determine what producers
want and need in the 1985 farm bill. Our organization is ready to
accept the outcome of such a vote. We have to stop playing politics,
both in farm organizations and in Congress, and get on with a new
approach to agriculture, something that will be long range in scope
and something that will be realistic instead of idealistic.

You know, we have a current farm program in place that is a
farm program that reacts to crisis situations, and we feel very
strongly that we have to move in the direction of putting in place
programs that will act before we have to react to a crisis.

The American Agriculture Movement believes that beginning
stock inventories should automatically adjust the level of diversion
for each commodity. We feel like that USDA should stop all crop
forecasts except putting out stock inventory figures, and that those
figures be used to put in place diversion for each commodity the
following year.

We also feel like we have to look at a two-price system. Mr.
Franklin made note this morning about the world price, if it was
lower than our loan rate, should the loan rate be lowered? Produc-
ers in the United States cannot be asked to lower our standard of
living to match the lowest standard of living of any of our competi-
tors around the world. We cannot compete with 50-cent-a-day labor
in some of our competitors.

This is why we feel like that we have to have a realistic ap-
proach, with adequate price support protection to protect farmers
when Government uses agriculture for foreign policy but, at the
same time, with a two-price system so through an export PIK or
through export subsidy, we can maintain our market share in the
world markets and can get on with the business of producing in-
stead of struggling just trying to survive.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Senter appears at the conclusion
of the hearing.]

Mr. SteNHOLM. Thank you, Mr. Senter.

Now, I would ask that we operate under the 5-minute rule this
afternoon and adhere to that in our questioning, and we will come
back to each member who needs additional time.

First, Mr. Barr, you mentioned the problems of cotton base acre-
age—15.5 million acres in 1984, actually increasing, whereas Janu-
ary prospective plantings were under 11 million acres. Is the prob-
lem, (A), that we have more base acres than we can reasonably
expect cotton farmers to plant, or, (B) that cotton farmers want to
plant more acres than demand warrants?
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Mr. Barr. If you could believe it, Mr. Stenholm, the answer to
that question is probably both. We’ve got too much base in terms of
overeﬂ], because we’ve got some farmers that very obviously have
more base than they care to glant, as per se, I believe it was the
1983 program in which we had a 15-percent set-aside, but yet acre-
age was reduced 25 percent. Then, again, we find 70 percent par-
ticipation in this program.

ere obviously are some farmers who have their bases, who
want to keep them for whatever the case may be, either in terms of
future programs, either because they have become crop selective
and have other alternative crops that they seem to like better, or
there is also the case of farmers who are participating in the pro-
gram only to the extent of the $50,000 because of contract
numbers, and then they are going outside of the program on those
other contract numbers to manage to increase bases. But as long as
the base is protected by all participants and increased by all non-
participants, the direction is going to always be the same.

Mr. STENHOLM. You also mentioned the limitation of payments
issue, and I would direct this question to Mr. Senter: Given the
problem of payment limitations, do you believe that mandatory
control programs can work as long as we have to, as a Co
ﬁnd ?this committee, contend with limitations on payments? If so,

ow?

Mr. SENTER. I think we have to ask serious questions as to, if we
had a mandatorg' program, would we have to contend with paf'-
ment limitations? We feel like that if we are serious about a supply
management program, we have to have all levels and sizes of pro-
ducers into the program to adequately control production so that
supply and demand matches. If that is the case, then the payment
limitation should not be under consideration because we have to be
in a position for all producers to come into the program, comply,
and participate, in order for it to work effectively, so we do not sup-
port the payment limitation provision.

We do feel like, though, that corporations and such entities—in-
surance companies and such—should be excluded from getting any
of the Government program payments.

Mr. SteNHOoLM. Yes; I understand you oppose it. Most farm
groups do oppose it, but I guess my question is, if we have to con-
tend with it, then do you believe that a mandatory control program
can function with a limitation?

Mr. SENTER. Yes; if the limitation was more reasonable than it is
now; $50,000 is way too low for agriculture and the size production
units that we have. It is way outdated, and we would have to be
considerably higher. If you reached that more adequate payment
limitation, well, then it would give the program a lot better chance
of succeeding and getting support from all the different sectors.

Mr. STENHOLM. Mr. Fondren, you asked about the voluntary re-
duction of your acres in some years and then losing base. I think if
you will look at section 10862, that we have got the capability in
that to fine-tune what we've got to full{ meet your reservations.
It’s not our intent to force anyone to plant their individual crop
acreage base in order to protect his history. That’s why the empha-
sis is on the farm acreage base, and flexibility. I misspoke myself
this morning in answer to Mr. Franklin’s question—we propose a
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change of up to 25 percent of the farm acreage base in any one
year, rather than 25 percent of any individual crop acrea%e base. 1
fully agree with your concern and believe that we can fine tune
that lanfuage a little more to avoid that problem.

Mr. Elkin, on page 4 you describe the history period used in cur-
rent milk diversion programs. For all practicafe purposes, this is
analogous to a production base. I see it as one and the same. Do
you think the formula used for this history period for dairy was a
good one? How could it have been improved?

Mr. ELkIN. I would have to think, having worked very closely
with it, that it was probably about as fair a period at that time as
we could take. Many people felt that it should have been more of a
current—if that is what you're referring to—more of a current
year, but as far as the base period I haven'’t really heard any par-
ticular problems with it, no.

"Mr. StENHOLM. Thank you.

Mr. Huckaby.

Mr. HuckaBy. Thank you.

Mr. Barr, we certainly appreciate your traveling such a long way
on such short notice to be with us today; Mr. Fondren, you also, I
know. Mr. Elkin, you have come a long way to testify for a very
brief, short period of time, and the members of the committee cer-
tainly appreciate all of your efforts.

Mr. Barr, you mentioned the problem of cross compliance. In the
mid-South, we raise a lot of cotton, a lot of rice, some corn in cer-
tain areas with cotton and rice, et cetera. Today, as far as cotton is
concerned that about roughly 30 percent of the cotton that is pro-
duced in the United States is grown outside the program because of
the $50,000 payment limitation.

Do you have any estimates, with mandatory cross compliance, of
how much additional cotton would be grown because the $50,000
payment limitation would be triggered in, whereas otherwise it
wouldn’t be, for a farmer that is growing cotton and rice both.
Whereas now he could particpiate in one program and not partici-
pate in the other with the $50,000 limitation, the combination
would certainly force him out of the programs as such, and we
might have more cotton grown instead of less.

Mr. Barr. No, Congressman, I don’t have those numbers avail-
able to me. I think that probably you would find it, just in terms of
application, variable from year to year, from crop to crop, depend-
ing upon what the economic situation of that particular crop was,
although I may not completely understand your question. Are you
suggesting $50,000 per crop as opposed to $50,000 per farm?

r. HuckaBy. Well, we're not going to get that. That’s a good
idea, but—[Laughter.]

Mr. BARR. No; I don’t have any figures about exactly how much
additional cotton would be planted if there were no $50,000.

Mr. HuckaBy. Let me ask this of any of you gentlemen that
might care to respond. Now I agree with the thrust of this bill, as
far as making it more difficult to build base. We have seen in a
number of crops in the 1981 farm bill, that our base is creeping up,
and certainly in all of the major crops we have the ability to
produce significantly more than what we could consume at home
and what we can sell today. Having a 4- or 5-year period or time
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frame to build base would certainly make it more difficult to
expand base but, on the other side of that equation, it also makes it
tougher to lose base for the farmer that’s going from one crop to
the other or that’s shrinking his operation. Would you have any
comments about maybe a 4- or 5-year period here if you're building
base, but maybe a 2-year period as we have now for people that are
losing base, depending upon their history of production, of what
they’re doing. The goal would be to try to reach out to say, 4 years
from now, to have a little less total acreage base in all of our com-
modities than what we have today. Otherwise probably the off-tick
and the add-tick would probably offset each other here and I'm
afraid we would be right where we are.

Mr. BaRrr. I will sure take a shot at it because, you know, we
have been through discussions up and down on this one 100 differ-
ent times, and it’s real easy to decide where you would get the base
from when it’s going up, but when you start reducing it everybody
wants to protect what he has. This is one reason why we have had
a great deal of problems in putting together our testimony in terms
of this particular bill, Congressman Stenholm, just because we've
been up and down discussion on this 100 different times.

What it boils down to is that we—and I address this specifically
to cotton—we have got some areas that are historical cotton areas,
if you look back over a long period of time, and they have been out
of cotton and into soybeans. Now, all of a sudden, because of one
reason or another they want to come back into cotton, and the
bases in some cases have left those farms because they haven’t
bothered to certify or participate in the program or whatever is the
case, and they want the option of going back in. The Southeast is
one of those in which we have got boll weevil eradication over
there, and cotton is a better economic choice for them now. The
State of Arkansas is another very good one, in which the whole
northern part of the State used to be a big cotton country, and it
has gone out——

Mr. Huckasy. That’s a part of my point, too, but if you go out
and leave cotton and go into beans, in 2 years you have lost your
bases as such, whereas now under this it would take 5 years for
you to lose your bases as such, so it’s easier to get back in.

My time has almost expired. Mr. Fondren, I certainly appreciate
your bringing up the point of double cropping. We in the mid-South
and the Southeast do an awful lot of dougle cropping, and as I un-
derstand this bill, it makes no provisions at all for this. I assume
you do some in your part of the country, too, and I think this
would be a severe penalty to many, many?;rmers as the bill is cur-
rently constructed.

My time has expired, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SteENHOLM. Mr. Roberts?

Mr. RoBERTs. Yes; thank you, Mr. Chairman. I see we have some
action on the floor, so I will be brief.

I would like to thank the witnesses for their testimony and for
taking their time to come and testify. I would make the observa-
tion, Mr. Chairman, after wading through the statements, that
{our proposal—or, if I may use the editorial “we”’—our proposal,

as now attracted the support, at least, or at least no opposition
from such diverse groups as cotton growers, dairy, wheat growers,
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the USDA—who said they didn’t oppose it, it was just, you know,
“when”—the folks in agribusiness, the Farm Bureau, and AAM.
For you to achieve that kind of a party where nobody is going to
get up and leave, I think is rather an amazing feat, so it is to your
credit that you could bring a bill to this committee where we could
have this kind of a consensus.

David, I would like to ask you a question, sir. You said on page 3
that you support a national referendum. Have you gone to the

int—and this is in regard to a mandatory program and what the

tenholm bill would do—would you go on to state what kind of eli-
gibility requirements you are looking at in terms of who would
vote, and what percentage would you envision the referendum
would have to have before it would take place?

Mr. SENTER. We would envision that Fartici ts in the agricul-
ture programs would be those that would be eligible to vote, those
on the list at the ASCS office that were bona fide producers with
an active production of agriculture in those counties. We would
think that we would have to be very careful in structuring, setting
up a national referendum like this, because specific alternatives
would have to be listed. It could not be a referendum that was set
up where the outcome was predetermined by what was asked. It
would have to be a real, nonbiased type question about, “Do you
support supply management?”’ In other words, they would have to
have definite alternatives, and we would feel like a majority of
those producers in any commodity would represent enactment of
the program.

Mr. RoBerTs. As I recall, we had a vote like that back in 1962
and, as I also recall, I think it took—what?—66 percent in order for
the referendum to take place, and it didn’t, obviously.

I had another question in regard to Mr. Barr, in regard to the
payment limitation, but my good friend and colleague from Louisi-
ana and the staunch defender of cotton in all farm bills has al-
ready asked that question, so I yield back the balance of my time.

Mr. STENHOLM. Mr. Penny.

Mr. PENNY. Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask Mr. Elkin if he
has any hopes for improved exports of milk commodities in the
foreseeable future?

Mr. ELkiIN. No.

Mr. PENNY. That’s all I wanted to know. [Laughter.]

I understand that we are attempting to market some of the ultra
high temperature milk overseas, and that’s what prompted me to
ask the question. I was curious to know if that is a sign of things to
come or if it’s too early to tell.

Mr. ELkINs. Well, of course, yes, I'm aware of that. It's another
organization. We certainly support their efforts and hope that they
are successful in moving any type of dairy products into any other
market, because we have a very narrow market. It's a good market
here in the United States, but as far as moving realistically in the
future, of course, that also would be quasi-subsidized moving of the
product. But, like I say, fine, if they can move it out.

Mr. PENNY. Mr. Senter, we don’t have a lot of long-term grain
agreements in effect right now, but I have often wondered if it
might help us significantly in our planning for agriculture to nail
down as many of those agreements as possible, tally up the mini-
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mum we can sell based on those agreements, and then of course
estimate the more stable domestic production levels. After we have
tallied that, set our management program accordingly. Tell me if
there are some shortcomings with that plan. It seems so simple and
easy, somethin%vmust be wrong with it.

Mr. SENTER. We feel like all of the agreements that we negotiate
now are agreements that limit sales to those countries, because
they always have a maximum amount. We believe that if we come
to agreement with the Soviet Union or whoever buys our products,
that they should be sales agreements, and we feel that those coun-
tries should turn in, in advance, their order for the next crop year
and an estimate of what they will need to purchase, so that we can
make adjustments in our production to provide an adequate
amount for them with a reserve program as a cushion in case we
have a drought like we did in 1983.

Under the current program we have, when we guarantee we will
sell 9 million metric tons or what have you, that countr%vlays back
and they just buy little bits and pieces as they need it. We store it
for them for nothing, and all of a sudden you have a depressing
effect on our markets, whereas if it was a sales agreement, whereas
they come into the marketplace and buy, then you have upward
pressure on our markets. So we feel like that we need to have sales
agreements without those upper limits, and to have some kind of a
mechanism for them placing orders in advance, just like we order
tractors from farm equipment dealers. They turn in an order for
what they need next year and so on. So we feel we like we are look-
ing at it totally wrong now.

Mr. PENNY. | appreciate your observations.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I don’t have any further questions.

Mr. STENHOLM. Mr. Gunderson.

Mr. GUNDERSON. I have just one question, Mr. Chairman. I was
going to direct it to Mr. Elkin, but I've since decided that any of
you that would like to respond ought to be able to.

You know, when we think about supply management and you
think about the different programs and you talk about consistency,
Mr. Elkin says in his statement: “This should involve better coordi-
nation between all commodities in the administration of supply
management measures.” It would seem to me that in our wheat
and feed grain programs in essence we have mandafory supply
management which requires a certain percent of acreage set-aside.
In our dairy program we have a voluntary set-aside, which says
you are going to be eligible for the Government support whether or
not you cut back in production.

Should supply management be a mandatory, across-the-board
program, or ought we be looking at voluntary supply management
efforts in the various commodities in 1985?

Mr. ELkiIN. Did you address that to me?

Mr. GunpERsoN. I addressed it to anybody who wants to tackle
it.

Mr. ELkiN. I'll comment. As I said in my statement, we are ve
concerned and interested in all of agriculture because we can’t sin
or swim alone. We have found that out. We would like to have
brought the rest of agriculture up to the level that we had. Unfor-
tunately, we have now been brought down to the level of the rest of
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iculture, and that just shows that if you have excesses anyplace,
it's going to seek its level, and that’s what happened.

Yes, we had a voluntary program in dairy. We would like to
work toward something with even more permanency, as I see it in
here, where we would agree ahead of time how we are going to
react when we run into that situation. It would be our goal and it
is the goal of our delegates that at that time it would be full par-
ticipation, in that everyone would participate at whatever level of
overproduction we would agree on ahead of time, be it 2, 3, or 4
percent. When that then triggered, we wouldn’t have to wonder 2
years or 1 year ahead what was going to happen or what through
this process would happen. We would know that it’s going to start
to cost us in some way—assessments, two-tier prices—we’re not get-
ting into that at this time, but things like that that would fall
equally on everyone. So, although we have the voluntary at this
time and it is working—we think for a first-time effort in dairy it’s
working extremely well. You know, it was a whole new program.
Our dairy farmers were not used to dealing with Government pro-
grams like the grain people. So, yes, we have voluntary. I guess I
would leave it up to them. They know more about the crop produc-
tion end, as to whether they would want to work with a voluntary.
They have had voluntary, of course, in the past.

Mr. SENTER. We, of course, would support across-the-board supply
management for all of the different industries and, I might add
here, even in the areas where they have double cropping we feel
like that, if a person double crops, that both crops that are pro-
duced from that land should be participating in whatever programs
are available for both of those crops, so that you don’t have some-
body producing wheat with set-aside and such, and then follow
with a crop and have every acre planted. They should be partici-
pating at every level throughout the system, so everybody is doing
their fair share.

Mr. FoNDREN. There is one thing that we haven’t addressed here
this afternoon that has some concern with me in cotton, and that is
the fact that we are importing some 1.6 million bales of cotton in
1983. Those came in in the way of finished goods. It’s going to be
hard for cotton to get a good handle on supply management as long
as we have this type of situation occurring. We are not isolation-
ists, but then by the same token we have a problem where we are
going to import that much cotton into the United States.

Mr. GUNDERSON. Did you want to say something, Mr. Barr?

Mr. Barr. The council participants have long since been on the
side of voluntary programs.

Mr. GunDERSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SteNHoLM. You spoke to it just briefly a moment ago, but I
want to get a reaction from everyone regarding double cropping.
Right now it’s not in 4565. I expressed this morning, in testimony,
my personal opinion that we are going to have to address the
double cropping issue in order to have any kind of a fair farm acre-
age base. We have also, in answer to the question of Mr. Volkmer
of Missouri and Mr. Bedell of Iowa, the necessity of counting soy-
beans in the farm acreage base—not for crop acreage bases, but for
purposes of the farm acreage base. It’'s my intention, unless some-
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one comes up with a reason not to, to include both of those con-
cepts in future legislation. I would like to ask your reaction to that.

Mr. Fondren, we'll start with you.

Mr. FonDREN. I guess I would think that we wouldn’t want to
look at other, on the farm acreage base, we would want to look on
some commodities as vegetables and et cetera.

Mr. STeNHOLM. And ELS. That was brought out this morning,
and any other crops that want to be included and that would be
net productive for the basic concept.

Mr. FonNDREN. We have one other area there that would be of
concern to us in West Texas, and that is the secondary crop. We
have addressed this in the past, and visiting with your staff I feel
like that we're comfortable with it, but we do use a secondary crop,
of a sometimes program crop, as an alternate behind severe weath-
er. That would be very necessary for us.

Mr. STENHOLM. Mr. Barr.

Mr. BaRrr. I would have to speak to Tommy’s point on that pretty
strongly, Congressman, and that is that provisions for disaster in
terms of the 25 percent swap on those bases, because of not being—
particularly if you included soybeans in our part of the country—
because if you don’t get a cotton crop in, soybeans or grain sor-
ghum is an alternate down the road, and I don’t think our farmers
would want to forgo all crop opportunities just to protect bases.

Mr. SENTER. Our organization supports bringing soybeans into
the program so that you can get a better handle on your total acre-
age and production, and so that all the different commodities will
work more in balance instead of having one or two hanging out on
the outside of the programs.

Of course, I stated my position on the double cropping. We would
support that being a part of the legislation.
¢ Mr. STENHOLM. Any comment?

Mr. ELKIN. My only comment would be that, on the specifics of
this, we have no position as an organization, so our main purpose is
here to work with other groups, support their positions, and listen
to their concerns, so I would have no position.

Mr. StenHOLM. So far there seems to be a consensus on the yield
part of the base and yield bill, that something close to what we are
now doing has been serving us fairly well. We have had concerns
about disasters. We heard this yesterday from Minnesota: What
happens when you get into a situation in which you have 1, 2, or 3
years in a row of a disaster—what this does do, first off, to your
proven yield? But second, the aftereffect is what it does to your
iability to participate in future programs because your yield gets so

ow.

My question for some comment today is about a thought that we
have had. We now have, say, an 80 percent floor under the 1984
program, though many of us would like to have seen it stay at 90
percent. Where we have 80 percent, could we provide, possibly, for
insuring of yields for program purposes just as we insure yields for
income purposes today? %:1 other words, if you participate in the
Federal crop insurance program, you also could insure, let’s say, 90
percent of your proven yield.

Mr. FonDREN. We haven’t discussed that in either of our boards.
I would be real hesitant to get into it. It sounds like a good idea.
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Mr. STENHOLM. Anyone care to make a comment off the top of
your head, or do you want to take it back and sleep on it a while?

Mr. Barr. As Tommy indicated, I don’t think there has been a
lot of discussion on that one. I think there was some discussion a
while ago on using one yield for all Government cropping purposes,
and I certainly don’t think that we would support that one.

Mr. SteNHoLM. Why?

Mr. BArr. Why not? I think there’s a lot of confusion involved
there, in terms of if you're going to go ahead and proceed with leg-
islation that would deal with yields on a permanent basis or a per-
manent adjusted basis as you go through, that those yields basical-
ly should involve all your Government programs, both crop insur-
ance and FmHA.

Mr. SteNHOLM. Even if it’s a proven ASCS yield?

Mr. BARrr. Well, I think that’s what you're talking about, is a
proven ASCS yield.

Mr. STeNHOLM. Right. That’s correct.

Mr. Bagr. Of course, I guess I-—cotton has that, and many of the
other crops do not.

Mr. SENTER. Mr. Stenholm, I might just clarify the reason I in-
cluded that in testimony. ASCS has the provision, and of course
they use the 5-year average, and if there is a disaster they can drop
the high and the low out, and if there is more than one declared
disaster in a row they can actually drop back and use a 10-year av-
erage, which gives you a protection if you get into the situation
with more than 1 year in a county.

Farmers Home Administration, in many cases, are using actual
production records from the year before to determine eligibility,
and so we are in a position where a farmer may have a 40-bushel
yield on a particular crop and then Farmers Home is ing a 15,
and so all of a sudden it disqualifies them from being able to get
access to the programs. So this is why we felt like that it should be
stabilized and that the ASCS yields should be used through all
Government programs on those farms.

Mr. STENHOLM. Mr. Huckaby.

Mr. Huckagy. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to address a brief comment to you and possibly to
the gentlemen concerned with cotton and soybeans. As I under-
stand your suggestion of including soybeans in this, a for-instance
example would be: If a farmer had a 1,000-acre crop acreage base
for cotton and, say, 1,000 acres for soybeans, and the price for
cotton was 80 cents and the price for soybeans was $6, then that
farmer could elect to switch up to 25 percent of his total farm acre-
age base, which would be 500 acres, into cotton, so all of a sudden
he could plant 1,500 acres of cotton, and then you would have
cotton in the same situation the following year as what you had
beans in that year, if you had massive shifts? Maybe I shouldn’t
have ad libbed, but that was the intent of your program, what I
outlined. Is that correct? So that you could have a very large in-
crease overnight in the base acreage of any commodity?

Mr. StennoLM. That’s correct, and if individual farmers—in my
bill you have to make that decision 60 days ahead of time—and 1if
enough made that decision, then there would be a much larger set-
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aside in order to keep the overall production expected in the pro-
gram at the predetermined level.

Mr. HuckaBy. Would any of you gentlemen care to comment on
the ability there to increase the base by up to 50 percent?

Mr. Barr. It’s always dangerous, getting out of your territory,
but just going back to the way these thi worked when they were
on the books back in 1967, first of all I would assume that the soy-
bean people have already testified, and historically they don’t want
any part of farm legislation, so I assume they want to be excluded
out of the base. Now that’s an assumption on my part because I
wasn'’t here to hear all the testimony.

Mr. SteNHOLM. If the gentleman would yield on that point, the
soybean people have not testified but I make the same basic as-
sumption, and we have stated in our testimony that we are includ-
ing it in the farm acreage base only, not for program consideration
purposes, for the reason you state.

Mr. Barr. The other side of that one is, that almost is getting
both sides of the coin, I guess, but I think the more crops—our ex-
perience from 1967 was, the more crops you included in it, the
more complicated and worse it got. I think we dealt with it then in
terms of, where soybeans were not a part of that base, that we had
cotton, rice, feed grains, corn, and wheat were in that base. Then
the Secretary got some options which dealt with sesame and half a
dozen others but, as I remember it, the more crops you got into it,
the more complicated it got.

Mr. SENTER. Mr. Huckaby, a comment: We would feel like that
we are seeing big swings and shifts in production on a year-to-year
basis under the current program because, if a farmer feels like eco-
nomically they can make more money switching to a crop, they
will go outside of the program and they will plant it and grow it
anyway. This would merely be a means whereby we could get a
better handle on what was going to be produced and acres going to
be planted, because they would have to be predetermined, instead
of Monday morning wal‘;'ing up and deciding what you're fgoing to
plant and going across. So it would add some stability, we feel like,
in being able to determine production year-to-year, and everybody
would know that if there was a huge swing to cotton they would
have to idle more acres to participate and be in that program, be-
cause of the increase in production.

Mr. HuckaBy. But by doing this you would be able to actually
increase your plantings and still participate in the program, where-
as without this option you have to decrease your plantings to par-
ticipate in the program.

Mr. SENnTER. That’s true, but now we're just building new base
and increasing plantings when necessary, anyway.

Mr. BARr. I think the question you are raising is, would all of a
sudden 25 percent of the soybean acreage be eligible for possible
cotton base? Is that the question you’re raising?

Mr. SENTER. Yes; as I understand it, that’s what he said.

Mr. BARr. That would extremely frighten me.

Mr. FoNDREN. That would be more in line with a secondary cro)
in our country, in our particular area. Yes, we could flood you wi
lots of soybeans, but it would be because it was too late to plant
cotton.
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Mr. HuckaBy. But you might switch sorghum with cotton or
something.

Mr. FONDREN. Sir?

Mr. HuckaBy. You might switch milo with cotton under similar
circmumstances.

Mr. FoNDREN. Sometimes we have difficulty when we start plant-
ing milo back——

Eliaughter.]

e can do it, but it takes some expertise and some care, and
then if you get a washing rain that won’t work, either.

Mr. SteNHOLM. We will take a 10-minute recess for a vote and be
right back. The same panel just stay hitched on this point.

ess taken.]

r. STENHOLM. I would like to continue the dialog that was oc-
curring between what would happen if all farmers would suddenly
sh}ilft 25 percent of their farm acreage base from one crop to an-
other.

My only comment to that is, one of the purposes behind H.R.
4565 was to give farmers flexibility, in attempting to meet as much
as we fpossibly can the market oriented agricultural policies that
most of us would like to pursue, giving farmers flexibility. I would
respond, Mr. Barr, to your apprehension about what would occur
should that happen by saying the alternative, it seems to me, is
rigid bases and allotments, which is what we have tried in the past
and we don't like that, either.

Mr. BARR. I would submit to your, Mr. Stenholm, that you've
been at this game as long as I have and been working on it a whole
lot harder. There's no question but that what you have chosen to
take upon yourself in this bill is a major undertaking. I would just
suggest to you that at least we weren’t prepared—that soybeans—
the draft that we had, certain soybean bases were not involved as a
major crop, and I think the fact that when you start including soy-
beans within that base, it creates a little problem and we’re going
to have to do some study on that one.

Mr. STeNHOLM. I grant you that point and, as I said again, the
reason that we are receptive to the inclusion of soybeans comes as
an example that was presented by Mr. Volkmer of Missouri, where
you have a 100-acre farm and the individual farms corn every
other year and soybeans every other year. How do you devise a
base that will allow him to participate in the corn program unless

ou have some recognition of his normal crop rotation practices?
gut I agree we need to scratch our heads a little bit more before we
come up with any final versions.

I believe that’s all the questions that I have. Mr. Franklin, did
you have a question you would like to pose to this panel?

Mr. FRANKLIN. Yes, one.

Mr. SteNHoLM. We'll give you time.

Mr. FRANKLIN. Mr. Senter, on your testimony earlier concerning
your agreement with this type of legislation, do you base this on an
assumption that we would have a mandatory garticipation policy
in any farm set-aside program we came up with?

Mr. SENTER. Yes, that is our position.

Mr. FRANKLIN. Do you see it working any other way than man-
datory?



97

Mr. SENTER. If we talked about a voluntary/mandatory program
a little earlier, that would be the next step, provided you were in a
position where you had to participate or you were denied the use of
any programs, zero yield and base history, those kind of steps.
Then if we had to back away from mandatory we would take that
position, but make it tough enough where we would get very high
participation.

Mr. FRANKLIN. Thank you. That’s all I had, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SteENHOLM. I guess one parting comment I would make is,
each of us in our organizations and all concerned with the 1985
farm bill, go back and look not only at H.R. 4565, but I make the
same charge to all of our organizations and everyone interested, to
not presuppose that this committee is not going to move forward on
this bill and give it our best shot, because to me it’s really immate-
rial what the 1985 farm bill is at this time. If we’re going to have
supply management, most everyone has testified that we need a
more equitable base and Kield program, particularly the base part,
so that is the purpose behind addressing this legislation now. Cer-
tainly if you have a mandatory program, you've got to have fair
and equitable distribution of bases and yields. If you don’t, even if
we continue fine-tuning of the present bill, most people have testi-
fied that this would be an improvement, and that’s the philosophy
under which we are moving ahead.

I, too, thank the panel for taking time to come and testify today,
and look forward to your continued input to me and my office and
this committee as we move forward. Thank you.

Mr. BARR. Thank you, sir.

Mr. StENHOLM. Next we will have our last panel: Mr. Michael
Durando, Mr. Vincent Morabito, Mr. Gary Condra, and Dr. Ed
Smith, and Dr. James Richardson.

Mrs. SmiTH of Nebraska. Mr. Chairman?

Mr. STENHOLM. Mrs. Smith.

Mrs. SMITH of Nebraska. I came over to meet with you because I
wanted the pleasure and honor of introducing Mr. Vincent Mora-
bito, and also Jim McNally who is with him, from my district. Vin-
cent is the president of the Nebraska Popcorn Growers Association,
and has really become an expert on the subject of establishing
acreage bases for farm program purposes. Mr. Morabito is going to
present the association’s position on how the present system not
only discriminates against popcorn growers but undermines the ef-
fectiveness of current acreage reduction programs.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SteNHoLM. Virginia, it's always good to have you, a valued
member of the Appropriations Committee, and A?riculture Appro-
priations Subcommittee, and I know I speak for all members of this
committee. We appreciate your leadership and work with this com-
mittee on matters pertaining to agriculture. We're glad to have
you, hope you will stay as long as your schedule will let you today.

Mrs. SMITH of Nebraska. Thank you. I shall do that.

Mr. RoBERrTs. Would the chairman yield at that point?

Mr. StenHoLM. I would be happy to yield.

Mr. RoBerts. I would like to simply echo those sentiments and
associate myself with the remarks of the chairman. The farmer/
stockman, be he or she a popcorn grower, a wheat producer, a corn
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producer, or whatever, has no finer friend in the Congress than the
gentleladg from Nebraska. It is a pleasure to have her here, and 1
applaud her continuing efforts on behalf of my producers and all
producers all throughout the country.

Mr. SteNHoLM. We will recognize Mr. Morabito at this time.

STATEMENT OF VINCENT F. MORABITO, PRESIDENT, NEBRASKA
POPCORN GROWERS ASSOCIATION, ACCOMPANIED BY JIM
McNALLY, ATTORNEY, AND BOB WILBUR, POPCORN INSTITUTE

Mr. MorABITO. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much, and thank
you, Mrs. Smith, for such a beautiful introduction. I appreciate
that very much.

Mr. Chairman, I am Vincent Morabito, a corn farmer from Val-
entine, NE., and I am here today in my capacity as president of the
Nebraska Popcorn Growers Association. The Nebraska Popcorn
Growers Association membership is made up predominantly of
corn growers in the States of Nebraska, South Dakota, and Colora-
do. We have approximately 200 members scattered throughout the
three-State reiié)n. The major goal of our organization is to repre-
sent our member producers, providing programs that enhance the
production and promotion of this crop. I am grateful for this oppor-
tunity to present the NPGA’s views on H.R. 4565. My testimony
will deal with the inequities of the present system for the establish-
ment of the farm feed grain base acreage.

Mr. Chairman, I am here today because popcorn —a look-alike
for dent corn—has been excluded from farm programs for the past
4 years. This exclusion of popcorn has prejudiced popcorn growers
and has caused economic hardship to many of our members.

We believe the continuation of the policy of the exclusion of pop-
corn from the base acreage computation is not in the best interest
of Government acreage reduction programs. The exclusion of pop-
corn from the base acreage computation leaves a documented loop-
hole through which nontraditional popcorn growers may produce a
corn crop to substitute for dent corn, and use that crop for silage
and feed grain purposes.

Please notice exhibit A from a major farm publication, entitled
“Popcorn Silage: Grow Corn and Still Join PIK.” I call your atten-
tion to that, Mr. Chairman. Farmers in 1983 planted thousands of
acres of popcorn for the purpose of substituting this crop on non-
feed grains acreage for feed grain purposes. Mr. Chairman, all that
can be said is that the dent corn farmer is able to have his cake
and eat it too, at the expense of the Government acreage reduction
programs and the taxpayers’ dollars.

From the NPGA’s point of view, the exclusion of popcorn from
the feed grains base in past and current farm programs has and,
unless changed, will continue to prejudice popcorn growers. This
problem is based on the fact that popcorn is one of the few viable
economic and—I stress this, Mr. Chairman—agronomic crop alter-
natives to dent corn in our region.

During the critical base year of 1981, a three State region repre-
sented by our association produced under contract up to 100,000
acres of popcorn. Since that period of time, contract availability to
growers is now only approximtely 50 percent of previously con-
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tracted levels. This lack of contract availability, plus the lack of
feed grain base acreage, creates two negative scenarios. One, grow-
ers do not participate in feed grain programs, committing their
total acreage to field corn production; or, two, participate in the
programs with the limited corn base they have and grow popcorn
on their remaining nonbase acres, whether economically viable or
not. This forces production of popcorn, disrupts the normal supﬂy
and demand factor in the industry, and creates economic hardship
for both the popcorn producer and the processors.

We would emﬂhasize at this time, Mr. Chairman, the inconsisten-
cies regarding the exclusion of popcorn from the current farm feed
grain base acreage computations, when in current farm programs
the Secretary ofaﬁg'riculture has specifically included as feed grains
base seed corn, white corn, waxy corn, flint corn, and male sterile
high sugar corn. In the case of the latter, Mr. Chairman, it does
not even produce an ear. The inclusion of such nonfeed grains in
the current programs serve to graphically illustrate the inconsist-
ency of the current regulations.

e failure of the retary to respond to our request to admit
popcorn to the base acreage computation in 1982 and 1983 led to a
lawsuit filed by our association in the spring of 1983 in Federal
court in Omaha, NE. At the time, the judge decided that the Séecre-
tary of Agriculture had been arbitrary and capricious in excluding
popcorn, and ordered the 77 plaintiff farmers in the lawsuit to be
allowed to participate with popcorn acreage in the 1983 PIK pro-
gram.

Relying on the judge’s decision, these 77 farmers set aside their
land and signed up for the program. In the fall of 1983 the Eight
Circuit Court of Appeals overturned the district judge’s decision.
These farmers, then, let their land lay idle and received nothing
for the same, yet the Government received the benefit of these
idled acres. This was land that would have probably been planted
to dent corn, and thus would have compounded the then oversup-
ply of dent corn.

Mr. Chairman, I insert these comments regarding the lawsuit to
illustrate that if these farmers had planted dent corn, fence row to
fence row in 1983, not participating in the ac e reduction pro-
gram, they would have increased their corn base for the 1984 farm -
program. The point then becomes that with current regulations,
the Secretary allows the corn base to be increased even when a
farmer doesn’t participate in the previous year’s farm program.

The solution to this problem is quite simple. Popcorn should be
included the same as white corn, seed corn, w corn, flint corn,
and male sterile high sugar corn, for purposes of computation and
establishment of the farm feed grain base acreage. This appears to
be the only solution and will produce the following results:

Popcorn will no longer be the historical loophole through which
farmers can shortcut future acreage reduction programs.

Popcorn farmers and the popcorn industry will be able to control
the supi)ly and demand of popcorn on a more predictable basis.

Finally, and perhaps the most important, Mr. Chairman, in-
crease the effectiveness of future acreage reduction programs.

The NPGA is asking Congress to make provisions for the inclu-
sion of popcorn in future farm programs g)r purpose of computa-
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tion of feed grain base acreage only. The association is not asking
for the eligibility of this crop for frice supports, commodity loans,
and/or storage payments. This solution, if adopted by you, repre-
sents no additional cost to the U.S. taxpayer. It would, in fact, en-
hance the effectiveness of the taxpayers’ dollars committed to cur-
rent and future farm pr?rams.

Before closing, I would like to introduce Mr. Jim McNally from
our association, who is sitting right behind me. He is also a pop-
corn farmer, a corn farmer from the State of Nebraska, and he also
is our association’s attorney. Also behind me we have Mr. Bob
Wilbur, who represents the Popcorn Institute. The institute repre-
sents 85 percent of the popcorn processors in the United States
and, as you will see through their statements in the evidence here,
certainly share our views regarding whether popcorn should be in-
cluded in future farm programs.

I ask your indulgence, Mr. Chairman, just to run through the ex-
hibits that I have attached: “Popcorn Silage: Grow Corn and Still
Join PIK,” this was a major farm magazine, Mr. Chairman, and it
certainly should soint out the fact that a whole industry developed
around what I call the bootleg sales of this seed to corn farmers to
shortcut the principles and the goals of the 1983 acreage reduction

programs.

?Fg; follow that with exhibit B, which is simply another article
from the Des Moines Register, touting the ability of corn farmers
to be able to grow popcorn on nonbase acreage and still have the
feed grains use.

Exhibit C is our most recent Nebraska Popcorn Growers Associa-
tion position paper to the USDA, again outlining this program.

Exhibit D is the Popcorn Institute’s support letter of our position
paper to the USDA.

xhibit E is interesting, in that this was a letter from the USDA
written last year, from Dr. Walter C. Galinat, who is probably the
world’s foremost authority on corn, the history and the genetics of
this particular crop. This letter was written to Mr. Buntrock of the
USDA, alerting him to the problem of exclusion.

I also have submitted, as exhibit F, the support of our co:
sional delegates here in Washington, DC. This was submitted Feb-
ruary 15, 1983, to the Secretary of Agriculture, also urging him to
sug;x’ort our position.

hibit G is a letter from Dr. Gardner, Kast president of the
American Society of Agronomy, to Mrs. Smith, outlining again the
genetics and the fact that popcorn is corn and, therefore, should be
considered.

Mr. Chairman, I ap];reciate the time you have granted to me
today for my remarks. If anyone has any questions I would be very
ha&;: to respond. :

K)re closing, I'm sure you can all see this from where you're
sitting, but for those of you who may not be familiar with what I'm
talking about, I have some ears of dent corn here, Mr. Chairman. 1
know you’re familiar with them, but for anybody else who isn’t,
these are popcorn and these are dent corn. Practically speaking, I
think you can all agree with me, popcorn is corn and vice versa.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The attachments follow:]
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Some Mldwut farmers are pmn;
d corn re-
quirements in 1983 farm programs by
planting popcorn.
According to rulings by the ASCS,

Popcorn Silage: Grow
Corn And Still Join PIK

loophole in the gov pro-

5nml Articles in farm publications
.urged them to use it as a silage but
wnmod(hamlobompuudlom
that the cotn would pop if they were

“Popcorn will not be included as
corn in determining whether or not a
farm has complied with pmnmod ac-

ever challenged. As long as it pops
it's not considered corn.
“The cost of growing popcomn is

.

reage in the 1983 A
Program.”

That means farmers can grow un-
limited acres of popcorn for silage, or
even as a feed grain, even if they're
full particip in the age re-
duction and PIK programs. Popcorn
cannot, of course, be planted on acres
set aside from feed grain production
butit could belegally planted on land
intended for soybeans or small

grains.

What kind of crop is popcorn?

“Popcorn silage has a feeding
value roughly equal to that of silage
made from dent corn, and it yields
about 70% as much,” says Bob Lun-
gren of Mid-Plain Sales Co., th
View, lowas, a

menda planting rate of 8 to 10 lbs. per
acre for a plant populstion of ap-

. proximately 24,000 to 30,000 plants

per acre. The fertilizer rate is ap-
proximately three-fourths of that
needed for dent corn. Most plateless
planters can be used to plant it and,
due to the popcorn kernel having a
hard outer coat, it can be planted ear-
lier than field corn without deterio-
ration in the ground or being dam-
aged by cold, wet weathse. Popcom is
also more tolerant to drouth than reg-
ular dent com. Popcorn ylelds in

excess of 90 bu, per acre have been .

:::Iudlnunymdthm
" says Lungren.
P sobd is ins0 k.

popcorn as & way to get  around gov

Lungr says
university agronomists back nutri-
tional claims for popcorn. In fact,

bmmdhwladull .78 per pound.
Mid-Plain Sales Carporation’s seed is
a mixed variety that produces a
mixod blend with no value on the

feed grain tables show pop is
higher in protein and several other
digestible nutrients,

Lungren points out that planting
popcorn for silage is not a new ides.

<,"In 1963, farm~r< also discovered this

For more information, contact:
FARM SHOW Followup, Mid-Plain
Sales Corp., P.O. Box 146, Lake View,
lowa 51450 (ph 712 657-8585).

to dent corn. We recom- .
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Nebraska Popcom Growers Assoclation, inc.

P. 0. Box 288 Telephone:
Elgin, Nebraska 68636 402843-211

NEBRASKA POPCORN GROWERS ASSOCIATION
) POSITION PAPER

On March 16 the NebraSka Popcorn Gruwers Association's Bourd of Direclors met
confirming the following position regarding popcorn and government programs:

1.

NPGA asks the USDA to include popcorn in the formula to establish a farmer's
feed grain basc acreage (courn/sorghum base). Further, the USDA should provide
an adjustment in base acres for farmers who planted popcorn in the years

1980 through 1983, adding thesec acres to base for purposes of computation

of the base for 1984 programs and all subsequent farm programs. The Secretary
possesses ample authority under the 1981 Farm Act to make such ad justments

in base acreagce as he deems cquitable.

We believe the continuation of the policy of exclusion of popcorn From base
acreage compution is not in the best intercst of the Secretary as it effects
the success of current and future furm programs. The exclusion of popcorn
from the base acreayc conputation leaves a well-documented loophole through
which nontraditional popcorn growers may produce a crop which is a look-alike
substitute of field corn fur sileage and feed grain purposes.

From the NPCA's point of view thc exclusion of popcorn from the feed grains
base in past and current Facrm programs has and, unless changed, will continue
to prejudice popcorn growers. This problem is based on the fact that popcorn
is one of the few viable econumic and agronomic cropping alternatives to

field corn in the region. During the critical base year of 1981, a four state
region, represcnted by our association, produced under contract up to 100,00
acres of popcorn. Since that period of time contract availability to growers
may now only be 50% of previous contracted levels. This dilema in fact forces
growers to nut participate in feed grains programs committing their total acres
to field corn production; or participating in the program with the limited corn
base they have, or growiny pupcorn on the remaining nonbsse acres speculating
on the value of popcorn and doing so without the ability to contract it to
processors. This practice of growing the crop without contract can create

an oversupply of popcorn and can be disruptive to the industry.

We would also like to emphasize from the NPGA's point of view the inconsistency
regarding the exclusion of pupcorn from current feed grains base acreage com-
putation. Current farm programs specifically include sced corn, white corn
and male sterile high sugar corn. The inclusion of these nonfeed grains in
the current program, while undoubtedly justified from the USDA's point of view,
make it difficult to accept the exclusion of popcorn.

NPGA is asking for the inclusion of popcorn in current and future farm pro-
grams for the purpose of cumputation of feed grain base acreage only. The
association is not asking for eligibility of this crop as a commodity sub-
ject to price supports, commodity loans and/or storuge programs.

The inclusion of popcorn in the basc acreage computation will eliminate the problems
outlined by this position paper and provide our industry, buth growers and processors,
vith a predictable base from uhich to plan production and marketing.



104

(L}

THE POPCORN INSTITUTE ; (200 374300
SUITE 700, 1101 TICUT NUE / . D C 20038

March €, 1984

Grant Buntrock
USDA/ASCS

3630 So. Agriculture
Washington, D.C. 20250

Dear Grant:

At its board of directors meeting February 25, the Popcorn Institute reaffirmed .
the following position:

1. Farmers who planted popcorn in the base years 1980-1983 should be permitted
to include this acreage as an adjustment in determining thefr corn/sorghum
base acreage. The Secretary has authority under the 1981 farm act to make

such adjustments in base acreage as he finds equitable. Failure to permit pop-
corn farmers to include popcorn acreage in their base acreage creates a disin-
centive for farmers who previously planted popcorn to participate in the RAP or
reduced acreage program with their corn/sorghum acreage. The result is higher
feed grain production as these farmers remain out of the program and, free of
acreage controls, expand production of feed grains.

2. The Popcorn Institute is opposed to inclusion of popcorn in the farm program
as a commodity eligible for feed grain payments, price support, or the farmer-
owned grain reserve programs. The popcorn industry has developed free of govern-
ment support or government intervention in the pricing, production, or storage

of thic crop. This frecdom from government suppert and market intcrventinn
should be maintained.

We hope that this position will be taken into account in administrative decisior:
that are made by the Department in the 1984 feed grain program and in any pro-
posals which are made to the Congress for revision or extension of the Farm Act.
Please let me know if we can provide further assistance.

Sipcerely,

llizijzrlz._a/(}121}\*_\\
obert H. Wilbur .

Director of Government Relations
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Mr. Grant Buntrock .

USDA Director of Marketing Price Supports

P.0. Box 2415

U. S. Department of Agriculture

Washington, D.C. 21113

Dear Mr. Buntrock,

I was interested in your testicony for the USDA defense on charges
against certain regulations of the RAP/PIK program in Federal Court,
Omaha, Nebraska on March 17 because I gave testimwony for the plaintiffs.

I want to call to your attention the enclosed literature from the Mid-
Plain Sales Corp. of Lake View, Iowa in which they advertise their pop-
corn seed to be planted for the sole purpose of circumventing the PIK
program on corn by means of the “popcorn loophole”.

Apparently dent corn grown for silage is included in the acreage reduction
program because it might be used as grain while popcorn is not included.
Therefore, all corn silage will come from popcorn grown on oat or soybean
land and there will be less real reductions in dent corn as feed grain
because some of the acreage reductions are falsely achieved vy switch-
ing from dent to pop silage. There is mention in the Mid-Plain brochure

© that popcorn may also serve as a feed grain. If this was recognized by
the USDA, the loophole would be plugged.

Walton C. Galinat,
Professor

WCG:n
ENCS.

EXHIBIT “E"
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Congress of the EUnited States
Fouse of Bepresentatives
tHaspingten, B.€. 20515 February 15, 1983

The Honorable John R. Block
Secretary of Agriculture
Department of Agriculture
Washington, D.C. 20250

Dear Mr. Secretary:

he Nebraska Popcorn Growers Associati’
In order to prevent serious inequitis
d be adjusted to reflect true

We wish to strongly endorse the position of t
as recently presented to you and your staff.
under the 1983 farm program, corn base acreage shoul
“corn production, including popcorn acreage.

Under the present program rules, the farmer loses flexibility to adjust his corn
acres (popcorn and field corn) to market conditions. This forces him either 1) to
stay out of the PIK or RAP program, planting corn fence-to-fence or 2) participate
in the program, planting popcorn on the acres not included in his base. The first
choice artifically increases corn production; the second increases popcorn product!
beyond market demand (with the risk of a markét collapse, with the excess popcorn

- going into feed). Neither course is intended by 1983 program objectives.

Popcorn is a form of flint corn, which is already classified as feed corn. Like
white corn (accepted in the program), it has a secondary use as feed grain. Seed

producers are already promoting popcorn as a feed grain which can be grown outside
the program. Adjusting bases as suggested above wou d close this loophole.

The popcorn growers are not asking for a PIK or RAP program for popcorn. They are
asking only for an adjustment in determination of base, within your authority unde.
the 198) Farm Act. This action will further the objectives of the 1983 program

while correcting a situation which threatens severe damage to our country's popcor

producers.
L N Sincerely,
' —_
Q- o <
\ < ~
Vn;Emia Spi:&

United States—Representative

—Dorg—Renels,

Douglas K’ Bereuter
United States Representative

‘[{-’ ; / -
J S e
Harold J. Daub
United States Representative




107

AMERICAN
SOCIETY OF AGRONOMY
Headquarters: 677 South Segoe Road - Madison, Wisconsin 53711-1086

For reply. piease address:

CHARLES O. GARDNER
Depaniment ot Agronomy

Past President
. U_nivvsnly of Nebraska
February 3, 1983 Lincoin, Nebraska 685830015
Phone: 402/472-1532

Congresswoman Virginia Smith
United States House of Representatives
Washington, D.C.

Honorable Mrs. Smith:

Some Nebraska farmers have complained to me about the Department of Agriculture'a -
" _failure to consider popcorn to be corn for purposes of the new PIK program

" designed to reduce corn acreage in 1983. As a scientist who has worked as a

corn geneticist and breeder for 35 years, I do not believe that there is any
logical basis and certainly there is no scientific basis for such a decision.

All corn belongs to one species, Zea mays L. All corns can be crossed with one
another, and the differences among them are entirely due to breeding procedures
and the selection criteria used in their development. Today we have many types -
dent corn, fliat corn, flour corn, sweet corn and popcorn. We have waxy-endosperm
corn, high-amylose corn, sugary-endosperm corn, opaque-2 (high lysine) coran and
high-oil corn. Corn comes in a wide variety of colors. We have yellow corn,
wvhite corn, purple corn, red corn, brown corn, and a variety of mixed colors.

We have inbred lines, hybrids, open-pollinated varieties and synthetic varieties

of corn.

Since many of the corns mentioned above are specialty-use corns, how can popcorn
be excluded unless they also exclude others. Corn is corn regardless of endosperms,
aleurone and germ characteristics which are easily changed through breeding pro-
cedures. I doubt that the Department of Agriculture even knows which farmers

grow the waxy corn, high lysine corn, high oil corn, etc.

Regardless of which type of corn is grm.m.Ehey all fit into the crop rotation
system in the same way and they should all be treated the samcd There is a
surplus of all corns, and if the specialty corn growers are not included in the
program, this is outright discrimination. Many will switch to growing the ycllow-
dent hybrid corn with normal endosperm, which will defeat the purpose of the

program,
The argument has been used that if popcorn is included, then farmers will want

other crops like sugarbeet included, which makes no sense at all. Popcorn is
corn (Zea mays L.) and sugarbeet is an entirely different genus (Beta vulgaris L.).

1f a program to reduce sugarbeet acreage is needed, it should be an independent
program.
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I hope that you will discuss this matter with appropriata authorities in
Washington and get the policy changed if at all possible. I own no land and
have nothing to gain personally, but as a scientist, I believe that the popcora
farmer is definitely being discriminated against in the nev PIK program.

Sincerely,

OBhrdner

C. 0. Gardnear

Foundation Professor end
Past President,

American Socisty of Agronomy

CoG/rh



109

Mr. SteNHOLM. Thank you. We will hear from the other wit-
nesses, and then question each of you as a panel. _

Next we will hear from Mr. Michael Durando, assistant director,
national affairs, American Farm Bureau Federation.

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL V. DURANDO, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR,
NATIONAL AFFAIRS DIVISION, AMERICAN FARM BUREAU FED-
ERATION

Mr. DuranDpo. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a pleasure for the
Farm Bureau to be here today to present our comments on your
legislation, H.R. 4565. I would note that the Farm Bureau did testi-
fy before the full committee on February 29, at that time concern-
ing the 1985 farm bill, again looking for ideas to replace existing
farm programs in that 1985 legislation. Our general comments
were presented at that time. I will direct the majority of my com-
ments to your specific bill on acreage bases and program yields.

Mr. SteNHOLM. Without objection, if you summarize, your full
statement will be made a part of the record, and we will appreciate
your summarizing.

Mr. Duranpo. OK. I will be glad to answer any questions on
other program aspects at the end, if we want to get into that. -

Mr. Chairman, the Farm Bureau has reviewed H.R. 45665 and, in
general, views the legislation as an innovative and itive a]
proach in attempting to solve what has become a perplexing pro
lem in the administration of Government farm programs. The
problem of implementing effective, yet flexible acreage base mecha-
nisms to use in conjunction with production adjustment provisions
has been a challenge, to say the least, over the past several years.

There appears to be general agreement that, within the context
of the 1985 farm bill debate, a revised system of acreage bases or
other program crop acreage concepts should be developed that will
increase the effectiveness and the efficiency of subsequent farm
price support programs. At this time the Farm Bureau is not pre-
pared to either support or oppose H.R. 4565. Our policy for 1984, as
approved by our voting delegates last January, does not make any
specific recommendations for a change in the acreage base concept
or mechanisms, nor does it state a position of support or opposition
to the current system. In addition, our various commodity advisory
committees as well as our board of directors are continuing to ex-
amine this issue, and have not yet recommended a specific position.
Although Farm Bureau is not able to take an official position at
this time, we are pleased to be able to offer the following comments
in hopes of adding to a constructive discussion.

The concept of a farm acreage base could be an improvement
upon the previous normal crop acreage concept utilized in the 1977
Food and Agriculture Act. It is an improvement in the fact that
the farm acreage base is able to expand or contract on a gradual
basis, depending on the management and production economies of
each individual farm. Certainly this makes more sense than lock-
ing in some sort of overall farm base acreage at a historical level to
be utilized for the subsequent 4 years, as this implies a continu-
ation of the status quo for some definite or indefinite period in the
future. Agriculture changes constantly, as it is a dynamic industry.

85-686 O—84—8
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Farmers must have the flexibility in the management of their op-
erations, as well as their farm xnrograms, to adapt to changing
supply, demand, and cost factors. Any attempt to lock in rigid acre-
age bases reduces the farmer’s ability to respond to these market

signals.
lql."ll'le same type of improved flexibility is apparent in the proposal
for a crop acreage base. In addition, the requirement that a produc-
er notify USDA 2 months prior to the required program announce-
ment date of any intention to shift crop acreage base from one
commodity to another, this may allow farmers to adjust their pro-
duction p based on market vgjﬁna]s prior to the announcement
of any ?rogram. In a way, this will ensure or allow farmers to per-
haps “farm the market” rather than “farm the program.” t
m?}',be subsequently announced.

e proposal to revise the program yield frovisions appears to be
a move in the right direction. Program yields such as proposed in
H.R. 4565 appear to be more equitable and accurate, and will serve
to smooth out the variations 1n yields which could be caused by
weather and other unpredictable factors. Absent any corrections or
adjustments by the Secretary of Agriculture, the current program
yield provisions of the Agricutlure and Food Act of 1981 could pe-
nalize the producer who was impacted negatively by poor weather,
while rewarding the producer who experienced favorable weather
conditions the previous crop year. Certainly H.R. 45656 removes
some of the discretion from the Secretary in that respect, and this
mwdd predictability to the program.

ether or not to put a system of improved base and 1yield for-
mulas into permanent law may be of some controversy. To extend
the discussion one step further, would it make sense to put not
only base acreage and yield provisions into permanent law, but
also other important farm price support provisions, to avoid the
need for reworking farm programs every 4 years? Farm Bureau is
not necessarily recommending that the 1985 farm bill be enacted as
permanent statute; however, it may be useful to further examine
this concept, taking into consideration the fact that history shows
us that since 1933 there have been 77 bills enacted which have
modified the various farm price support programs. Just since en-
actment of the 1981 bill, there have been four major changes in
that legislation, which averages out to more than one change per
year.

The point being that putting a program into permanent law may
add increased predictability, efficiency, and effectiveness to the
farm price support area, yet at the same time it will not deny Con-
gress the right to amend those statutes at any time. In general, if
an acreage base and yield formula can be put into permanent law,
it may be wise to accompany such an enactment with appropriate
farm ﬂrice support legislation.

If the newly enacted farm program lefislation, such as the up-
comin% 1985 farm bill, is as useful, flexible, and successful as all of
us will hope it to be, then there will be no reason to amend it in
the future. However, if the bill does not measure up in the years
following enactment, despite the fact that it is permanent law, it
could still be repealed or amended by the Congress. If a 4-year
farm bill, on the other hand, is to be enacted in 1985, it may be
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wise to accompany that measure with a 4-year system of base and
ield formulas, since there will be no way to predict what will
ppen in the farm program area following, say, the 1989 crop
year.

Mr. Chairman, in an attempt to address some of the questions
that you have raised throughout the day and some of the specific
ideas you have for changing your legislation, I might just address
some comments to those areas very briefly.

First of all, in terms of whether or not to include soybeans in the
farm acreage base concept, at this time Farm Bureau would oppose
such a move based on our policy which opposes any type of acreage
control for soybeans. We view the inclusion of soybeans in an FAB
as a de facto acreage control, since a farmer would have to control
his soybean acreage to be eligible for his price support programs
for cotton, rice, and other commodities. The other concern we
might have, just to raise the point, is that the soybean sector and
producers have traditionally resisted supply control, and they are

- desperately trying to maintain and promote an increasing perspec-
tive of a reliable supplier. Certainly they saw a lot of their market
eroded back in 1973, and they are fighfing head-on-head with the
competition in Brazil, partly put there by Jaﬂan.

In terms of the farm acreage base, the other question we would
raise is the fact that it implies a sort of cross-compliance t pro-
gram. Now we don’t have a specific provision on cross-compliance,
except to say that there is a wide range and diversity of opinion
out in the country among all of our Farm Bureau members from
coast to coast, from north to south, and it is going to take some dis-
cussion and further consideration, I think, to reach a consensus on
that. Traditionally, those farms which are very diversified and may
be producing three or four of the commodities, those types tend to
oppose cross compliance provisions, preferring instead to be in com-
pliance on a single commodity by commodity bases. I would just
raise these points. Again, we don’t have a specific recommendation
on the FAB at this time.

In terms of your summer fallow consideration, our policy does
support adequate and appropriate consideration of summer fallow
practices in determining any kind of acreage adjustment or produc-
tion adjustment mechanism for wheat. e question has been
raised about the 60-day provision for a farmer to change his crop
acreage base. This may or may not work for farmers. We recognize
the point that requiring a farmer to adjust his base 60 days prior to
the program announcement may be beneficial. Certainly it would
then allow the department to make the appropriate decision, if you
will, in terms of a production adjustment move that year on either.
an acreage reduction or paid diversion.

The other thing to consider is, there has been a lot of talk so far
this year about structuring price support loans based on the rolling
5-year averages, such as the soybean or the cotton programs,
maybe do the same thing for wheat, feed grains, and rice. We have
also had a law just enacted that has triggers, carryover stock trig-
gers to require acreage reductions in paid diversion programs for
the basic commodities. If these types of concepts are continued, say,
in the 1985 farm bill or subsequent legislation, you have a much
more predictable type of program. A farmer, if he knows about the
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carryover triggers and he knows about the loan rate formula, for
example, if those are in place, will be able to fairly well pencil out
what the program will be despite the fact it hasn’t been announced
yet, and certainly make his decision 60 days in advance. Again, I
Jjust raise that in the context of the overall discussions on the price
support loans rates and the acreage reduction triggers.

In terms of whether this bill should be enacted this year or not,
we will leave that judgment up to the committee and up to you. We
are prepared to work with the committee, either way the commit-
tee chooses to go. The only question we raise is that, if this bill is
enacted this year and then we do work on a farm bill next year, we
have heard a lot of talk about voluntary acreage controls, mandato-
ry acreage controls, and certainly the definition of mandatory
varies depending on who you talk to. I think, depending on the
type of acreage control that is implemented, there may be a differ-
ence of opinion whether this type of base structure is the most
sound one to go on. Finally, Mr. Chairman, I think we cannot over-
em’lg?asize the need for flexibility in these programs.

ere was some talk earlier this morning about what happens if
a producer stays outside of his base 1 year and doubles his acreage,
and then he will have a larger program base for the following year.
Shouldn’t this be prevented? Farm Bureau would tend to discour-
age any kind of prevention technique or mechanism in that regard.
If a producer is willing to take the risk 1 year, to stay outside the
program, to expand his operation for one reason or another, and
can do so successfully, under your proposal his expansion will only
count as really one-fifth in that formula in terms of enlarging his
acreage base. I don’t think that’s anything we need to get overly
concerned about. Certainly we have to continue to allow producers
the freedom to make those types of production decisions, short of
any kind of, just some sort of predetermined agricultural program
which gives producers no choice in the matter at all.

As I say, Mr. Chairman, whether you move the bill this year or
next year, we are willing to work with you on it. That concludes
our comments. We appreciate being able to comment and we will
be glad to answer any questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Durando appears at the conclu-
sion of the hearing.]

Mr. SteNHOLM. Thank you, Mr. Durando. Next we will hear from
Mr. Gary Condra, agricultural economist from Lubbock, TX. Wel-
come, Gary.

STATEMENT OF GARY D. CONDRA, AGRICULTURAL ECONOMIST,
LUBBOCK, TX

Mr. CoNDRA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to first com-
mend you for the obvious work that has gone into the development
of the Agricultural Efficiency and Equity Act. I would also like to
thank this committee for the opportunity to present testimony. I
think this bill addresses a cril:ica.;i’o need for consistency, flexibility,
and predictability in the computation and assignment of farm pro-
gram bases and yields.

For the record, I am an agricultural economist by training and
experience. I have worked for the last 10 years in west Texas, and I
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am currently a candidate for the Democratic nomination to the
19th Congressional District seat being vacated by Kent Hance. I
hope, in view of that, that my remarks will be interpreted as being
representative of the concerns of a great many west Texas produc-
ers.

I will make an effort to summarize the testimony, the written
testimony which has been provided to the committee. I did attach
development criteria for the 1985 farm bill, and certainly I know
that it has been very difficult throughout this discussion not to
have this discussion stray from the discussion of bases and yields to
the 1985 farm bill. I only address that for the purpose of pointi
out that I feel like there are some criteria which must be met, an
those criteria are that the 1985 farm bill must provide profit and
stability to agriculture. It must be a long-run program and it must
maintain our level of exports, and I believe that it will require
mandatory participation.

I believe there is definitely a need to establish a permanent base
and yield system, but my concern at this particular point is that
we recognize those criteria in an effort to address the need for
profit and stability in the base and yield m. I would point out
that if we have a voluntary program and there is an inequitable
method of calculation for an individual producer’s base and yield,
what we will encounter is lack of participation. If in fact we have a
mandatory mf::ﬂam, then there is no way that that producer can
avoid the tion of an inequitable base or yield.

My greatest concern in the bill as it is currently written is in the
calculation of the 1986 program yields. The committee has already
heard a great deal of testimony regarding the last 5 years of weath-
er conditions which have been encountered by producers in west
Texas. However, I know that there are many, many producers who
have three or four disasters out of the last 5 years. If we cannot get
program yields up for our producers, we cannot restore profit and
stability to agriculture; we cannot make a voluntary program
work; we cannot develop a mandatory program which is equitable.
For this reason, I strongly urge the committee to consider incorpo-
rating a procedure for establishment of 1987 program yields which
reflects the productive capacity of the farm.

I also urge the committee to consider the inclusion of a weather
adjustment in the calculation o;{ields for years following 1986. In
my testimony I have included discussion of doublecrop and
summer fallow provisions which are needed. However, that has
been discussed already and I won’t cover that any more. I believe,
Mr. Chairman, that you clarified my concern regarding voluntary
reductions and the effect that that would have on p: base.

My last major concern, my last major reservation, d with the
discretion provided to the Secretary of Agriculture to suspend farm
acreage base limitations or crop acreage base limitations when he
determines that there is a suppli shortaﬁof any crop. That is in-
cluded in section 105. Since this bill will be permanent law, I don’t
think it would be practical to try to define a sugply shortage in
terms of carryover and/or price conditions, but I would suggest
that the committee consider tying this discretionary authority to
supply conditions which are more completely :Killed out in related
farm legislation. Specifically, I am concerned that supply shortage,
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the definition of a supply shortage really depends on where you are
looking from, whether you are looking from the farm angle or the
consumer viewpoint. I will be happy to entertain any questions at
the conclusion.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Condra appears at the conclusion
of the hearing.]

Mr. StenHoLM. Thank you, Mr. Condra. Next we will hear from
Dr. Ed Smith, extension economist, grain marketing, Texas A&M
University.

Mr. SmrrH. Mr. Chairman, Dr. Richardson will present our sum-

mary.
Mr. SteNHOLM. Dr. James Richardson.

STATEMENT OF JAMES W. RICHARDSON, ASSOCIATE PROFESSOR,
AGRICULTURAL AND FOOD POLICY CENTER. DEPARTMENT OF
AGRICULTURAL ECONOMICS, TEXAS A&M UNIVERSITY, AC-
COMPANIED BY EDWARD G. SMITH, EXTENSION ECONOMIST,
GRAIN MARKETING

Mr. RicHARDSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We at the Agricul-
tural and Food Policy Center of the Texas A&M University system
appreciate the opportunity today to testify on the Agricultural Effi-
ciency and Equity Act of 1983. Uncertainty is one of the jor
problems confronting agriculture. Government contributes m
uncertainty when short-run changes are made in farm programs.
H.R. 4565 would make the methods used in computing farm pro-
gram bases and yields more predictable, while allowing farmers to
respond to economic forces. In the interest of brevity, we will sum-
marize the full testimony you have been provided.

In July 1983, a survey was conducted of farmers in the major
crop producing regions of Texas concerning their attitudes toward
the farm program base and yield issue. The essence of the findings
of this survey is that farmers are willing to accept alternative
means of setting the acreage and yield base.

While producers recognize the efficiency of a production base
that combines acreage and yield, they prefer the flexibility of an
acreage base. Except in rice, producers believe the base should be
tied to the land rather than the operator. In calculating the yield
base, a majority of the producers would prefer to simply take the
ayelxt'iasge of three of the past 5 years, dropping the high and low
yields.

Detailed survey results are available from us in a separate publi-
cation. It appears that H.R. 4565 is responsive to the attitudes of
Texas producers, as determined by our producer survey. However,
as economists we have comments on several provisions of the bill.
An alternative to limiting the legislation to program crops would
be to give farmers increased flexibility by including all cultivated
and potentially tillable acreage in the base. The emphasis would
then be on the total acres farmed, not on individual crops. By em-
ploying this alternative, the overall surplus problem could be more
effectively dealt with. It would also allow market prices to deter-
mine a farm’s crop mix, rather than a misguided or regimented
base.
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While it may be argued that individual crop acreage bases allow
for more effective planning, a total farm acreage base does not pre-
clude this. Section 104 of your bill deals with this issue, in that pro-
ducers would submit notice to the county committee of an intent to
change their croglacreage base prior to the announcement of the
farm %I:gram ith such notice, the Secretary of Agriculture
would have a good estimate of the acreage to be allotted to any spe-
cific crop and would make adjustments in the farm program as
deemed necessary by use of a national crop acreage type of pro-
gram. Section 104(bX1) restricts the adjustment in acreage base in
anIv one year to only 25 percent of the total farm acreage base.

n addition, section 104(bX2) further limits the adjustment to the
acreage planted the year before. This 25 percent adjustment limit
could have adverse regional impacts on the ability of farmers to
implement crop rotation programs. The restrictions in section
10£b)(2) preclude the production of a new crop, regardless of
market price incentives.

A national crop acrea%e type of program with the provision in
104(c) has sufficient flexibility to handle gate acreage adjust-
ments, while allowing efficient resource allocation. In section 106,

rogram yield is determined using historical harvested acre yields.

arvested acre yields give producers a distorted signal. If the farm
program is sufficiently important to the producer’s viability, eco-
nomically valuable crolps could be destroyed to maintain harvested
acre farm program yield.

Additionally, small acreage could be intensively farmed and a
harvested acre yield arplied to the whole farm. Planted acre yields,
on the other hand, allow productive economic forces to dictate re-
source ta.l}gcatil:)anl:t Thufa: ific formttlla l:lsetzl tg:etermine farm ;l>ro-

am yield is ic y important when debating permanent leg-
glation. While the plus or mglous 10 mr:ent limit on farm program
yield adjustment prevents massive changes of farm pro%;'aam yield
in any 1 year, it does not alleviate the impact of back to back natu-
ral disasters when using a 5-year average, dropping the high and
low years’ yield, as you have done in H.R. 4565.

An alternative is to develop a weather adjustment factor which
considers the impacts of weather on the farm program yield. Table
1 in our testimony details the adjustment process under various
farm program yield formulas, including the on;lproposed in HR.
4565. e the material in table 1 is hypothetical, it demonstrates
the long-run impact of selected farm program yield formulas when
a farm experiences back to back disasters.

In the example, we assume a cotton farm produces 500 pounds of
lint per harvested acre in each year 1977 tgrough 1991, except in
1982 and 1983 when a disaster was experienced and the farm’s har-
vested yield drotpped to only 100 pounds of lint per harvested acre.
For purposes of discussion here, we will concentrate only on the
first three strategies.

Strategy one represents a formula currently used by ASCS for
cotton. trateq two represents a farm program yield formula pro-
fosed in H.R. 4565. Strategy three represents a farm program yield

ormula proposed in H.R. 4565, but without the plus or minus 10
percent yield adjustment band. The proposed farm program yields
in table 1 are graphically represented in figure 1. The farm pro-
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gram yields in figure 1 indicate that a formula which imposes pro-
uction adjustment bands but without a weather adjustment factor,
such as we have in strategy two or H.R. 45665, extends the adjust-
ment Feriod 4 years longer than the current farm program yield
formula used for cotton. In the example, the impact of the disasters
in 1982-83 on farm program yield were experienced until 1991
under strategy two.

On the other hand, a weather adjustment factor as used in strat-
egy one, coupled with the absence of an adjustment ceiling, allowed
farm gr am yields to return to normal in a much shorter period,
by 1987. Removing the plus or minus 10 percent adjustment limit
in strategy two would allow farm program yield to return to
normal by 1988, as demonstrated by strategy three. When a maxi-
mum adjustment band is provided and the adjustment period is ex-
tended for several years, farmers have less incentive to icipate
in a farm program when a plus or minus 10 percent d is in
place. This is especially true during the latelx_'ui'ears after a disaster,
because the farm program yield does not truly reflect the produc-
tive capacity of the farm. Mr. Chairman, we would be pleased to
answer any questions at this time.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Richardson and Mr. Smith ap-
pears at the conclusion of the hearing.]

Mr. SteNHOLM. Dr. Richardson, on page 4 of your testimony you
suggest using all ﬁotentially tillable acreage in the farm acreage
base. I think we should do this at least for soybeans, and now we
have added ELS cotton, and I think the Popcorn Association testi-
mony indicates the same relevance to them being included in the
farm acreage base. Now we have also heard from some expressing
some reservation about this today. Do you think we could devise a
system that would count all acreage for the farm ac base, but
assign crop acreage bases only to the program crops, thus leaving
crops 'l,ike peanuts to their own programs, as well as soybeans, et
cetera?’

Mr. SmiTH. I see no reason—excuse me, Mr. Chairman, I'll take
that—I see no reason, because of the problems of popcorn, soy-
beans, whatever, the same thing should apply to potentially tillable
land. I mean, just because it is not in production now, if we are in
permanent legislation you may have the market incentive to be in
production in future years. That, like we said, does not preclude a
farm program for your typical farm program crops, in that the Sec-
retary or whoever has discretion to set that program directs the
program at those crops. It does allow the flexibility that you want
in resources being allocated to the farm based on market incen-
tives.

Mr. SteNHoLM. Would you agree that the inclusion of these
crops—in that both soybeans, Mr. Durando has spoken I think very
factually for the Soybean Growers’ Association and others in
regard to their interest, Mr. Morabito has stated that they have no
desire for target prices, support loans, or anything else for pop-
corn—do you believe that it would be possible to devise legislation
that would include these crops and maybe others—vegetables, we
have heard, and we can go on and on for farm acreage iasee but at
the same time recognize their desire not to be a part of control pro-



117

grl:ex'l’:s, not to be a part of set-asides, paid diversions, or anything
else’

Mr. SmrTH. I don’t see why not. The total farm acreage base, in-
cluding all of these nonprogram crops, so to speak, just gives an ac-.
counting of the base acreage that’s out there. If they have to
submit to you 60 days before the gear what they are going to put in
each crop, then the Secretary of Agriculture or whoever has the
discretionary power will have an accounting of what total available
base there is and, through the national normal crop acreage or na-
tional crop acreage base they can come up and make the adjust-
ments needed for the program crops that you want to direct. I
don’t see why including them in a total acreage base concept forces
them into the farm program. I would have to have that explained
to me.

Mr. STENHOLM. Anyone else want to take a stab at that?

Mr. Duranpo. Mr. Chairman, just to comment again—and
maybe I am a little bit confused—but I did raise the question on
the soybeans and would just again try to, either in question form
or ma.Ke the point that including, for example, soybeans in a farm
acreage base—despite the fact that they may or may not have loan
or target price protection or what have you—seems to me that, for
example, as a condition of eligibility for a producer to icipate
in the cotton program or in the rice program, he would have to be
in compliance, according to your legislation, first of all on his crop
acreage bases, and second of all he would have to be in compliance
on his farm acreage base. That would mean that the total crops—
which might be cotton, rice, wheat, feed grains, and soybeans—
could not exceed his farm acreage base, which means that maybe
during that year if he had gone out and purchased another 50
acres and put that in soybeans, he would be out of compliance with
the program, unless I'm reading it wrong. But that’s the problem
where we would see it, where you are putting a damper on soybean
engnsion if a guy wants to expand.

r. STENHOLM. You are reading it wrong as far as this legisla-
tion is concerned, because this is not dealing with the cross-compli-
ance question or any of the other issues at all, but even if we were
talking today about farm legislation—I mean, the farm bill,
-rather—not H.R. 4565, I would say that my question of Dr. Smith
was, could we not still devise a program that would allow soybeans,
popcorn, extra long staple cotton, vegetables, whatever, to do their
own thing? They don’t seem to be concerned about supply manage-
ment, and we’ve got enough problems with other programs without
trying to devise a program for them. Let them do their own thing,
but it’s important for rotational purposes and control of the other
commodities, quite frankly, that we have them included in the
farm acreage base, as I see it, but not to superimpose other com-
modities’ wishes on any other crop.

Mr. Morasiro. Mr. Chairman, I would like to address that for
just a second. There is a subtle difference, I believe, between the
two positions, and I would like to take the time for a second here to
point that out. We find, as a commodity that has been excluded
today from the computation of the feed grains base, while basically
all other corns have been included that are not feed grains, that we
have a situation where we have a false stimulation of production of
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In that sense, he should have a fairly good knowledge up to 60
days prior to the program announcement date, as to what the car-
ryover situation should be, whether there will be this minimal
mandated program in effect in terms of an acreage reduction or
paid diversion.

If loans are restructured—I am saying this is “if"’—to something
like the soybean or the cotton program, he will have a general idea
of what the price support loans are going to be, fairly close,
anyway. The targets are somewhere else out there. Then he can
make a pretty good judgment in terms of whether he should shift
his croi:; acreage base or not from one commodity to the other. I
think this could be done 30 to 60 days, say, in advance of the pro-
gram adjustment.

The significance, I think, is that he has to make that decision
prior to the announcement rather than after. That way the depart-
ment can take a look, if they have to exercise additional discretion
for more diversion or acreage reduction, and also you don’t have
farmers trying to shift back and forth all of a sudden to capitalize
on one program at the expense of another.

Mr. RoBerTs. Mr. Chairman, with that answer I think you find a
rather unique situation where you have a consensus among farm
organizations in reﬁard to some form, at least, of a market corridor
approach. I know there would be a lot of differences of opinion, but
this is what we have been talking about when we have been dis-
cussing this whole effort, and let the record show that there is a
consensus. Which path we take to get there from here and all of
that could be subject to a lot of controversy and a lot of strong dif-
ferences of opinion, but I am encouraged by this. We have some
folks in Kansas who have been doing a market corridor study for a
considerable amount of time, and I am encouraged that a majority
of farm organizations think it's a good idea, worth exploring.
Thank you, sir.

Mr. STeNHOLM. Mr. Franklin.

Mr. FRANKLIN. No questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SteENHOLM. Dr. Richardson, on page 5 Kou suggest some
changes in the 25 percent option of switching CAB’s, and we have
heard some discussion already on this today. I have already testi-
fied that it’s my intent that this factor be over and above a produc-
er’s normal rotation practices, and I also e that we should con-
sider eliminating the prohibition against doubling of CAB’s. That
really doesn’'t make a whole lot of sense either. But would you
agree or disagree that some restriction on switching out acreage is
necessary, if supply controls continue to be needed?

Mr. RicHARDSON. We will both respond to that. I would agree
with you that total switching out is impossible, because what we do
is just rotate our surpluses from one commodity to the next com-
modity, and that is the reason we are proposing a national crop
acreage base that would include all of the tillable and currently
cultivated acres on a farm. Do you want to add to that, Ed?

Mr. SmrtH. No.

Mr. RicHArpsoN. OK. That’s about it.

Mr. STENHOLM. Any other members, Mr. Condra or anyone else,
like to make a comment on that? Particularly to the point that was
raised by Mr. Barr of the National Cotton Council and Mr. Huck-
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Mr. Morasrro. Nil to none, would be the best way I could classify
that.

Mr. Roserts. I think Mr. Stangeland, my good friend and col-
league from Minnesota, has also indica he has received the
same kind of response. If I could ask the representative from the
Farm Bureau just one question—and I appreciate your testimony,
sir—but you have indicated that Jou are not quite ready to saddle
up with Mr. Stenholm and myself yet, but at least the horse is not
turned in the other direction.

Mr. DuranNDpo. Sure. We are looking at the pr%osa.l, as I said,
Mr. Roberts. We don’t have specific policy on it. We don’t have a
board action on it, but we're openminded and we’re ready to go to
work and do the best we can.

Mr. RoBerTs. I know you have got to go out to your States and,
well, first of all to your counties with their resolutions, and then to
your States and then to the national organization. I know that’s
the way the Farm Bureau operates. I was interested in your com-
ment, if I might, on sort of a market corridor approach. You indi-
cated a positive reflection on that or a positive action on that,
where you have some warning flags in regard te the surplus or the
supply and demand figures, and when the warning flag pops up we
would trigger in some form of supply management, be it a diver-
sion or be it, you know, whatever, and that hopefully that would
provide some long-term planning down the road. Would you care to
amplify on that?

Mr. Duranpo. I would be glad to, and I am referring to provi-
sions, for example, that were just signed into law—the recent 1984
farm bill, if we can call it that, that was just signed in——

Mr. RoBERTS. It’s called the Wheat Improvement Act.

Mr. Duranpo. The Wheat Improvement Act, the Agricultural
Programs Adjustment Act, or whatever.

Mr. RoBERrTS. In Kansas it’s called the Roberts act.

Mr. DuranDo. The Roberts farm bill? OK. [Laughter.]

I would elaborate by saying the provisions in that bill, for exam-
ple, that call for—first of all, it mandates the wheatﬁprogram, the
diversion program for 1985, but let’s say more speci y for the
feed grain program, I believe if carryover is projected to exceed 1.1
billion bushels the Secretary is mandated to implement a paid di-
version and/or combination of acreage reduction and paid diversion
{Jrograms. Cotton has a similar provision, depending on various

evels of carryover, as does rice, I believe. This is the type of trigﬁear

we are talking about. We are supportive of those types of mecha-
nisms. We have been for a number of years, for several reasons. It
removes some of the politics, if you will, from the annual program
announcement process, both from the Secretary’s discretion stand-
point and from the Congress having to get in there and try to force
the Secretary to take action, which has occurred over the past sev-
eral years.

Second of all, it’s a program that’s fairly predictable. Any farmer
worth his salt is going to be keeping his eye on the supply, the
demand projections, carryover stocks, and it won’t take too much
pencil work to really get a rough estimate of where the stocks look
and wh%ther this diversion or acreage reduction program would be
triggered.



120

In that sense, he should have a fairly good knowledge up to 60
days prior to the program announcement date, as to what the car-
ryover situation should be, whether there will be this minimal
mandated program in effect in terms of an acreage reduction or
paid diversion.

If loans are restructured—I am saying this is “if’—to something
like the sotibean or the cotton program, he will have a general idea
of what the price support loans are going to be, fairly close,
anyway. The targets are somewhere else out there. Then he can
make a pretty good judgment in terms of whether he should shift
his crop acreage base or not from one commodity to the other. I
think this could be done 30 to 60 days, say, in advance of the pro-
gram adjustment.

The si%:xiﬁcame, I think, is that he has to make that decision
prior to the announcement rather than after. That way the depart-
ment can take a look, if they have to exercise additional discretion
for more diversion or acreage reduction, and also you don’t have
farmers trying to shift back and forth all of a sudden to capitalize
on one program at the expense of another.

Mr. RoBerTS. Mr. Chairman, with that answer I think you find a
rather unique situation where you have a consensus among farm
organizations in re%ard to some form, at least, of a market corridor
approach. I know there would be a lot of differences of opinion, but
this is what we have been talking about when we have been dis-
cussing this whole effort, and let the record show that there is a
consensus. Which path we take to get there from here and all of
that could be subject to a lot of controversy and a lot of strong dif-
ferences of opinion, but I am encouraged by this. We have some
folks in Kansas who have been doing a market corridor study for a
considerable amount of time, and I am encouraged that a majority
of farm organizations think it's a good idea, worth exploring.
Thank you, sir.

Mr. StENHOLM. Mr. Franklin.

Mr. FRANKLIN. No questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SteNHOLM. Dr. Richardson, on page 5 Kou suggest some
changes in the 25 percent option of switching CAB’s, and we have
heard some discussion already on this today. I have already testi-
fied that it’s my intent that this factor be over and above a produc-
er’s normal rotation practices, and I also agree that we should con-
sider eliminating the prohibition against doubling of CAB’s. That
really doesn’t make a whole lot of sense either. But would you
agree or disagree that some restriction on switching out acreage is
necessary, if supply controls continue to be needed?

Mr. RicHARDSON. We will both respond to that. I would agree
with you that total switching out is impossible, because what we do
is just rotate our surpluses from one commodity to the next com-
modity, and that is the reason we are proposing a national crop
acreage base that would include all of the tillable and currently
cultivated acres on a farm. Do you want to add to that, Ed?

Mr. SmitH. No.

Mr. RicHARDSON. OK. That’s about it.

Mr. STENHOLM. Any other members, Mr. Condra or anyone else,
like to make a comment on that? Particularlgoto the point that was
raised by Mr. Barr of the National Cotton Council and Mr. Huck-
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aby, concerning the thought that a farmer with 2,000 acres, let’s
say, of farm acreage base and who was farming a fourth soybeans,
a fourth cotton, a fourth corn, and a fourth wheat, let’s say, 500,
could increase his cotton by 500 acres in 1 year.

Mr. SmrtH. Excuse me, Mr. irman, that would be correct, but
you also have the provisions later on, and we assume that these
programs will be directed at crops in some kind of supply manage-
ment or income support type program, if it needed st:gply manage-
ment you also have the provision, I believe, on down the line where
again they have to tell their local ASCS committee what their crop
is going to be 60 days ahead of the program announcement. The
Secretary of Agriculture still can take into account those acres.
Now I guess—I don’t know what he was leading to—yes, maybe
they can start growing cotton and they should not have before or
whatever. That's just economic forces allocating resources. Maybe
gl;z should have been before because of the regimented acreage

Mr. SteENHOLM. Mr. Condra.

Mr. ConpRA. Mr. Chairman, if I could point out—and I realize
that this point has been covered—but one of the criticisms if that
flexibility is not there is that we are locking in some historical pat-
tern that leaves no flexibility whatsoever, and I know you alluded
to that earlier. You know, ideally we would all like to be in a situa-
tion where our position was, in fact, protected in a given crop, but I
don’t see any way that we can have it both ways. We're either
going to have flexibility or we’re going to lock in historical pat-
terns.

Mr. STENHOLM. Yes, that expresses my thought. We'd all like to
have our cake and eat it too, but it’s very difficult to design a pro-

am that allows us to do that without some of the results that we

ve been seeing. Along the same line again, Dr. Richardson or Dr.
Smith, would your objections to the yield formulas be resolved if
there were a 90 percent floor but no ceiling?

Mr. RicHARDSON. We will both respond to it. It would certainly
speed up the adjustment process, but you’ve still got the length of
the adjustment there as a problem. The current formula pro-
vides a much shorter time period to recover from a series of back-
to-back low yields than either your pro in the original bill or
the additional proposal you just put forth.

) l\gt. SmiTH. Wait a minute. Did you say just a floor and no ceil-
ing?

Mr. SteNHOLM. No ceiling, yes.

Mr. SmrtH. OK. That’s basically what you have now in the cur-
rent program.

Mr. StENHOLM. We've got an 80 percent floor this year.

Mr. SmitH. Right.

Mr. STENHOLM. I guess the other question is, would you prefer a
125 percent ceiling, no ceiling, or is it better to use an adjustment
factor like the high 4 or 5 years?

Mr. SmitH. I think when you have a natural disaster you're
going to have to recognize some adjustment factor in your yield.
All we tried to do in this hypothetical example is to say, one, that
the formula is very important because of the adjustment process.
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We looked at a few formulas, and we looked at some in the high
plains in your district. We didn’t look at all possible.

All we’re saying is, there needs to be research in anything, and
we pointed here to the yield formula back on the acreage base, how
any formula, there should be a little research put behind those
before you come out. As you see from our example on this hypo-
thetical farm, this farm produced 500 pounds every year except 2,
and with the H.R. 4565 it is ;xtend;d ougus:?e 10 years. You're n::
going to get participation then when this farmer is expecting

roduce &)0 pounds, and he has a 3867-pound yield because he is
imited in the later years.

Mr. StenHoLM. Have you ever given any consideration to the
concept I mentioned earlier, of the possibility of providing for in-
surance of yields?

Mr. RicHARDSON. No, we haven’t looked at that in terms of insur-
ance of yield. We have evaluated Federal crop insurance, but that’s
not what you're alluding to at this time. We have plans to do addi-
tional research on farm program yield formulas, but we have not
looked at that. How do you actually propose to do that?

Mr. StENHOLM. The 1dea just came to me last m'ﬁht, I guess, in.
looking at some of the potential ways that we might address this
very real problem, and that is possibly under the self-help theory
that we hear a lot about now around this committee. We are
moving more in that direction because of budget considerations.
Let’s use, for example, this year’s 80 percent floor, which is not
adequate in many regions where g'ou’re getting a major disaster—if
you keep the 80 percent floor, a farmer who went into the Federal
crop insurance program might insure his yield at 90 percent. In
other words, if you take out the crop insurance dvou guarantee your
yield at 90 percent for program purposes in addition to your eco-
nomic considerations if you have a total crop loss.

Mr. RicHARDSON. If that yield is based, if that farm program

ield is based on a harvested acre base, we point out that we do

ave some distortions. We have some farmers who might plow up a
valuable crop, an economically valuable crop, that’s going to have a
low yield, just to protect that farm program yield.

In case of an insurance program like that you may have some
cases of adverse selection, and it may backfire very readily because
they’re trying to collect on that indemnity. Not to say that farmers
are ever lglhonest, but there have been cases.

Mr. SteNHOLM. You bring up a very real point. Mr. Roberts.

Mr. RoBeRTs. No questions.

Mr. STENHOLM. Mr. Franklin.

" Mr. FRANKLIN. No questions.

Mr. STENHOLM. Then let’s go back one more time to the disaster,
Dr. Richardson. You suggest a disaster adjustment, yet you seem to
criticize the bill for using the harvested acre basis, which you just
referred to. I guess my question to you is, would you not agree that
using harvested acres is already something of a weather adjust-
ment factor?

Mr. SmiTH. It certainly is, and what we were talking about is if
you give up the harvested acre component which is now in effect
for cotton and rice, it is a weather adjustment factor in itself.
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They have two weather adjustment factors in those two crops.
Certainly a weather adjustment factor would have to be considered,
but then you would bypass the distortion of the signals given to the
producer, say, to put in marginal land.

What you have is a J:rogram where acreage base is based off of
planted acres, but yield is based off of harvested acres. You've got
two common denominators—or not common denominators.

Mr. RiCHARDSON. Another factor is, your Federal crop insurance
is based on the planted acre yield. It we could move everything
toward the planted acre yield across crops, it would be more con-
sistent, more reliable in coming up with actuarial values for plant-
ed acre yields, and the actuarial values for the premiums being
charged on Federal crora;utxsura.nce.

Mr. STENHOLM. One question I would like to have all of you
respond to: Testimony before the Conservation and Credit Subcom-
mittee yesterday d with 57 counties in the United States which
have had 3 consecutive years of disaster, and the problems there,
and we’re looking at the potential of this happening in the la.r%:

rt of the United States this year as it did last year. In the estal

ishment of the 1986 yield, we will be going into a program in
which you have already experienced that gmaste r.

Mr. Condra, in your testimony you say, “I strongly urge the com-
mittee to consider incorporating a procedure for establishment of
the 1986 yields which reflect the productive capacity of the farm.”
You might go a little bit further into that, and then we’ll have
comments from others as to how this committee might establish
the productive cal&ability of a farm.

Mr. ConNDRA. Mr. Chairman, I realize that that is a big order.
Certainly there is a tendency to look at a 5-year average and say,
“Isn’t that the productive capacity of this farm, given weather con-
ditions?”’ I think that we could either look—and these are simply
some ideas that I think need to be researched further—we could
perhaps look at a longer historical period, for instance, a 10-year
average, if we could get yield data for that long a period, and cer-
tainly in some crops that’s not available. There may be a way that
the county committee, through use of some records in the county,
can help. Certainly there are some productive ratings available for
soils through the soil conservation service.

I guess I am suggesting that, once we move away from anything
that is mechanical as a 5-year average, we are going to have to
look very carefully at what the potential problems are, and I don’t
have a ready answer. I think that we need to look for something
for those areas that you have just mentioned.

Mr. DuraNnDo. I would just comment, Mr. Chairman, that I think
I would agree with the previous witness there. If the 5-year yield is
inadequate, maybe a 10-year, if that kind of data is available. Per-
haps whatever you come up with, something that is objective
rather than subjective, based on fact rather than estimates, produc-
tive capacities, or this type of thing.

For areas that have had disasters 3 years in a row it is very diffi-
cult, because even a 5-year average is, of course, not going to work
for them. Somewhere there is going to be a compromise area.
We've got disaster areas in the country. We've seen drought condi-
tions and this type of thing.
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I guess maﬁrbe a question I would raise because I don’t have the
answer is, where we have these drought conditions or flood condi-
tions, whatever the case may be, are these really more of a long-
term effect rather than just a short-run impact? I mean, are we
seeing climate changes in these areas or something that, that’s the
way it used to be 50 years ago and it’s coming back to it?

e don’t know, perhaps, not to say that they aren’t disasters,
but these are all the facts we have to look at. Probably the lot-iear
is the best way you can go if you really want to average out those
disasters, if the 5-year won’t do it, but I would hesitate to try to
project something in the future or, you know, in theory or scientific
capability in terms of what productive capacity would be.

r. MorasITo. Mr. Chairman, as a farmer perhaps I have a con-
sistent viewpoint, and that is that I have learned to understand in
the last 4 {ears that my proven yields are extremely important to
me in the function of my participation in current programs.

I have also felt, as you, that there is an inequity involved at the
present level. I have searched myself and discussed this with two
county committees—I farm in two counties—and have not been
able to come up with what I would consider to be a recommenda-
tion, either, to you today to solve this groblem. I can say that lean-
ing toward a longer period of time, 10 years, if the right informa-
tion could be provided would certainly go a long way to assisting
us. The one major problem that we encountered—and really, as a
producer again, as a farmer here—I can’t establish where the origi-
nal county average yields came from. I can’t even really get that
information from the ASCS offices.

When asked that question as directly as we are placing it here
today, they don’t know either. In an area where 100 percent of our
farming is irrigated, and I'm sure the distinguished Congressman
from Kansas has constituents in the same situation, they assigned
to my farm at the beginning of this process a 90-bushel yield. 1
would submit to you that if I grew 90 bushels of corn over the last
4 years of this farm bill, if that had been the yield off my farms, 1
wouldn’t have been able to afford to have the money to fly out here
and talk to you fellows today. That’s 30 to 40 bushels below my av-
erage for the past 9 or 10 years that I've been farming, but that is
the county average, and that is not a true reflection but we don’t
know where it came from.

So maybe I could make one recommendation to you: Maybe you
could find out in the USDA just how they did come %anith those
numbers in the very beginning. Maybe you know t already.
That might give us some insights into how to proceed. Thank you.

Mr. RicHARDSON. Mr. Congressman and the committee, we have
done quite a bit of research in this area and our interest is in risk
and uncertainty, the impact of risk and uncertainty on farmers’
ability to survive. In doing this, we have generally gone to 10 to 12
years of data, as much data as we can on yields.

We can usually find ASCS records, individual farm numbers, for
5 years readily on their harvested acre yields or their planted acre
yields, whichever crop we’re working on. Getting 10 years of data is
quite difficult, but it can be obtained in most county offices.

The problem you have directly, using this data, these 10 observa-
tions, say, is the data has a reflection of trends in it which have
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incorporated dry land, in our areas the shift from irrigated land to
dry land, and in some cases change of varieties, change of manag-
ers on those farm numbers, change of ownership on the farm num-
bers, and also change of prices of the commodity we're looking at
in terms of cotton or grain sorghum.

We know that, as we change our prices, farmers are able to put
more inputs into that land per acre. As a result, their yields can
change up or down. Therefore, I would suggest that you use as long
a time period as you can, such as 10 years, but that has to be
weighted in there in terms of the effect of technology, prices, and
of course farm programs on this particular variable you are looking
at in terms of yield. This type of mechanism is most mechanical. It
could be set up in terms of the actual yields on a farm, adjusted for
the management capacity of the farmer. Our research has shown
that as little discretion as possible should be given to the county
committee in these matters, because they are subject to political
pressures in setting farm program yields.

Mr. StENHOLM. Mr. Roberts.

Mr. RoBERTS. I missed something here. How are you going to es-
tablish that program yield, again?

Mr. RICHARDSON. As a researcher, I didn’t say, Mr. Roberts.

Mr. RoBerTs. Oh. I thought that was it. Well, Mr. Chairman, I
would just make the observation that several years ago this com-
mittee tried to address the problem of reform in the old disaster

rogram, and I don’t think anybody really objected to that premise,

ut we went to what is now advertised as that great, all risk Feder-
al crop insurance, and it is a very fine program except it doesn’t
work in my country.

Other than that it’s an excellent program, and that’s because the
tables simply don’t add up in terms of what the farmer has to pa
in terms of a premium and then what he gets back, in what we
high risk, or good old hard red winter high risk iculture coun-
try. We don’t have any protection, so the farm bill is our protec-
tion, see.

That’s why we extend the date, so we can take a good look at the
crop that we get in or not, and that’s our crop insurance, unless of
course we have the political clout to convince the Secretary of Ag-
riculture to declare a disaster, in which case if you are going to get
frozen out or if you get a hailstorm, or if you get a hurricane to
come up as far north as Kansas, you better hope it's a real big one
80 you can get some protection.

at’s one heck of a commentary as to where we are now with
USDA policy, but that's the way it is in our country, and I would
hate to see us have this bill and this whole effort subject to those
kinds of considerations. I think we have raised a very interest;innﬁ
})oint, and we better get it tied down or my people, at least, wi
eel totally disenfranchised.

I wish we had the clout that you Texas boys did, Mr. Chairman,
when you got that disaster claim down there. We had a total freeze
and it didn’t do a thing for us, except we had one-third of our crop
missing, and the price didn't go up. As a matter of fact, it went
down as a result. I never have quite figured that out. I am just
making these observations from the standpoint that we do have a
problem here and I think we need to address it.

85-686 O—84—9
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Mr. STENHOLM. Mr. Franklin.

Mr. FRANKLIN. Mr. Chairman, I don’t have anything further,
except I do want to take the opportunity to thank you and Mr.
Roberts for bringing this bill before the committee and to say, as a
new member of the committee, to say that this day has been, I
guess, as educational a day as I have ever spent, and I appreciate
it.

Mr. SteNHOLM. I think I can honestly say, as someone who has
been around here for almost three terms, it has been a little educa-
tional for me, too, and it has been, I think, a productive day.

I think Mr. Roberts summed it up well a moment ago. No use
repeating it, except that apparently both today and in the previous
2 days of hearings before this committee, we seem to have a great-
er amount of consensus in some of the, macroeconomic or macropo-
licy decisions than I have seen in quite some time. We don’t have it
yet on the micro, to use is the new high-tech manner of speaking,
but I think with the testimony we have heard today and with the
expressed willingness of all participants to continue to work with
the committee on this particular part of the 1985 farm bill, we may
be onto something. Only time will tell.

I, too, thank the participants, the panelists, all who have testified
today, both for your testimony and your work today and for your
indicated willingness to continue to work with the committee in
trying to come up with a bill that will do the things that all of us
would like to see done.

We thank you for your time and your efforts. This meeting is ad-
journed.

[Whereupon, at 4:35 p.m., the committee recessed, to reconvene
at the call of the Chair.]

[Material submitted for inclusion in the record follows:]
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_Statement of

National Growers
House
Agriculture Bquity Act

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:

The of Wheat Crowers appreciates this opportunity to
the "Agriculture Efficiency and Bquity Act." 1
from Condon, Oregon and president of the National

Wheat Growers.

Since the mid-1970's, the U.S. has produced a averaga of 2.5 billion
bushels of that acreage have been in
effect for that many been planted but
are t the U.8. is quite
large and Even with
acreage (see
Table 1). of U,S. vheat been declining,
and excess over tha past

this situation: the relative value
of load carried many
have can

H.R., 4565
authority, and the
development of
defects in current farm programs, and it aims to build into future
farm policy.

Mr. Chairman, the 1981 Farm Act has provided alternative mechanisms for the

. Or, the
diversion
commod ity 1977
Farm Act, and
ecrop authority
requirenents b dity prog: are

1982 season was 90.7 million acres, and a record 2.8
harvested on 79 million acres. The participation

rate reduction program was 48 percent, and 5.8 million
acres were diverted. In » the vheat hase grew to 90.9 million ecres, and a
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crop of 2.4 billion bushels was produced wi nina
combination
prograas,
The is 93, N
acreage reduction,
and 10-20 Production this ysar
2.4 and 2, Dillio
These statistics reveal Firet, we can ses that the national

acres, or sbout

with domestic
acreage
diversion
of an overall crop-
land a
grown on 8
individual
average by
planted
however, util uthority to suspend these
limitiations. :
We believe that the concept inm HR 4365 s farm acreage base
¢ moving five-year production history This approach
is
vhich
unsur bases
as the seem to reduce the farmer

making annual cropping decisions.

Purther, the provision requiring s wheat farmer to report to his county

ASCS8 change in May 1, or 60
days .
the
the
crops off of season. Any workable
base to deal with ices.
Provisions in werrent further
and ~ yield. Also, not all farmere

BAy want to prove their yeild.

In summary, HR 4565 makes important progress towards eliminating fundamental
of farm prog . It rep sa
nev farm legislation, end we look forward to
Committee towards this end.

I will be pleased to respond to your questions at the appropriate time.
Thank you.

(Attachments follow:)
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ASSOCIATIES Srarmam i e L
April 18, 1984

Honorable Robert B. Kentiu’

Bureau of Economic and Business Affairs
Room 3535 .
Department of State

Washington, D.C. 20520

Dear Nr. Ambassador:

We have prepared the following paper im response to our meeting
with you and from the fndfcation that new fnftifatives to increase
U.S. wheat exports would be favorably recefved under the study being
conducted. At the present time, it i3 urgent that a serfous look be
taken at any initfatives that hold some potentfal for $ncreased U.S.
wheat exports. While it §s fmportant that increased PL-480 and
6SM-102 be provided, it appears that progress is being made on this
front. As a result, our recommendations are keyed toward the
longer-ternm goal of fncreasing U.S. wheat exports, bringing adbout a
better supply/demand balance and uitimately yielding better prices
to our producers.

Our recommendations are based on a careful amalysis of the
fssues, both in the U.S. and overseas, and an undcrstnndiut of what
has been going on in the grain market in receat years. We hope that
the suggestions will prove useful, and we are prepared to provide
additional information {f needed.

Sincerely,

ot Filenr

Winston Wilson Carl Schwensen

President Executive Vice President

U.S. Wheat Associates Natfonal Association of
Wheat Growers

Enclosure



THE UNITED STATES - A RAJOR WNEAT PRODUCER AND EXPORTER

Since the m1¢-1970's, the Uaitod 8 yearly
average of 2.5 bil11ea bushels of whea ocreage
reduction pregrams have been 1a effect years, and
8any acres have aever been planted but are aveilable fer wheat
production, the preduction 9.5. 1s quite large and
certainly well abeve three per year. Even with 3
reduction 5.5. production bas tacressed, es have year-end
supplies 1). At the same time, oxcess stecks have bees
builed ast three seasons, and experts as o perceatage of

U.S. wheat preduction have heea declining.

WORLD WNEAT TRADE AND TNE ROLE OF TNE UNITED STATES

World wheat trade das past foer years at abest 100
million metric toas (mat) the ovorsll level ef whest
trade has remained a o the world market share held
by the U.S. has dec) is 1981-82 teo 38 perceat a
1983-84. Nistorically, should ramge butween the 42

and 47 percent level. At curreat export levels, Americs 1s lestag o

ninfsum of four to seven mat (150 to 250 mil110n bushels) of cx’zrts
per yoar.

REASONS FOR DECREASED U.S. WNEAT SALES

Four major factors comtribute to this declime 1a 9.S. market
share: the relative value of the dollar; the world recession ead debt

1oad carried by many of our trading partaers; werld ovorsepply of
wheat; and competition.

The U.S. dollar has appreciated considerably over the past
several years. Since the fourth quarter of 1980, the dellar beys
approximately 40 percent more Germam marks, $9 perceat more British
pounds, 83 perceat more framcs, and 13 parcent more yea. The rise
against other curreacifes, such as those of developing aations, bas
boen even greater.

It is estimated that the rise in the valwe of the dollar 1a 1982
alone cost the U.S. $3 bill1on fm Yost agricultural exsorts aed added
another 20 millfon tons to our year-ead graim stocks. Ose study bhas

shown that a 20 percent rise in the dollar causes » drep of 16 perceat
in farm exports.

The dollar nbpreciatioa creates special prodblems 1a those
countries which have the greatest potestial for long-term U.S. export
potential--the less developed countries (Lpc's). )

These nations react to a price increaso to a greater degroo thaa
more developed matfons. Ia addition, sany of these matfoms carry heavy
dedt Voads, valued in U.S. dollars.
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Many LDC's have reduced imports in order to consorve funds for
dedbt sorvicing, while at the same time increasing exports in order to
9ain hard curroncies. This heavy debt Toad, and the curreat world
recession, have placed these nations in a short cash flow situation.
Thus 1t 1s not surprising to find that since 1981 wheat production 1a
developing countries has fncreased 7.7 ‘creent overall, and 12.4
percent in those with Yow incomes. At the same time, LDC's have
decreased their imports from the U.S. by over 14 percent.

Expanded ® LDC's, years of excellont weather in many
parts of the trouiug regions, and {
production 1 other nations have cause
availabdild substantially. Tables 2, ) [
review of gn rodection and disappearance. It is fmportant to
remember that the U.S. 1s the only majer wheat growing nation that has

1-p:o-ented production controls and has held excess stocks off the
market.

COMPETITION

With increased production by our competitors, their reluctance to
maintain reserves, and world wheat trade stabilizing, competition
between the major exporters (United States, Canada, EEC, Australfa,
and Argentina) has become fierce. Unfortunately, the statistics show
that the United States is losing in this competition,

Argentina 1s suffering fimancial problems and has a simple bdut
effective means of selling all the wheat it produces. Argeatina simply

cuts the price and consistently sells below the export price of all
other competfitors.

Canada and Australia offer incentives for buyors. They not on)
provide credit to bu¥ers but they also cut prices. At times, Australia
will offor bonuses. That 1s, for every so many sed, an
additional ton will bde provided free of charge ries also
offer other inducements, such as providing the xpertise to
build storage and handiing facilities for a nation as a part of the
selling package. Both countries have alse engaged in the practice of
selling lower-priced "feed wheat® which is and has been used, as
milling wheat.

The EC also has an effective means of advancing wheat sales. The
government simply subsidizes the export price and sometimes the
shipping cost as well,

It is well to remember that each of our competitors uses 3
;overn-eut marketing agency for the selling of their orain overseas.
he U.S. stil) relies on an open market.

It has been suggested that the United States lower its loan 1n
order to meot tho competition and force domestic and overseas
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adjustaents. This has several major ‘1tfclls. First and feremost s
that the U.S. sets the world price through open market transactions.
The U.S. price 1s the world price. A lewor U.S, price only means that
other nations will fellow the price decline and the U.S. will not gain
ou{ aarket share. The result would be a substantial reduction in the
value of U.S. sales, and therefore, a decline in export earnings.

Secondly, anything less than a drastic cut in the U.S. Yean price
can be more than offset by the relative value increase in the dollar.
A lower loan but a strong dollar continues to transtate inte a higher
realized price to the foreign consumer, and stonger earnings for the
foreign coampetitor.

It has been argued that a lower loan w oduction.
Such action 1s unlikely in the near term. W is
“fastitutionalized” 1n many natfons, and not force
farmers into ether crops unloss tho price crops (er
1ivestock production) becomes quite arge ries
encourage, through domestic policies ufficiency
or endeavor to push production to th t capacity.

A Yower U.S.Y0an would do mothing to . -
Any new U.S. export assistnce programs msust be accompanied by a
commitment to use these tools to counter our competitors and incroase

our market s’ be intimidated by competitors who mow
eaploy spect capture salos and erodo the U.S.'s
position 1a Programs accoampaniod by tiafdity will

not yield be

It is evident that the U.S. has entored a period of surplus
stock accumulati acguirod by USDA's
Commodity Credit r Toan forfeftures. These

excess stocks wi incur long

unless they are e our

Goverament ovnorsn“ OT wheat can reasomably be expec rooa
from today‘'s 210 mil11on bushel level to as much as 1.1 b 1ion

bushels by the end of the 1986 season. Logic demands that action be
taken now to forestall a new generation of government fnveantories
which could mirror those of the 1960°'s. Farmers, domestic and

foreign consumers, and the U.S. government will benefit from such
actions.

INITIATIVES TO INCREASE U.S$. WHEAT EXPORTS

The prospect 1s that sharp compotition over wheat sales will
continue among the wheat elport1u’ countries in the next few years.
The goal of U.S. wheat exgort pol c{ should be to recapture a largor
share of the market and also rekindle some expansion in world wheat
trade (see Table 6).

U.S. wheat producers have over thirty-five ‘00'8 experience in
developing and expanding export markets around the world. Under



138

today's intense compatition and with !ovcra-oat treasuries committed
to the promotien ef wheat experts in the otber wheat cxcorting
natfons, we feol that it 1s urgent that a major effort be made. Our
experience also iadicates that these recommendatiens deal with the
prodless ané merit careful review by U.S. policymakers.

EXPORY ERNANCEMENTY
Our policymakers need to face the fact that our competitors do

engage ia prlcc-gqttia' practicos ia of what they may be
T cls |x. To ce-cuttiag practices
118, Argeat regularly esploy, we
) TT ‘ro’rll
gove flitate
commercial sale Tar
purchases. This to respond
to the var{ now n
1 Such
deve s it ts
surp during a pert fon.
The smediate, in Tes,

and ong-term 1n as much as satisfied

U.S. for regular commercial purchases as ecomomic coaditions
improved.

A mechanism would meed to be ostablished to insure that the
benefits of this program are fully passed on to the bu;cr. CCC-owned
wheat available for this program might actually reach 370-420 million
bushels over the next four to six months. This proposal should de
carried out with the Secretary of Agriculture given flexidility ia
setting the bonus level.

Our policymakers also need to be awaro that any program of this
sort will bring whimpers from our competitors. If our governmemt does
- not have the stomach to stick with such a grogral for a roasonable

t

period of time and give it a fafr trial, then 1t would be best not to
try it at all,

IMPROVED EXPORT CREDIT
Another major step needed to increase wheat oxports s an
improved export credit program. We need to be able to offer increased
amounts, longer repayment terms for selected countries and improved
timeliness in setting up country pregrams.

We are now essentially limited to two credit programs: PL-480

and 6SH-102. The blended credit 1y been emasculated
by the State Department and the . Trade
Representative. The PL-480 sfonal but a
bureaucratic morass with to agencies involved in

programming. The 50 percent . {rement {s one well-
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slmest impes »
the uneven o elp
tle I roctpd soch
connd n
self-hel ttle
to
its
] th d
oke s that
an
ot
establishment eof Certataly,
prevision conditions . oxnist
which Justify sssistance
|eat guarantee
of ast twe years
1in n' ractices ef
$9 Billfen In
wa
in
ra
$0 needs t 1]
basis. Sa

xg1n, in rogras .
have not been bashful abost moving Im with credit ¢t
that we could have won.

A new initiative that would be hol:fu! in dealing with the

timeliness prodl would to ostablish the GSN-102 on 2 revolvi.t
basis. This cou! 83 a 1ino of credit that a cesatry could
count on over + the level of tho program would
still need to de

current level or the value ef the
revolving aspect

A 31 need 15 to establish an intermediate credit
program es of
facilitd terns
o= e Brazi?

build d
. - ee--=8ing 1 es aad
also counter s1 1lar activities by Av in
Brazil. In 1982, AID agroed to assist t

facilities at Safags on the Red Sea. y was
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more attuned to Australia‘'s export iaterests im Egypt than those of
the Unfted States.

One other proposal that has been advanced to premote exports s
to offer tax credits to suppliers or banks to lower the effective
fnterest rate that can be offerod om export sales. This is an ides
that sppears similar to assistance offored by the Japanese government
to its companies, but while U.S. banks might rot‘oud to this :
initiative, 2'01! exporting companfes aro normally mot willing to go
much beyond 60 ‘azs in providing credits. This s an fdea that has
merit and should be studied, dbut it s not in shape at this point to
serve as 2 substitute for other programs or effer substantial hope for
market expansion,

CORCLUSION

In conclusion, we have advanced several! fdeas that merit careful
consideration, and we also have made suggestions regarding procedures
that would improve wheat export sale prospects. Aftor programs and
procedures are established, we suggest that USDA be estadblished as the
lead agency in agricultural exports. By lodging the operation of these
programs in USDA, and streamlining procedures with other fnterested
Departments, exporters and imperting countries would be assured of a
more efficient and timely response. To have too many Departments
fnvolved in the process, as at preseat, slows down clearances and
results in otheor objectives diluting the usefulness of the programs.
One lesson that should have been learaned from the experience of recent
years is that export sales do best when not saddled with a host of
other political and diplomatic objectives. The best conceived programs
can fail when loaded with other extraneous batglgc. Our policymakers
need to begin by honestly answeriang the question as to how dedicated
they are about expanding markets and at the same time using this vital
resource in addressing world huager.
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Soreign vhest: production snd exports, 1930/33-1983/84 TABLE 2
—— RIS
Yeor Acres Held Production Exporta
‘I“o) (ha’.!o) ('_‘uc h-—)

1930/31 328 143 4.7 0.7
1940/4) 348 14,9 S.2 0.4
1950/ 5) 3ss 1.9 S.3 0.5
1960/ 6) 448 6.5 7.4 0.9
1970/7) 468 21.8 10.2 1.3
1980/81 5K - 22.0 13.9 © 39
1981/82 13 2.7 13.7 1.9
1982/83 513 29.0 14,9 2.1
1983/84 500 3.0 15.5 2.3

1/ Ares, yield, snd preduction data for 1930/3] are en sverage
= of 1930-34. Ixports are es & July/Jwme year. Yield g0
production divided by harvested scres.

TABLE 3

Argentina, Australia, and Canade: Wheat production and exports, 1930/31-1983/84}

H ‘F‘iw 3 . 3 . 1 TRt
Year t Acves & Teld s Preduction : Exports
s “‘u) s (ho’uo) ] (—. ail.bu. —’
s
1930/31 58.6 13.3 78 B
1940/41 56.6 16.3 922 310
1950/51 1.6 16.6 859 45)
1960/61 3 46.9 20.0 938 7
1970/71 s 3.6 21.3 002 834
1980/81 3 62,7 20,5 1,389 1,158
1981/82 4.6 24,4, 1,817 1,207
1982/83 7.6 23.8 1,844 1,35
1983/84 82.0 26.5 2,172 1,499
3

1/ Data for 1930/31 ars 1930/31-1934/3S averages. Exporte
= asre oo 8 July/Jwme year. Yield is producticn divided
by harvestod area. Data for 1983/84 are forecasts.

85-686 O—84——10
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- . . : TABLES
Surepesn Community (B0-30)t Whest produetios ond eaports, 1930/31-1983/843
T BV S T ) S
Sear t Acves 8 Wold 1t Predustiss ' Sxperte
s (ufde) 8 (bue/oce) &t (= milebu, ===)
]
1930/3) 1 3.9 24.0 (7] 2/
180/43 3 343 2.4 8 )
1950/81 + 317 .8 s v
1960/61 1+ 3.8 3.3 1,09 -39 .
1990/78 3 9.4 4.8 1,34 =225
1900/80 3. 65.1 2,024 *8
198/82 s+ .2 4.0 1,998 «“8
1982/83 1 32.1 8.4 3,197 «406
1963/84 3 9.8 6%1 2,180 4303
[ ]

ll Data for 1930/3) are 1930/31-1934/3S averages. Socme
cowtry dots for 1940 wero missing, so 1939/40 dats
were substituted. Tield s preduction divided by harvested
area. IExports are oa & July/Jume yeor ssd a megstive figure
isdicates set imports. Data for l’l)l“ are forecasts.

o Bot aveileble.
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STATEMENT OF LARRY D. MEYERS, VICE P’Ilslm FOR
LEGISLATIVE AFFAIRS, THE FERTILIZER INSTITUTE

MR. CHAIRMAN and members of the committee, The Fertilizer
Institute appreciates this opportunity to present its commente
today on the Agricultural Efficiency and Equity Act. On behalf
of our membership, we support H.R. 4565, becasuse we believe it
provides loqu groundwork for bringing a more business-like
approach to American farm policy.

By way of background, The Pertilizer Institute is a voluntary,
non-profit association whose members represent approximately 95
percent of the domestic fertilizer production in the United States.
The Institute represents approximately 300 members including
producers, manufacturers, traders, retail dealers and distributors
of fertilizer uteri.nlo. Its membere are major shippers, :ocoivorl.v
and exporters of fertilizer and fertilizer materiasle, and s
vital link in America's agricultursl food chain.

Furthexr, Mr. Chairman, The Pertilizer Institute celebrated
its 100 year anniversary last year. And, in that same year, the
Institute's Board of Directors made the decision to become more
involved in agricultupl policy We intend to translate
that decision into a positive role -- one which
recognizes our duty as an agricultural support industry. We hope
to help our farm customers achisve the sort of agricultural policy
they want and need from the Congress.
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We support H. R. 4563 because it takes a fundamental step
toward bringing more predictability into future fatm policy.
Pertiliser use on s per-acre basis has been almost flat for the
llut five years. Thus, the number of planted acres becomes
vitally important to the fertiliser industry in estimating the
amount of fertiliser required by our customers each year. To do
this, our industry must have advance knowledge of the intended
number of those planted acres. By its vu-y nature, agriculture
is an unpredictable business, and our industry faces a constant
challenge -- and balancing act -- between supplying needed crop
nutrients without delay, and avoiding an overproduction situation
that depresses the industry. Mr. Chairman, it t'cku months to
move: nitrogen from the southern gas balt; phosphates from the
Florida mines, and potash from the Canadian and New Mexico mines, .
into farmers' hands. It takes years of advanced planning to open
new mines or to develop new production plants. ‘It takes u.-.'
for the collection and analysis of soil l.llp]..I, oof.lut in tura
fertilizer dealers and bulk blenders can mix the proper plant.
nutrients to fit exactly into a farmer's needs and yield Zqc.'uil.l.
These fundamental tima requirements have repeatedly brought the
fertilizer industry before Congress, asking !of more timely

of farm programs. The industry's capital investments,
and its position as s major amployer, are evidence of its commit-
ment to continue supplying American farmere with thie essential
crop input -- and our goal to help ensure that those farmers can
continue to count on us for s dependable supply. Stability and
predictability in farm policy are the keys to achieving such a
goal. )
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Mr. Chairman, in 1983 most of our fertilizer material was
moved into place, and frankly much of it was moved on credit
within our industry, before the January 1l PIK announcement.

That announcement and, in particular, the decision to take whole
base bids, was terribly expensive to support industries like the
fertilizer industry. It is estimated that the PIK program cost
the fertilizer industry over $1 billion, and tha impact was spread
all across the industry from the local retailer to the besic

producer.

Mr. Chairman, it may come as a surprise to some that the
fertilizer industry would support a bill like the one in question
today which could offer a framework toward production controls,

when it is known that fertiliser use per acre ho
been flat for the last several years. But, our industry realizes
that there is no profit in fertiligzer unless there is profit
in farming. That is the reason the fertiliszer industry can
support some type of consistent production controls in the near
term. We would hope that this type of program vou.l.d be on a
short-term basis, and that food and fiber demand can be stimulated
through various export programs so that we can return eventually
to the point of maximum farm production. It is this efficiency
of scale and lower per-unit cost of production that we see as
being the most successful policy for the American farmer. But
we also realize that overproduction, a fact with our basic farm

results in very low profits, (or no profit at all for
many farmers) and this is having a serious impact both on farmers
and their various support industries.
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In approaching this problem, we know we cannot live
through amother dramatic last-ditch reduction decision like
PIK. It is far better to have a predictable, consistent
supply manage=msat program that can lead us carefully, in a
business-1ike way, out of tha curremt over-supply situatiom.
This bill, N.R. 43563, appears to be the beginning of this
businese-1like approach to curremt farm problems -- and we
weloome and support Congressman Stenholm's initiative. We have ’
not commented today on the specifics of the legislation,
preferring rather that the effected farm groups consider the
specifics and we in turn will add our voice those who seek the
consistency we hope to achieve. m.ud;bavtbleuu
issue of base acres remains a point of confusion each year for
both farmers and the suppport industries. H.R. 4363 would
amumuhtmmtmmmglu.
fundamental problem and, thus, bring a more predictable —
and indeed a more business-like approach -- to farm programs.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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STATEMENT OF :
TEXAS ASSOCIATION OF COTTON PRODUCER ORGANIZATIONS
AND

PLAINS , INC.
HOUSE COMMITTEE ON CONCERNING H.R. 4565
THE AG EFFICIENCY AND EQUITY ACT
May 2, 1984

Mr. Chairman, as is indicated in the heading of the written
remarks filed with‘the Committee, I am appearing today in a dual
capacity -- as Chairman of the Board of Plains Cotton Growers,

Inc., Lubbock, and also as Board Chairman of the Texas Association

of Cotton Producer Organizations, which we call TACPO. My statement
for PCG represents the views of about 15,000 Texas High Plains cotton
producers who grow about half the cotton in Texas and about one-fifth
of the cotton grown in the United States. TACPO is an organization
of all eight cotton producer in our state and those
organizations represent all cotton-producing regions of Texas.

Speaking for both PCG and TACPO, I first want to commend Mr.
Stenholm and the Committee for the effort being made to better the
lot of all agriculture by stabilizing and equalizing, and thereby
improving. the system used to establish acreage bases and program
yields. And I might add that considering the complexity of the
task, it is a courageous effort indeed.

Neither the TACPO board mor our own board at PCG has had the
opportunity to develop specific recommendations concerning H.R. 4565,
~but I feel safe in saying that all eight of our groups are in gcneral
agreement with the bill's intent, and we expect to continue studying
it and working with Mr. Stenholm and others to the end that it can
be enacted in a form that will serve our mutual interests in the
best possible way.

At PCG, we do huwever have about six concerns about the bill

and the effect it might have on cotton producers if enacéed as now

written.
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I want to. make clear at this point that the concerns I mention,
come from PCG ;nd only from PCG. They have not been discussed with
the full TACPO group and for that reason are not to be construed as
TACPO thinking. A

Even at PCG, as I said before, we have not had the opportunity -
for full board discussion of the bill's specifics, and consequently
I am not at liberty to propose solutions. But I will list the areas
where we think tbo}e may be problems in the bill as we understand it.

1. There appears to be no provision for protecting a producer's
future base acreage of a program crop when he voluntarily reduces
planted acreage of that crop. This could happen for a number of
reasons, including good market prospects for a non-program crop such
as vegetables or soybeans, or the advent of another PIK program,
including one which encouraged whole-farm participation.

2. The procedure provided for establishing program crop yields
in the first year, 1886, we think leaves room for a great deal of
improvement. Not only on the High Plains but in several other areas
of the Belt as well, severe weather over the past five years has
caused average yields and 1984 program yields to fall far below the
land's true productive capacity. ASCS yield-setting procedures have
made the situation worse by changing -- from a 80% floor on yields
through 1980 to no floor in 1981, back to 90% in 1982 and only 80%
in 1883. These two things -- an unusual series of bad crop years
and vacillating ASCS procedures -- have gotten our yields so low
that we have trouble supporting a program to begin in 1986 which
doesn't provide a means for some yield adjustments. Perhaps this
could be done through ASC8 county committee assessment of each farm's

innate capacity to produce under normal conditionms.
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3. Also related to yields, the bill's 10% maximum on annual
decreases and increases in program yields could prove hard for us to
live with. VWith a 10% cap on any ome yoar'; increase it would be a
long and painful process to build a farm's yield back to normal after
several bad crop years. Although we have not discussed a firm figure,
as a starting point we think a 10% maximum reduction and 30% maximum
increase would be much more workable. .

4. 1t also appears to us, Nr. Chairman, that it will be difficult
to generate broad support for H. R. 4565 unless some provision is made
for double cropping, which is a common practice in some areas.

5. Vhile we would 1ike having the option to alter crop acreage
bases by as much as 25% for any givea year, we have doubts about the
producer's ability to use that option effectively because of the
stipulation that our decision must be made two months before the
program is announced. For cotton that means we would have to decide
in October of one year whether we wanted to adjust our cotton base
for the next ygear. And I suggest that rarely if ever will we be in
a position to do that. -

6. PFinally, Mr. Chairman, we have some concera about the
Secretary of Agriculture being given too mueh authority. Section
105(c), which would allow the Secretary to suspend all FAB and CAB
limitations under certain conditions, is an example. VWe'd like to
see some consideration given to restricting that authority, perhaps
leaving the extent of the Secretary's authority'to be decided by

the Congress in the passage of general farm legislation.
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Testimony of
Ievin J. Blkin, President
Associated Milk Producers, Inec.

My name is lIrvin J. Blkin. [ am a dairy farmer from Amery,
Wisconsin, whieh is located in the northwestern part of the state.
Along with my family, I milk about 40 Holstein cows and farm 200

acres of corn, alfalfa and small grains.

1 am also the President of Associated Milk Produeers, Inc., the
nation's largest dairy farmer cooperative with over 31,000 members
located in 20 states throughout the midwest, south and southwest,

who produce about 12 percent of the nation's milk supply.

Today, 1'd like to emphasize my concern for agriculture in the ag-
gregate. Dairy farmers recognise that their economic well-being
is linked directly and substantially to the conditions ol.
proddcou of othorvemdltlu. Stability in the dairy sector is

impossible unless agriculture as a whole is healthy.

We want to stress that in constructing the 1985 Farm Bill, a key
strategy must be to develop the most unified position possible
among the various sectors of agriculture. The oxpol;loneo of the
1981 Farm Bill provides an all-too vivid reminder of the econ-

‘sequences of a splintered farm bloec.

That's why forums like these are so important, enabling the
various segments of agriculture to join togethor to learn from one
another and better understand each other's perspectives. This is

a critical step forward in identifying consenus positions.

Needless to say, there are many danger signals in the current
economic situation, and corrective measures must be taken soon if

this nation's food and fiber system is to remain strong.
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Discussion of the 1985 PFarm Bill provides an excellent place to

focus this dialogue.

AMP] feels that constructive government involvement is a necessity
in modern agriculture. When it comes to this subjeet, the ques-
tion is mot "should government be involved"™ but "when and how."
Farmer and consumer interest make responsible government involve-
ment in agriculture a .rullty -- not & echoice -- in our complex

economy and world markets.

U.S. agriculture's basic problem ean be simply defined: Farmers
are overproducing foreign and domestiec market demand. We have too

muech of virtually all commodities.

AMPI members believe sffective supply—mn.gmlt is essential to
the recovery of the farm economy. While we do not feel it is
proper for us to prescribe specific stabilizstion measures for
other commodities, we are vitally concerned that future pubdliec
policy equitably tailor total agricultural output to more even

meteh market demand both foreign and domestic.

The Administration's implementation of the "Payment-In-Kind" (PIK)
program was a tacit admission that its previously advocated free-
market position could not satisfactorily correct crop surpluses.
Farmers and agribusinessmen were already on the ropes, and the al-
ternative to PIK was to watch commodity prices go still lower to
eliminate producers and clear the market of wrpl{u -- a painful
and foolish path.
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Farmers respondod enthusiasticly to the PIK program, proving that
the "supply-management with an ineentive to reduce produetion™ ap-
proash works. But after the PIK program and wide-spread drought
helpod moderate erop surpluses in 1083, agriculturec sceme poised
for disastrous fenee-row to femece-row pliltlu and record or moar-
record planted aereage asnd yields in both 1984 snd 1088. Crop
farmers, onee again, laek adequate incentives to rodueo produe-

tion, a situation that aggravates milk surpluses in tho long run.

To be oﬂntly, supply-management programs must bo taken sorious-
ly. Total u?lqﬁltuul output must be addressed. Such programs
should - intergrato provisions that avoid driving produeers of a
partieular oﬁodlty into the produetion of anothor. '!'Ilil should
involve better ecordination betweon all commodities in the ad-

ministration of supply-mansgement measures.

Safeguards sgainst expansion aro an intogral part of the new Milk
Diversion Program. Participants in the divorsion program aro
restrieted to selling their dairy eattlo for slaughtor, oxport or
to another dairy farmer in the program. Additionally, contracting
produeers eannot make idle milk production facilities svailable to
ether milk produeers.

The new Milk Diversion Program is providing tangiblo ovidence that
supply-management ean eonstructively address surpluses. Positive

results are already visible in its few months:
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¢ February milk production was two perecent, and March milk

production three percent, below year ecarlier levels -- the first

declinos after $S7 months of consecutive incresses.

¢ OCC purchases for January, February and March of 1984 were down
four, 25 and 42 percent respoctively from the same months a year

earlier.

¢ Reductions in milk production and CCC purchases should become
much more dramatic as the year proceeds since diversion par-
ticipants only had to comply with 50 percent of their total con-

tracted amount in the first quarter of the program.

It needs to be emphasized -- particularly to the news media, urban
audiences, Congress and the Administration -- that dairy farmers
themselves are financing some 93 percent of the totsl cost of

diversion payments.

As to the specifies of the Milk Diversion Program, dairy farmers
were given the choice of selecting from two 1S-month marketing
history periods: Either the amount of milk marketod during cslen-
dar yoar 1982 or the average annual marketings for calendar years
1981 and 1982 -- with the months of January, February and March
counted twice in all instances. We folt it was important that
this type of floxibility be offered to provl'do for producers who

might have encountered unususl circumstances.

The 15-month perlod for the diversion program represented a com-
promise. AMPI, along with most other dairy cooperatives,

advocated that a 24-month period could accomplish the greatest



162

reductions in milk productions. Others pushed for a 12-month

~period. The 15-month period was finally sccepted by both sides.

AMP1 believes that once stability returns to the rest of agrieul-
ture, the dairy provisions of the 1949 Agricultural Adjustment Act
that have served farmers and consumers so effectively, can be
oporated without much change. But until then, supply-management -

measures are necessary.

In March, we held our 15th Annual Meeting in Mlnnnpolll,v Minn.
culminating a year-long grassroots policy-making process.
Delegates passed a resolution emphasizing ‘tho continuing neod for
supply-management and providing dairy farm families with nronf.
individual incentives to reduco milk production when government
purchases excoed a specified ressonable level. A key clement
would be permanent stand-by legislation activating a supply-

management mechanism in periods of surplus production.

A similar concept of a supply-management "trigger" is featured in
the feed grains, rice and cotton piovlslonl of the recently enac-
tod "Agrleultuﬁl Programs Adjustment Act of 1984" which activate
supply-msnagement measures at specified levels of ecarryover

stocks.

In upcoming weeks, AMPI will be pursuing broad-basod industry sup-
port for a strong supply-management position. We recognisze that
it is essential that we present a program capablo of gaining dairy

farmer consensus.
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In closing, let us say that o key objective for dairy and all
farmers must be more permanent poliecy to ripluo the plieco-merl,
emergoney quick fixes that have charaeterizsed recent years. We
cannot afford to keep addressing agrieulture on a ecrisis-to-
crisis basis. A more stable and longer-term approseh is needed

that will allow farmars to plan for the future with certainty.

We look forward to the development of sound provisions for the
1985 Farm Bill that will bemefit taxpayors, consumers and farmors
alike. By working together in an enviroument of mutual respect

and concern, we can be suecessful.

Thank you,

85-688 O—84—11
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Nr. Charimsn and members of the committee I waant to thank you and
your staff, and also Nr. Steaholm, for the continuing work on legislative
proposals for the new Farm Bill.

I am David Senter, Mational Directer for the American Agriculture
Movement, Inc. Our organisatioa fully supports the effort to pass as much
thumtm.'!muhuMmmte-
that should be long range. As I travel across the country, producers are
looking for stability from year to year imstead of huge swings in polices.

We suggest that all USDA agencies use ASCS yields. ut}nm&ﬁ-,
m,mxmmummzumeum. Many
farms nov have 3'6.“:“:'”11&. What we are talking about is consistency.

We very such support the concept that allows producers to make
predeternined shifts between commodities. Producers need the ability to
adjust their operations to meet changing circumstances. Many producers

mxtoowlyhocauuthqm1ﬂnmﬂum’wnm..

We, of the AAN, feel that all major commodities should be supported
equally to prevent farmers switching from one orop to the other; therefore,
avoiding expensive machinery outlays and the problea of over production in
certain areas, thus depressing prices. Over the ysars, there have been ratios
established between certain crops at which we will not have this switching
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from crop to crop due to prices. It should be noted that this would tend to

stabilize both domestic and world production. These ratios are as follows:

bsans to corn - 23 to 1
wheat to cora - 13 to 1
besans to cotton 10 to 1

(Due to the lack of history of rice, there is no ratio to corn.
We feel that a 2 to 1 ratio is in order.)
(Mote should be made that all feed grains are already indexed to corn.)

The following are two tables showing what loan rates would look. liks
when they are indexed to corn using present loan and target prices. The figures
axe for comparison only and are not intended to be a recommendation for price.
AAM supports 908 parity loan rate for all commodities.

INDEX USING LOAM 1OAN IN ‘84
corn - 2.58 2.55
wheat 3.82 3.30
beans 6.37 ' 5.02
cotton .64 .55

rice 5.10 bushel ’ 3.60 bushel
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INDEXED 7O TARGET PRICE TARGET IN ‘84
corn 3.03 ’ 3.03
vheat 4.38 . 4.38
bean 7.58 na
cotton .76 (was target .81
in '83)

rice 6,06 bushel 5.36 bushel

Mr. Chairman, too often, the decisions are political instead of realistic.
The AAM supports mandatory production programs based on bushels and pounds.
We must bring all producers into the programs. Foreign investors, insurance
companies, pecple farming the tax loopholes must be forced to do their fair
share of supply management. If this occured, the amount any individual must

reduce would be considerably lower.

3

e th a national referendum to dstermine what producers want and
need in their programs. Our organisation is ready to accept the outcome of
such a vote. We have to stop playing pol;uu, both in farm oganizations and
in Congress, and get on with a new approach to agriculture. A long range
policy, that is realistic instead of idealistic and acts rather than reacts to

crisis situations.

AAN beleives begining stock inventories should automatically adjust the
level of diversion on each commodity. The inventory figures should be used

with a formula to make necessary adjustments by January 15th each year.

AAM supports the basic goals in this bill, but ggest these alt tives

be examined. Thank you Mr. Chairman for allowing AAM to voice its views on

this legislation.
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STATEMENT OF THE AMEBRICAN FARM BUREAU FEDERATION
BEFORE THE COMMITTEE ON AGRICULTURE
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
REGARDING H. R. 4565, THE AGRICULTURE EFFICIENCY AND EQUITY ACT

Presented Sy
Michael V. Durando, Assistant Director, National Affairs Division

May 2, 1984

The American Farm Bureau Federation, the nation's largest general

farm organization r member families,
appreci Ct

4565, the

mends Cong

to ngs before the House
Agr ) 4565, but other issues
of reviewing tural and food legislation
to succeed the Agriculture and Food 981.

Parm Bureau has reviewed H. R. 4565 and, in general, views the
leg attempting to
solve what nistration of

nmen’ o i
e There
the 1985
' 'IOp acreage
loped that will ectiveness and the efficiency of sub-
sequent farm price ams.

At this time, Farm Bureau is not prepared to e
oppose H. R. 4565. Farm Bureau policy #~- '004 ag

delegates last not r
a ]
a system. In addi-
i well as our Board
are continuing to and have not yet
a specific position. is not able to
take an official position at thi to be able to
offer the following comments in hopes of adding to a constructive
a s subject. .
The concept of a farm acreage base (FAB), which would be based on
the roll ) of the cumulati ‘for
harvest » be an improve-
ment upon the cr ilized in the
1977 Food and . in the fact that
the farm acreage to a gradual basis
depending on the of each indivi-

dual farm. Certainly this makes more sense than locking in some sort
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of overall farm base acreage at a historical level to be utilized for

the , as this implies a continuation of the status
quo for ottt iod in the future. Agriculture
changes industry. Parmers must have
flex operations as well as their
farn demand, and cost factors.
Any reduces the farmers' abi-
lity to _ .

The same type of improved flexiblity is apparent in the proposal
for a (CAB). This proposal allows a farmer to
modi ‘base for indi ot
vhea ce within certai
tion ucer notify USDA

date of an

o another all
arket signals
this will &nlu:c that farmers "farm

The ftOpOlll to revise
establish

low yields

provides

adjusted if

the Secreta

H. R. 45

iy by
1igh and the

ducer who experie . th P
year. .

Certainly no far is perfect and that includes the
Agr 8l. been, of
admini Bill, )
bases

aining

so th
the previous year
two years as a basis for determining
resulted in short term particip ’
given the fact that acreage
decreases depending on

There are always complaints about the determination of program
yields concerning their accuracy, and who is being deprived of bene-
fits. H. R. 4565 may help resolve these problems by establishing, on
a more precise basis, the program yield provisions for the farm
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program commodities. It appears that this provision may have the
effect of reducing the Secretary's discretion in this area, which may
add more predictability to the program and allow farmers to know with
fair certainty what their program yields will be in advance of cer-
tification by the USDA.

Whether or not to put a system of improved base and yield for-
mnulas into permanent law may . To extend the
discussion one step further,
acreage and yield provisions law,
tant farm price the
farm programs every four years? is
mending that the 1985 Farm Bill
however taking into

have been 77
bills
since enactment
changes in that
change per year.
manent law

tiveness
not deny n
general, if
manent law, i with
appropriate £ enacted farm
progr. is as use-
ful, will hope it to be,
then future. If, however,
the bill does not °  the years despite
the fact that it i w it can amended
by the Congress. 1985,
it may be wise to measure
base and yield formulas be no w
will happen in the fasa t . . K.
Parm Bureau is going study and
the
of this
and
forward to presenting a specific

to in early 1985.

Thank you for this opportunity to present our comments.
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TESTIMONY ON THE AGRICULTURAL EFFICIENCY AND EQUITY ACT
PRESENTED TO
THE HOUSE AGRICULTURE COMMITTEE
BY
GARY D. CONDRA

May 2, 1984

I would first like to commend Congressmen Stenholm, Roberts,
Bedell, and Marlenee for the work_vﬁich has obviously gone
into development of H.R.4565. I would also like to commend
the House Agriculture ‘COII1tt.. for conducting timely
hearings on the bill, This bill addresses a critical need for
consistency, flexibility, ‘and’ predictability in the

computation and assignment of fara program bases and yields.

I am an agricultural economist by training and experience,
having served as an Extension Econoamist for Texas A&M
University from August 1975 to October 1983, During that
period of time I was responsible for providing leadership in
the development of educational programs in farm management,
marketing, and policy in 42 West Texas Counties, I have also
operated by own irrigated farming operation. I am currently a
candidate for the Democratic nomination to the 19th
Congressional District seat being vacated by Kent Hance.
Therefore I hope mny remarks will be interpreted as being
representative of the concerns of a great number of West
Texas producers. I have included in my testimony, Attachment

A, which 1s entitled "Development Critieria for the 1985 Farm
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Bil11l.” This attechment does not directly address the base and
yield issue except to the extent that bases and yields impact
on the feasibility of developing a farm program which is
consistent with the criteria which I have outlined. I will
not discuss those critieria except to point out that the 1985
Farm Bill must restore profit and stedility to egriculture.
It must be a long-run progrea which mainteins our lcvel‘of
exports. And the progras aust require mandatory

participation.

I believe that there 1is definitely a need to establish a
permanent base and yield system, e.g. H.R.4565. However, this
greatly increases the need to iansure that the system is
workable and equitable. It also requires that the systea be
developed to work with a broad range of possible outcomes
from development of the 1985 Faram Bill. For example, under
the current voluntary program, e producer who is treated
inequitably by the base and yield system has the option not
to participate in the program. However, 1if waandatory
participation is required, as I believe is necessary, we need
to remember that the producer will not have the option of
non-participation. 1 believe that this factor may
significantly affect the possidbility of passage for a

permanent base and yield system.

My greatest concern lies with the method for establishment of
1986 program yields and calculation of yields thereafter

(Sec.106). During the last 5 years, West Texas producers have
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been hard hit by hail, drought, early freeses, and flooding.
Many producers have had crop failures in three or four of the
last five years. This means that a five year average is not
represantative of the productive capacity of farms in many
areas of West Texas. If we cannot get program yields up for
our producers, we cannot restore profit and stadbility in
agricultura. We cannot make a voluantary program work. And we
cannot develop & mandatory program wvhich is equitabdle. Por
this reason, 1 strongly urge the committee to consider
incorporeting a procedure for establishment of the 1986
yields which raflacts the productive capacity of the farm.
And I also urge the committee to consider the inclusion of a
weather adjustment in the calculation of yields for yaars

following 1986.

Provisions need to be 1included in this bill to ellow for
double-cropping and summer-fallow in maintenance of the farm
acreage base and crop ecreage bases (Sec. 103). This section
also 1inadequately deals with situations where the producer
grows a non-program Crop on acreage ;r.viouoly devoted to e
program crop. As I understand the bill in its prasant form, a
producer will reduce his farm acreags base if he tekas land
out of production for e program crop to produce a non-program
crop. Under a voluntary progrem, he could not comply with the
program the next year and restore his ferm acreage base to
its original 1level. Under a mandatory progrem, there is no
provision for restoring this aecresge. This appears to de

inconsistent with out current need to deal with progrea crop
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surpluses.

My last major reservation deals with the discretion provided
to tha Secretary of Agriculture to suspand farm acreage base
limitations or crop acreage base limitetions when he
determines that there 1s a supply shcftngo of any crop(Sec
105). Since this Bill (H.R. 45635) will be permanent law it
would not be practicel to try to defina a supply shortags in
teras of carry-over end/or price conditions. But, I would
suggest that the committee consider tiaing this discretionary
authority to supply conditions which are more completely

spelled out in related farm legislation.

(Attachment follows:)



164

ATTACHMENT A

DEVELOPMENT CRITERIA FOR
THE 1985 PFARM BILL
by
Gary D. Condra
April 12, 1984

Development of the 1985 Farm Bill is one of the most serious
economic 1issues facing the 19th Congressional District. This
is not just another piece of legislation. When Congress talks
about the 1985 PFarm Bill, it is talking about the survival of
West Texas agriculture, It is talking about the survival of
our rural communities. And it is telking about the survival
of many businesses and jobs in urban trade centers like

Lubbock. .

The fundamental question which Congress must address is not
whether we will have high 1loan rates or target prices,
voluntary or mandatory provisions, exports or not, etc. The
fundamental question which will decide our survival as a
major agricultural producing region is "What kind of a food

and fiber system do we want to have in the year 20007?"

In 1978, USDA developed projections for the number and size
of farms in the year 2000. According to these projections, 1if

past trends are allowved to continue, the number of faras will
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decline from 2.5 million in 1980 to 1.8 million in the yaar
2000. These numbers don’t really mean much to most of us
until we realize that this means that one out of every four

faras in 1980 will not survive until the year 2000.

These same projections of past trends state that the largest
50,000 farms in the year 2000 will produce over two-thirds of
our food and fiber and control over 50 percent of tha land.
Fifty thousand sounds like a large nulber; but consider that
this is an average of 1,000 farms per state. Given that Texas
has 254 counties, this is an average of four super fnri. per
county, producing over two-thirds of our food and fiber and

controlling over 50 percent of the land.

Obviously, {f these trends continue, the impact on our
agricultural communities will be disestrous. But many people
in our nation do not realize is that these trends will also
have a disastrous impact on the American consumer., The
American public must realize that someone will pay the cost

of production for the food and fiber which we consume and
export. For too long, the farmer has paid part of that cost
from his accumulated equity. However,the farmer cen no longer
pay because his bucket of equity is dry. The American publie
is now faced with a major decision. How will it pay for its
food and fiber? We can pay now with a combination of market
prices and public funds. Or we can wait until the largest
50,000 farms control two-thirds of the food and fiber and 50

percent of the 1land. And then we’ll all pay dearly, ss
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consumers and as a nation!

We can, and must, off-set the daclining trend in the number
of medium~-sized, commercial femily faras in this nation. Not
because 1large farms are bad, but because these medium-sised
ferms are the backbone of th; greatest food and fiber systeanm
the world has ever known. Many countries have land end water
which is comparable to ours. Certainly our technology can aad
has been trensported, But the real differance which makas our
systeam great is the American fermer -- and we are losing some
of that precious human resource with every bankruptcy,

foreclosure and fara sale.

In order to sustain the number of medium-sized commercial
femily farms, we must concentrate on insuring that th.'1905
Fara Bill meets cartain economic criteria. These criteria are
(1) profitability, (2) stability, (3) long-run provisions,(4)
maintenance of exports, and (5) wmandatory participation.
There ar; many ways to achieve these criteris in a faram bill
and succeed in protecting the survivael of our curreat food
and fiber systeam. However, any faram bill which fails to meet
these criteria will have 1little chance of off-setting the
decline in the number of mnedium-sized commercial femily

faras.

Agriculture is a business, just like any other, and it cennot

survive without profit. For too long, we have emphasized the

amenities of agriculture as a "way of life” and ignored the
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need to educate the American public to the busimess aspects
of agriculture. Nowv we have mo e‘olcl. A farm b1ill which does
not provide e reaasonable epportuaity for the farmer to make |
profit will not work. It will aot work for the farmer, for

the agricultural commuaity, for Lsbbock, or for the matioa,

Agriculture badly needs stadbility. Ue have beea on a rollex
coaster since 1973 and we have finally reached a point where
there are only two groups of people. There are those who own
the roller coaster and those who can’t afford the price of ¢
tickat. While fermars aeed stabiltcy, lenders aad
agri-business people nead stability,too. They have their owa
roller coaster and wmany of them have white kauckles froa

trying to stey oa.

We must restore profit end stability to egriculture if we are
to also provide a way for youag peopls to ratura to
agriculture. There 4s 1little opportunity today for youmg
people to start faraing beceuse profits are 1low, or
non-axistent; aend risk 1is high, Profit and stability will
allow families and lenders to provida the capital which youag
people must have to eatar the high-cost busimass of farmiag.
Agriculture has become very scientific, but it still has maay
of the charecteristics of en art. Meny skills are not
transferred through formal training, but instead are passed
from generation to genareation. Whea a ganaration of our youth
does mnot return to the fara -- our nation has lost that

unique agricultural expertise forever.
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The 1985 PFarm Bill must also be a long~run program. From a
business standpoint, our farmers, lenders and agri-business
people cannot coantinue to wonder each day what changes the
political process will produce to negate the plens which they
have made and implemented., Agriculture is a long-run business
with biological cycles which cannot be started and ltoppei
overaight -~ and it requires a long-run program. From a
natural resources policy standpoint, we, as a nation, have e
real stake in providing e long=-run decision-making
environment for the farmer. Conservation of natural resources
is @& long-run goal and it requires long-run plans. As long as
we force the farmer to make very short-rum decisions in order
to survive, we will not achieve the wisest use of our natural
resources. We may not suffer in our 1lifetime, but our
children will wonder why we made no long-run plans for their

future.

There is a great deal of discussion over whether to develop a
farm policy which relies on the export of agricultural
products. I would suggest that the real question is not
"whether or not to export,” but rather "who will pay for the
commodities we export?™ Whether we 1like it or not,
agricultural exports are all that stand between us and a
disastrous foreign trade deficit. Agricultural exports are
good for the nation and our nation must continue to export.

But, by the same token, we must have a national commitment to

maintain these exports, This means that we, as a nation, amust
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stand ready to pay the cost of maintaining this policy. The
farmer can no longer continue to pay the bulk of the costs

for a policy which primarily benefits the nation as a whols.

Finally, the 1985 Tara Bill w®must require mandatory
participation 1in the program. No one 1likes e mandatory
progranm, but we cannot afford to rely om voluntary
participation to insure the survival of our food and fiber
systemn, We cannot rely on voluantary participation because we
are f.§1u3 e budget deficit which will not likely allow
'ndoqunto funding to achieve tha necassary lavals of
participation. And we can not rely on voluntary participation
because we, as @ nation and as West Texans, cannot afford

another farm progrem feilure.

Congress will develop & feram bill in 1985, end thet farm bill
will d.tinltcly have a lasting impact on West Texas. But it
i up to us to meke sure that Congress understands the
criticel decision which it is making for the future of West
Texas agriculture. Otherwise Congress will provide the answer
without ever really asking the question, "What kind of food

and fiber system do we want to have in the year 2000?"

0—84—12
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tural and Equity Act of 1983
At By 2 Sk

Testimony Presented to the U.S. House of Representatives
Committes on Agriculture

by
Dr. Edvard G. Smith
Dr. James W. Richardson
Agricultural and Food Policy Center
Department of Agricultural Economics
Texas AtM University

We at the Agricultural and Food Policy Center of the Texas AtM Univer-
sity System appreciate the opportunity to testify on the Agricultural Effi-
ciency and Equity Act of 1983. Uncertainty is one of the major problems
confronting agriculture. Government contributes to this uncertainty when
short-run changes are made in farm programs. H.R. 4565 would make the
methods used in computing farm program bases and yields more predictable
while allowing farmers to respond to economic forces.

Our testimony is in two parts: The first is a summary of & survey we
conducted last year of Texas producers' attitudes on farm program base and
yield issues. Second, comments are made on specific provisions of H.R.
4565 and a summary of research on alternative formulas for farm program

yields.
Texas Producer Attitudes on the Farm Program Base and Yield Issue

General Findings
In July, 1983, a survey was conducted of farmers in the major crop
producing regions of Texas concerning their attitudes toward the fara pro-

gram base and yield issue. Of the 425 respondents, 87 percent favored
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continuing the use of a base concept. Considerably less agreement,
however, emerged as to their attitudes for the formulation and implementa-
tion of base and yields.

The respondents, in general, agreed that the most effective means of
controlling production would be with a base which incorporated both acre-
age and yield (production base). When asked if they would like to ses the

of a production base, 59 percent of the respondents answered
yes. However, when asked what method of production control would they
wost favor, the majority of producers (57 percent) selected use of an acre-
age base only, as compared to only 6 gu'cnt opting for a production base.
It appears, therefore, that even though producers recognize a production
base would be more efficient in supply management, they still favor the
flexibility offered by the acresge base concept.

Calculation and Assignment of Acresge Base

When asked how the acreage base should be assigned, 69 percent of the
respondents indicated that the base should be assigned to the land rather
than to the farm nponéor. Only 54 percent, however, believed that e base ’
should be specifically crop oriented, forty-siz percent of the respondents
opted for a total cropland base. The respondents were split between two
formulas for calculating the base: a simple average of the last 3 years
planted acreage received support from 43 percent of the respondents, while
a simple average of the last 5 years received 46 percent support. A major-
ity (59 percent) of the farmers surveyed favored assigning acreage bases

to only price supported crops.

Calculsting Farm Program Yield (FPY)

When asked how FPY should be calculated, 35 percent of the respon-
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dents favored simply taking the last 5 years yield history, dropping the
high and low yield, and sveraging the r-.u.u.ng three years. Only 22 per-
cent favored using the current method for calculating FPY, while 20 per-
cent of the respondents favored using the simple average of the best 4 of
the last S years. ’

Currently, the production unit for which yield is calculated differs
from crop to crop. Cotton and rice FPY's'are calculated based on har-
vested acres, while the FPY for feed grains and wheat is based on planted
acreage. Producers surveyed favored the use of harvested acreage (72 per-
cent) in calculating FPY.

Natural disasters beyond the control of producers are experienced
from time to time, sometimes in succession. Producers were in agresment
that edjustments heeded to be made for natural disasters, although the
methods recommended were diverse. A significant majority (63 percent)
felt that there should be a floor and a ceiling on the annual percentage
change in FPY.

A number of additional questions were asked the farmers in this sur-
vey. If you are interested in these, please refer to "Texas Producer Atti-
tudes Toward Farm Program Base Issues,” Food and Fiber Economics, Volume
12, ¥o. 8, Texas Agricultural Extension Service, The Texas AtM University

System.

Questions and Comments Concerning H.R. 4565
It appears that H.R. 4565 is responsive to the attitudes of Texas
producers as determined by our producer survey. However, as economists,
we have eﬁnn on several provisions of the bill. We will limit our com-

ments to the specific sections in question.
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Section 102 (Ferm Acresge Base)

The purpose of H.R. 4565 is to pr'ovu.c permanent legislation for
establishing each farms' acreage base and yield. An alternative to limit-
ing the legislation to program crops (wheat, feed grains, cotton, and
rice) would be to give farmers increased flexibility by including all
cultivated ‘M potentially tillable acreage in the base. The emphasis
would then'be on the total acres farmed, not om individual crops. By
smploying this alternative, the overall surplus problem could be more
effectively dealt with. That is, the problem of crop surpluses being
passed from commodity to commodity because of individual pro'r- provi-
sions would be reduced. A total farm acreage base would provide for the
needed flexibility in long-term producer and government planning. It’
would also allow market prices (moderated by the effect of government pro~
grams) to do{orunc a farms' crop mix rather than a government regimented
base.

While it may be argued that individual crop acreage bases allow for
more effective planning, total farm acreage base does not preclude this.
Section 104 deals with this issue in that producers must submit notice to
the county committee of an intent to change the make up of his crop acre-
age base prior to the announcement of the farm program for the coming year
(Sec. 104-c). With such notice, the Secretary of Agriculture would have a
good approximation of the acreage to be allocated to any specific crop and
could make adjustments in the farm program as deamed necessary by use of a
Naticnal Crop Acreage (NCA) type of program. To reduce concerns regarding
cultivation of marginal acreage, one could implement "sod buster® provi-

sions which exclude highly erodable land from the base calculation.
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Saction 103 [Crop Acresge Base)

Section 103 provides flexibility to producers in initially determin-
ing their individual crop acreage bases. If the crop acreage base delines-
tion were expanded to both program and mon-program crops, changes would
also be reqguired in Section 103.

Section 104 (Adjumiment of Crop Acresge Bases By Producers)

Section 104-bl restricts the adjustment in acreage base in any year
to 25 percent of the total farm acreage base. In additiom, Section 104-b2
further limits the adjustmsnt to the acresge plantad the year bsfore.
This arbitrary 25 percent adjustment limit could have adverse regiomal
side effects on the ability of farmers to implsment crop rotatiom pro-
grams. The restrictiom in Sec. 104-b2 precludes the production of a new
crop (Program Or nonprogram), regardless of markst price imcamtives. aa
NCA type of program with the provision in Sectiom 104-c lms sufficient
flexidility to handle aggregate acreage adjustmants, -hihlllui. offi-
cient allocation of rescurces within sach region. During the period of
especially in regiomns where production of specific crops has besm sncour-
aged by past fara programs.

Section 106 (Program Yield)

In determining the farm program yield whem no yield history exists or
Mdmhmmmtumm,th
guidalines to be used by the county ASCS committes could be made mOre spe-
cific. Such guidelines might include yields on adjacent farms having
comparable soil types.

In Section 106, program yield is determinad using historical har-



176

vested acre yields. BHarvested acre yields give producers a distorted
signal. If the farm program is sufficiently important to the producers
economic viability, valuable crops (expected revenue excesd-
ing harvest cost) could be destroyed to maintain harvested acre farm pro-
gram yield. small acreage could be intensely farmed and the
harvested acre yield applied to the whole farm. Planted acreage yields,
on the other hand, allow productive, econcmic forces to dictate resource
allocation.

Because harvested acre yields have been the nora in the past for cot-
ton and rice, farm program yields for these crops would be edjusted dowm- -
ward under a planted acreage scenario. Incentives for faram program
participation by cotton and rice farmers would therefore need to be
edjusted. It should be pointed ocut thet regions with highly variable
yields benefit more from a farm program yield formula based on harvested
acres than one based on planted acres.

Yield Fermulation

The specific formula used to determine farm program yield (FrPY) is
particularly important whan debating permanent legislation. While the
plus or minus 10 parcent limit on FPY edjustment prevents massive changes
in any one year, Ltmmulmtomwuutounum
disasters wvhen using a rolling 5 year average, dropping the high and low.
An alternative is to develop a weather edjustment factor, which considecs
the impact of weather on the FPY (a weather adjustment method is currently
being used by the-ASCS). We have included Table 1 which details the
edjustment process under various z-;- program yield formulas, including
the one proposed in H.R. 4565.

While the material in Table 1 is hypothetical, it demcmstrates the
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long-run impact of selected FPY formulas when a farm experiences back-to-
back disasters. In the example, we assume the cotton farm produced 500
1bs of lint per harvested acre in each year from 1977-1991, except in 1982
and 1983 when a disaster was experienced and the farm's harvested acre
yield dropped to only 100 lbs of lint per harvested acre.
-a:. FPY wvas calculated for 1982-1991 using the following formulas:
OEStratogy 1 rcpr‘sont: the formula currently used by the ASCS for
cotton. FPY is computed as the average of the last 3 harvested
acreage yields using a weather adjustment where applicable. The
FPY is prevented from falling by more than 20 percent in any one
year.
® Strategy II represents the FPY formula proposed in H.R. 4565 with a
110 percent yield adjustment band.
® Strategy III represents the FPY formula proposed in H.R. 4565 with-
out the 310 p.rcqt yield adjustment band.
® Strategy IV represents a FPY formula computed by averaging the best
4 of the previous 5 yields. FPY may not change by more than $10
percent each year. -
® Strategy V is the same as strategy IV without the 110 percent yield
adjustment band.
The projected FPY's in Table 1 are graphically hpnunud in
Figure 1. The FPY's in Figure 1 indicate that a formula which imposes
production adjustment bands without a weather adjustment factor (such as
Strategy II, H.R. 4565) extends the adjustment period 4 years longer than
the current FPY formula for cotton and rice. In the example, the impact
of the disasters in 1982 and 1983 on FPY were experienced until 1991 under

Strategy II. On the other hand, a weather adjustment factor as used by
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Strategy I coupled with the absence of an adjustment ceiling allowed FPY's
to return to normal in a much shorter period (by 1987). Removing the +10
pirccnt adjustment limit in Strategy II would allow PPY to return to nor-
mal by 1988 (Stntog_y III). Imposing a maximum annual -.d’juu-nnt in FPY
of 110 percent similarly prolongs .th-_ adjustment period for Strategy IV as
compared to Strategy V. ;

When a maximum adjustment band (110 parcent) is prwu;il the adjust-
ment period is extended for several years. Farmers have less incentive to
rarticipate in a farm program when a $10 percent band is in place because
the FFY does not truly reflect the productive capacity of the farm.

Only a limited number of possible FPY formulas are presented here;
however, the variability observed among these formulas suggests that

further research may be warranted before permanent legislation is passed.

(Attachments follow:)
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Statement by
U.S. Senator Lloyd Bentsen
to the
House Agriculture Committee
May 2, 1984

Mr. Chairman, I commend you for holding these hearings on
legislation that can be of great benefit to the American farmer.
I know your strong support for the cause of American agriculture
and 1 appreciate your leadership on issues of concern to farmers
in Texas and throughout the nation.

I am happy to be working with my distinguished colleague and
fellow Texan, Congressman Charles Stenholm, on the important
legislation before this Committee today. I have introduced

S. 2608 as a companion bill to H.R. 84565, the legislation which
is now before this committee. This legislation is the result of
an extensive survey conducted last year by Congressman Stenholm
of problems that farmers have with our farm programs.

This bill would provide farmers with a dependable, rational
system of determining their base acreages for participation in
our farm programs. It will write into permanent law a standard
method of determining farm base acreages for the various crops
covered by federal farm programs.

If a farmer does not have an acreage base for a crop, then he
generally cannot participate in the farm price support program
for that crop. Under our current system, farmers are continually
but needlessly subjected to erratic changes in the method of
determining farm base acreages. This makes it impossible to plan
with any certainty even one year ahead for a crop rotation, even
though farmers need to be able to plan ahead for several years in
many cases to develop the most efficient farm plan.

A major part of the problem is that the method of computation of
this base can and does change with each farm bill that Congress
enacts. And these changes can occur within every year of a
multi-year farm bill. Some individuals are invariably trapped
and caused hardship whenever a change is made.

For example, the farm bases for 1982, the first under the current
farm bill, were established on the basis of the farmers'
plantings in 1980 and 1981. Texas farmers who happened to plant
cotton in 1980 and 1981 were thus assigned a cotton base for
1982. Many of these farmers then felt forced to plant that
acreage in cotton in 1982, even though they might have wanted to
plant wheat or some other crop. They did so simply to keep from
losing their cotton base.

Other farmers switched to wheat in 1982, often planting large
acreages to average in with previous years in order to get a
significant acreage base established for 1983. However, instead
of averaging in the 1982 plantings to set the 1983 bases, the
1983 bases were frozen at the 1982 levels. Farmers who wanted to
change their crop base for 1983 found that they could not do so.
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And on top of that they were stuck with a lot of very cheap wheat
in 1982 without any protection from the federal wheat price
support program.

They and their neighbors learned from that bitter experience, and
now they often plant whatever crop base they have just to avoid
losing it. A farmer who accidentally got a cotton base may keep
planting cotton instead of switching to wheat, simply because a
switch to wheat might leave him with no wheat base and no cotton
base.

This bill would remedy that problem by establishing a new system
for setting these bases and writing it into permanent law. This
legislation will provide farmers with the certainty that they can
plan ahead for changes in their cropping patterns without risking
the loss of their eligibility to participate in federal farm .
nrograms. Farmers do not have to participate in these farm -
programs, and they do not have to use the methods established in
this legislation to change their cropping patterns. However,
this bill will, for the first time, guarantee farmers that they
can change crops and still retain farm program eligibility by
following a simple and unchanging set of guidelines.

The details of a new base acreage system are important and
deserve careful consideration. I expect that this bill will be
revised and improved. However, even more important is the hope
for improved stability which this concept holds for American
farmers. The vagaries of the weather and the marketplace are
more than enough for farmers to contend with already. Some
version of this bill needs to be enacted into law so that our
farmers can plan ahead.

I appreciate the opportunity to present this testimony to the
Committee, and I look forward to working with you towards passage
of this needed legislation.



Horional M Produsens foderation

1840 Whison Bivd., Ariington, VA 22801 Potrich 8. Healy

7030436111 Quef Exartive Officer
May 3, 1984

Honorable Charles Stenholm
U.8. House of Representatives
Washington, DC 20515

Dear Mr. Stenholm:

This is in reply to your letter of April 20 in which you d the b
on H.R. 4565, the Agricultural Efficiency and Equity Act and asking for our
comments.

We, here in National Milk Producers mum. Inn little expertise in the
areas addreased by H.R. 4565 and theref P our views to
those of you m_ are so msuch more knowledgesble. '

We can, however, indicate some of what we have 1 d in developing p

for milk. We too, in our industry, are plagued vhen program mechanics such as
data concerning yields and plant costs are inaccurate or ever disregarded.
Because of the system of supporting prices to prod of milk through the
purchase of milk products from plante which may or may not be controlled by
producers, it is essential that we have accurate knowledge concerning yields of
product from milk and costs for converting. We must know these things if we
are to be assured that the prices at vhir.h CCC buys ptodue: from plants will
A.llov plants of average efficiency to pay £ PP prices for

H.R. 4565, vhich addresses mechanical problams as chq relate to other commodities,
is an essential tool which you are to be d for

L g

y, Chief Executive Officer
PRODUCERS FEDERATION

Noman M. Barker, President  James P. Camerio, Jr,, Frst Vice o Herbert Second Vics ch
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STATEMENT
of the
IOWA CATTLEMEN'S ASSOCIATION

The statement that follows on crop bases is being submitted to the Agriculture
Committee of the United States House of Representatives by the lowa Cattlemen's
Association. The lowa Cattlemen's Association consists of over 15,000 dues paying
mel:nbers. We very much appreciate the opportunity to have input on this most
important matter.

The number one area of involvement of the lowa Cattlemen's Association over
the last two years has been in the farm program and farm policy areas. Perhaps this
sounds unusual to have these areas as priorities for a cattlemen's organization;
however, we are of the opinion that recent feed grain programs have been a major
factor in the decline of Cornbelt cattle feeding and, in addition, have compounded our
soil erosion problems. The cattle producer and feeder is penalized so severely in base
acreage determination, proven yields and the lack of loan privileges for corn harvested
as a feedstuff, that they either do not participate or become cash grain farmers so
that they, too, can receive maximum benefits.

The lowa Cattlemen's Association believes that previous cropping history should
be used in establishing a crop base, but adjustment factors should be incorporated that
would promote soil conservation. Some cattle producers have indicated that they
would prefer to plant less corn in 1984 and instead plant more hay, pasture or small
grain crops. However, they are not following through on these intentions because of a
future reduction in their corn base and uncertainties relating to subsequent feed grain
programs.

Cattle producers and feeders tend to raise crops other than feed grains on some
of their tillable acres. In fact, cattlemen in the Cornbelt are about the only group
that plants and harvests anything other than row crops. These alternative crops are
primarily grasses, forages and small grains which are soil conserving crops that are
grown to produce feedstu.fis for cattle. One could debate whether this is done

primarily for conservation or economic purposes. The fact remains that many cattle
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producers and feeders are raising soil conserving crops that have both a long and short
term impact on helping to conserve our topsoil and to reduce feed grain acreage.
Aren't these the major objectives of federal feed grain programs? This is voluntarily
being done by cattle producers without public tax dollars.

The cattle industry does not want and is not asking for government assistance in
this area. We are, however, asking for equitability in determining crop bases. Recent
federal feed grain programs directly discriminate against Cornbelt cattle producers
and feeders by providing incentives for them to decrease their pasture, hay and small

grain acreage. A farmer that has pl d every available acre to row crops over the
last two years receives a proportionately larger corn base for that very reason. This
occurs even if a portion of his acreage is not entirely suitable for row crop production
and is subject to erosion. Comparatively, the cattle producer with alternative crops
receives a smaller corn base as a penalty for planting soil conserving crops even
though they are usually on the more marginal acres of his farm. This seems
inappropriate, inefficient and most importantly, unfair. Why should others be paid a
premium to do exactly what many cattle producers routinely incorporate into their
farming enterprises?

Farm programs should encourage farmers not producing soil conserving crops to
do so rather than discouraging those who do raise soil conserving crops to discontinue
this practice.

The inequities and problems are easy to identify, and we question why USDA and
Congress have not made adjustments to rectify these counter productive practices
associated with crop base determination. Solutions to the problem are more difficult
to identify and implement.

The lIowa Cattlemen's Association has looked at various alternatives over the last
two years. Our recommendation at this time is to develop a formula giving credit

towards a corn base for pasture, hay or small grain crop acreage on those farms
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where these crops are routinely produced. We are not suggesting that this credit be
given on nontillable acres; Only those farms that produce these crops on tillable
acres that could be planted to row crops should be given this adjustment. Our
recommendation for adjusting crop bases would be to use National Research Council
total digestible nutrients (TDN) percentages for those crops as compared to corn or
the other program crop to be adjusted. As an example, corn is approximately 80
percent TDN and alfalfa or pasture grasses are approximately 50 percent TDN; under
our recommendation the alfalfa or pasture acres would be given 5/8 or 0.625 credit
per acre to raise the corn base.

We feel that the calculation using total digestible nutrients percentages as
compared to the base crop would be suitable to a large geographic region and to
various crop bases. We in lowa are most concerned about a corn base and are certain
that it could be used there. Our main point, however, is that credit towards a corn or
crop base should be given when soil conserving crops are produced on acres that could
be planted to the base crop. If current program philosophies continue, more and more
acres will be converted to row crop production leading to additional soil erosion and
additional acreage in feed grain production. There must be flexibility in adjusting
bases so that the programs do not become even more self defeating.

At this time the lowa Cattlemen's Association opposes the establishment of crop
bases on additional crops such as soybeans. We feel that a base system on soybeans
would create the same inequities as with corn and would lead to more erodable acres
being planted to soybeans at the expense of soil conserving crops. If incentives are to
be provided, they should be directed towards soil conserving crops rather than a row
crop such as soybeans whose production is even more erosive than corn.

Thank you for consideration of our recommendations.
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’ ALABAMA FARM BUREAU FEDERATION )

P O Box 1 1000/Montgomery Alsbsma 38 186812008) 208 3800

GUODWN L MYIRCX Frescer

May 1, 1984

The Honorable Charles . Stenholm ¢
U. S. House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515
Dear Congressman Stenholm:
The Alabama Farm Bureau Federation, representi the views of the farmers
_ for seek ) to the
. bases ility for the
The objectives sought are common
ide an element of stabil N farm programs
ic. We find it fmpossib imony in oerson
hat this written statement be placed in the Hearing
fcultural Efficiency and Equity Act of 1983, at the
time of

We - this legislation which 1 am certain
will be this legislation.
First,
reason or _ N
particular cotton,
gqrowing region to
periods of time.

reductions are
necessary for certain years, it does not it necessary to rigidly fix those
reductions to regions on a permanent basis.

Second, bases, such as those which would be
established acrue value unto themselves, ultimately
creating a _ agriculture, We understand the virtues
of this, bu uggest that the final versions of the law provide

mechanisms to account for the value on a prior basis.

Third, this legislation would require cross-compliance. We do not feel that
cross-compliance should be equated with individual crop ~rocram eauality.
Sunporting cross-compliance will not produce fair and equitable proorams for all
crops. Also, cross-compliance interferes with the normal shifting of crop
production from one region to another, as mentioned before.

Proviceng Leadershp for the 8Os J
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The farming patterns of Alabana and the Southeast favolve the utilization of
a significent Muy of rented land, creating competetive conditions for the
best land. Ve envision problems under this legislation. Higher reats cowld
logically be expected if bases were fixed, especially under cross-compliance.
Perhaps 2 syston of offsetting compliance could make the system less rigid.

Thank you for the opportunity to submit this statement and for
foresight to attespt to find a fair and equitable solution to the mbl-s which
annually plague agriculture.

3 Sincerely,

R“?"’m‘- Niaczee
Raymond Marsh, Chairman
State Cotton Committee
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P s P EARMS, INC.

Area Code 509

Telc‘phue- 346- 9383 .. Royal City, Wuuuln “u‘l

Page 1--Testimony of Alice Parker

I am Alice Parker from Royal City, Washington and a constituent
of Congressman Sid Morrison. My husband, Ivan and I have lived our
entire lives on farms and have owned and operated our own since 1954,
During the 30 years of farming we have had many experiences, Starting
in 1954 we were dryland farmers in Eastern Colorado, In 1965 we
moved to the Columbia Basin in Washington State and became irrigated
farmers, With the help of our children we had the experience of
taking land out of sagebrush and cheatgrass and developing the irri-
gation system and making this land 1nto.good productive farm., In
1975 in order to bring our son Perry into the operation as a partner
we formed a family farm corporation known as P & P Farms Inc,

We now own 450 acres and lease another 500 acres, Ve recently pur-
chased 450 acres that adjoins us but is not presently in the irri-
gation project, Our hopes are that someday in the very near future
we will be able to receive irrigation water for those acres and
then we will not have to rely on leasing additional land to warrant
owning machinery needed to farm efficiently,

We have been actively involved in many different organizations
and co?nittees that have been o;i;nted over the past 30
years, Currently I am serving as the Preaiden@ of Washington State
W.I.EE, (Women Involved In Farm Economics) and represent W,I.F.E, A
on the Grant County Farm Coaltion. I serve as secretary of the
Coalition, I am also serving on the newly formed Washington Ag-
ricultural Council Exccutive Committee.

I want to express my sincege thanks to you the committee for
giving us the grassroots producer the opportunity to give input into
the development of a new farm-food policy. I only wish :that it
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wasn't s0 expensive to travel from Washington State to Washington
D,C. s0 I could personally present my testimony to you. My sincere
Thanks go to my Congressman, Sid Morrison for assisting me so that
I can submit this written statement,

I received a news release from Committee Chairman Kika de la
Garza quoting Representatiee Charles Stenholm in regards to H.R. 4565,
"The Agricultural Efficiency and Equity Act." That quote was "Right
now, our system for setting bases and yields is not fair to many
farmers and is unpredictable for the rest, It leaves too much .dis-
cretion to bureaurcratic whims, and it should be revised and put into
permanent lav so that farmers can depend on it, I believe this
is an important first gtep on the road to a workable 1985 farm
bill.," I agree with that statement.

Those of us who are in irrigated farm areas that are diver-
sfied usually cannot participate in any farm program as they are
presently set up, Let me give you an example of how it has affected
our own pefsonal farm operation, When we first came to the Columbia
Basin and took the raw land out of sagebrush and cheat grass we had
to plan} crops such as wheat, barley or corn that was going to give
us a crop residue that we could put back into the soil to help build
good productive land that would be capable of producing crops other
thnn'Just grain, It téok about 10 years of constantly rotating
these grain crops to accomplish this task, This land prior to devel-
opment was desert land so was not previously cultivated, therefore
no bases vere established, Under.present law we woulidhave been in-

eligible to. receive’ CCC.loans, At the time of developing we also
~could not afford to set aside acres, It was extremely important
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fthat we continue to farm this land in order to build it into prod-
uctive farm ground, Letting the soil set idle was not going to
help us accomplish the goal that we had set out to do and we were
investing a large sum of capital in the project, Now after 19
years of using good farming practices ( also known as conservation
practices) we now have productive soil that is capable of prod-
ucing a variety of crops.

Before I explain how the program is presently affecting us I
want to make a comment about conservation.. Todays farmors are
constantly being criticized as not being good conservationists,

That criticism is grossly unjustified, We do have some in the
business that are abusing the land just as you have some lawmakers
that abuse the privileges you have as being Congressmen but it is

the same in both cases, It is a very small miniority that is ab-
using the system rather than tﬁo gajority, I can safely say that

the greatest majority of farmers are trying to practice conservation,
\WYe have to if we indend to stay in business for a long period.of time,

Presently the main purpose of producing wheat or grain on ir-
rigated land is for cropn rotation, Ye must keep our scil disease
free and replace the humus that deteriorates from producing certain
types of crops, V\heat or other grain prodﬁctioﬁ helps accombpldsh
this conservation practice, Here in the Columbia Basin recommendations
for some specific crops arc as follows:

1,) Dry Edible Beans--one ycar out of 4 can be safcly grown disease
free,

2.) Potatoes---no oftcner that every 4th year with the processors
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recommending no oftener than every 5th year,
3,) Green or seed peas---the same recommendation as dry beans,
4e) Alfalfa production can be grown for 3 years:
then needs a one year rotation with a crop such ag wheat,
The following year can yg reseeded to alfalfa,
Se) Wheat---cannot be seeded year after year without disease
rroplems and a great reduction in yield,

An irrigated farm cannot establish a stable acrease.bale when
producing these other crops unless it is a large farm and the Re-
clamation Act prevents that, Using our own operation as an example,
we have established a 138 acrc whecat base for 1984 since we have
always reported our acrage planting to the ASCS office.Using crop
rotations as conservation practices that we beleive are essential
we have only 62 acres avaible for wheat production in 1984. It is
plain to see what will happen - to our wheat base for 1985.

My to you is, that a provision be established

_ that will take into account the farms that are using conservation
practices and as a result arc having difficulty in maintaining
base acres, I beleive these farmers should be given incentives to
continue good conservation practices rather than de penalized for
doing 86.

I want to strongly encourage you to look a£ the entire scope
of the agriculture industry when developing the farm-food policy-
for 1985. So often when only one commodity needs are adﬂroeaod it
has had a very detrimental effect on some other commodity. As an
example, when haying or grazing -as.allowed on set aside or PIK
acres in the 1983 program it created an econélic hardship on the
alfalfa hay growers herc in the Columbia Basin as it took part of
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their markets. Ve are seeing a large carryover in alfalfa hay

in this area, partly because of the wheat haying and grazing
provision and the partly due to the dairy reduction., Here in
Washington State the state A§cs Committee has overruled the fed-
eral ruling that allows haying and grazing. It will not be allow-
ed in this state., @:en these short term solution’ have created
more problems then they have solved which has defeated the real
purpose for which they were designed, Changing the program every
few months makes it very difficult for farmers to make any kind
of long range planning.

I'm sure T don't need to remind you that not only does the
food and fiber producer produce the needed food and élothins needed
by the general public but he is the gne that generates the new
wealth for the entire nation,

As a result of past foreign and domestic food policy the
farmer has been forced into heavry debt, If he is to ever overcome
this debt load and help this natien. to become economically.strong
again then he must start realizing a profit, For the sake of our
nation I ask that thé word PROFIT and furthermore the essential

need for a profit to the producer dbe foremost in determing what
the final policy will be for 1985. ’
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AGRICULTURAL COUNCIL OF ARKANSAS
BOX 1837
WEST MEMPHIS, ARKANSAS 72301

May 11, 1984

PHONE 735-5054

The Honorable E. de la Garza
Longworth House Office Building - # 1301
Washington, D. C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Your Committee is to be commended for holding hearings on H.R.
4565, the Agricultural Equity and Efficiency Act. There is definitely
a need to reduce the bases for the major crops, as the base for each
crop s greater than has been planted under present law. And they all
keep growing. However, our members don't think H.R. 4565 is the best
way to solve the problem of too large bases.

We request that you insert our views which are contained in this
Tetter in the hearing record for H.R. 4565.

First,we would 1ike to express our sincere thanks to Congressman
Stenholm for having the courage to introduce H.R. 4565. We have long
admired Rep. Stenholm as a bright and hard working Congressman who always
has the best interests of agriculture at heart. The fact that he would
introduce this bi1l is proof of his courage.

Unfortunately for farmers in the Midsouth, passage of H.R. 4565
would be 11ke putting them in an economic straight-jacket. It would
take away much of their flexibility to manage; it would tend to prevent
the U. S. from increasing its share of world agricultural markets; it
does not include soybeans, one of our major crops; and payment 1imitations
would negate the goals of the bill.

Farmers in the Midsouth have the good fortune of being able to easily
switch between five crops: soybeans, wheat, rice, cotton and grain sorghum -
four program crops and one non-program crop. Much switching between these
crops has occurred in recent years and much more is anticipated in the
future. H.R. 4565 would restrict much of the flexibility presently enjoyed
by farmers in making sound management decisions.



194

Granted, this bill allows some flexibility within the F.A.B. The

latitude to shift up to 25 s is commendable. However,
for bui crop for which there is
a fam of cropland with a
of whi C.A.B. of wheat. A fam

this area. If a farmer
, rice, or the farm he can only do
so by going outside the program. Where is the flexibility?

a 1,000-acre F.A.B. with a C.A.B. con-

sisti 50 acres of cotton. If the cotton price
improves dismal, the cotton acreage
can only i the farmer wishes to remain in the

program. The bill nitely does not provide enough flexibility for
Mississippi Delta farmers.

Neither H.R. 4565 nor any other going to work very
efficiently with year. In
today's agricul on's
produce will be legislation
is similar to Timit he
could stop idling ' it to another R. 4565,he
would most 1ikely to soybeans.

acres which would be freed to any program crop because of the cross com-
pliance feature of the bill.

On many farms in the United States, comprise almost half
the crop acreage on the farm. Under H.R. acreage on
the farm would not be included in either the F.A.B. or the C.A.B. How
can a law be effective which ignores almost half the acreage on a farm?

On the other hand, if soybeans legislation,
the soybean ikely its might.
I'm sure thi d as a

that need at least one crop free of

It seems that one of the unstated objectives of H.R. 4565 is to

control . Recent history has
proven two fal acies of all, it leaves the
U. S. the responsibil . for the entire
world. American and besides, it doesn't
work because other r production by about as

much as we cut back. Secondly, it es the U. S. any expansion in foreign
market share. This seems to be a no-win policy as it would leave our markets
static or decreasing.
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H.R. 4565 by its very nature requires cross compliance between crops.
Cross compliance is extremely unpopular with farmers all over the country.
It was one of the most despised provisions of the last law with the Normal
Crop Acreage (NCA). Farmers were willing to sacrifice almost anything to
rid themselves of cross compliance and offsetting compliance. Lack of
these two features are very popular in the present law.

In summary, we don't believe H.R. 4565 allows enough flexibility to
merit our support. In addition, it would tend to concede any growth in
export markets to other producing countries. It also ignores almost half
the acreage on many farms because soybeans are not included. It would also
automatically return to the hated cross compliance. And finally, the pay-
l:ents]'linitation Tevel would hinder the operability of H.R. 4565 or any

arm law.

The key word in future farm programs to our members is flexibility.
One of our directors recently stated: "It is doubtful 1f farmers can
expect much help from government in the future; therefore, we must be able
to earn our profits from production and sales. Consequently,it is impera-
tive that any future farmm program grant us enough flexibility to manage our
farms to the best advantage.*

Thank you and Congressman Stenholm for your continued concern and
support for American agriculture.

Sincerely,

Cacid Wil M.
Cecil Williams, Jr.
Executive Vice President



196

ﬁ} COTTON ”z:&uu PRODUCERS

cGce
LEPHONE 512 689-8408 o P.O.80X 606 © RAYMONDVILLE. TEXAS 78500

April 27, 1984

The Honorable E. "Kika" de la Garza
Chairman, House Ag Committee
Longworth House Office Building
Room 301

Washington, D. C. 20515

Chairman de la Garza:

I respectfully request the rollovinﬁ comments, directed
toward Congressman Stenholm's bill H.R 565, be made a part of
the Record.

The Bases and Yields System as proposed in H.R. 4565 was dis-

cussed our meeting of the Board of Directors of
Cotton Of The Valley, Inc.,
on consensus of our opinion is that this
b address the problem of either cotton
b o

We feel that the current Base Acreage for U.S. cotton of 15.5
million acres is . method
wil to
to

an
There is little indicat
acres of cotton will be

B fore the acreage
effective due to its
(who produce about 80 percent of our cotton)
from partic .

We are also of the opinion that the use of Cotton, Feed Grain,
Wheat, and Rice, as the only crops used in arriving at the Farm
Acreage Base will cause undue hardship for thousands of farmers.
This restrictive method of arriving at the F.A.B. will automaticaly
eliminate any freedom of choice for farmers who plant other crops
such as Soy Beans, our number 3 crop in the Nation.

Example:

Farm = = 200 acres.

Normaly plants 100 acres Cotton
100 acres Soy Beans.
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His C.A.B. on cotton = 100 acres which automatically sets his
F.A.B. at 100 acres. Therefore he has no means of ever increas-
ing his cotton acreage or changing his planting pattern by plant-
ing Feed Grain, Wheat, or Rice, and participate in the program.
The same, of course will apply any time the farmer has acreage
normally planted to any crop other than Cotton, Feed Grain,
Wheat, or Rice.

Another point that producers in our area can not comply with
is Cross-Compliance or Off-Setting Compliance. In this bill,
Cross-Compliance is automatic when the sum of the C.A.B.'s can not
exceed the F.A.B.

In the Computation of Yields, we feel that the computation
eliminating the highest and lowest yields of the past five years
along with any year in which the commodity was not planted, is
not adequate. We feel that the least that should be done in this
section would be to change the word planted to "HARVESTED". We
also feel that catastrophic disasters occur with greater frequency
than "good years". Therefore the time period for calculating
yields should be extended over a longer period than five years or
it should be revised to only drop the low year. -

I wish to thank you and the Committee for allowing this
Statement to become a part of the Record, and to commend Congressman
Stenholm for his efforts on behalf of agriculture.

Respectfully,

M',tu 4/ :
Charles W. Woffor
Executive Director

CWW/ebs
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